UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, DC 20549

FORM 10-K

X	ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934						
	For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2013						
	TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934						
	For the transition period from to						
	COMMISSIO	ON FILE NUMBER 001-35811					
	Health Insura	nce Innovations, Inc.					
		egistrant as specified in its charter)					
	·	<u></u>					
	Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of	46-1282634 (IRS Employer					
	incorporation or organization)	Identification No.)					
	Ta	th Florida Avenue, Suite 201 mpa, Florida 33613 incipal executive offices) (zip code)					
	Registrant's telep	hone number, including area code: (877) 376-5831					
	SECURITIES REGISTERED	PURSUANT TO SECTION 12(b) OF THE ACT:					
	Title of each class	Name of each exchange on which registered					
	Class A common stock, par value \$0.001 per share	NASDAQ Global Market					
	SECURITIES REGISTERED PU	RSUANT TO SECTION 12(g) OF THE ACT: None					
	Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer,	as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes □ No ☒					
	Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports purs	suant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act. Yes \square No \boxtimes					
12 mo		uired to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the precedin reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes 🗵 No					
		y and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted a the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and	nd				
knowl	Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item edge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by referen	405 of Regulation S-K is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of registrant's ce in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendment to this Form 10-K. \Box					
"large	Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in R	an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of tule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):					
Large	accelerated filer	Accelerated filer]				
Non-a	ccelerated filer (Do not check if a smaller reporting c	ompany) Smaller reporting company	€				
	Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defi-	ned in Exchange Act Rule 12b-2). Yes □ No 区					
aggreg		d by non-affiliates of the registrant, as of June 30, 2013, was approximately \$50.8 million. Such ss A common stock as reported on the NASDAQ Global Market on June 28, 2013.					
Class I	As of March 14, 2014, there were 5,309,594 shares of the registrant's Class common stock, \$0.001 par value per share, outstanding.	ass A common stock, \$0.001 par value per share, outstanding and 8,566,667 shares of the registrant	t's				
the SE	Documents incorporated by reference: Portions of the definitive proxy st. C are incorporated by reference into Part III of this Annual Report on Forn	atement for the 2014 Annual Meeting of Stockholders of the Registrant to be filed subsequently with 10 -K to the extent indicated herein.	h				
			_				

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTIO	${f N}$	1
SPECIAL NOTE	REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	1
PART I		2
ITEM 1.	<u>BUSINESS</u>	2
ITEM 1A.	RISK FACTORS	16
ITEM 1B.	UNRESOLVED STAFF COMMENTS	32
ITEM 2.	<u>PROPERTIES</u>	32
ITEM 3.	LEGAL PROCEEDINGS	33
ITEM 4.	MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES	33
PART II		34
ITEM 5.	MARKET FOR REGISTRANT'S COMMON EQUITY, RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS AND ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES	34
ITEM 6.	SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA	35
ITEM 7.	MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS	35
ITEM 7A.	QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK	48
ITEM 8.	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA	48
ITEM 9.	CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE	48
ITEM 9A.	CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES	48
ITEM 9B.	OTHER INFORMATION	50
PART III		51
ITEM 10.	DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE	51
ITEM 11.	EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	51
ITEM 12.	SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS	51
ITEM 13.	CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS, AND DIRECTOR INDEPENDENCE	51
ITEM 14.	PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTANT FEES AND SERVICES	51
PART IV		52
ITEM 15.	EXHIBITS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES	52
SIGNATURES		79

INTRODUCTION

In this report, unless the context suggests otherwise, references in this report to the "Company," "we," "us" and "our" refer to (1) prior to the February 13, 2013 initial public offering ("IPO") of the Class A common stock of Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. and related transactions, Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC ("HPI") and its consolidated subsidiaries and (2) after our IPO and related transactions, Health Insurance Innovations, Inc., and its consolidated subsidiaries. The terms "HII", "HPIH" and "ICE" refer to the stand-alone entities Health Insurance Innovations, Inc., Health Plan Intermediaries Holdings, LLC, and Insurance Center for Excellence, LLC, respectively. HPIH and ICE are consolidated subsidiaries of HII. The term "Secured" refers to (a) prior to or at the time of their July 17, 2013 acquisition by us, Sunrise Health Plans, Inc., Sunrise Group Marketing, Inc. and Secured Software Solutions, Inc., collectively, and (b) following our July 17, 2013 acquisition, the entities described in (a) and the limited liability companies into which such entities were converted shortly following such acquisition. The term "SIL" refers to Simple Insurance Leads, LLC, a partially owned venture we formed on October 7, 2013, which is a consolidated subsidiary.

SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

We have made statements in "Item 1. Business", "Item 1A. Risk Factors," "Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations," and in other sections of this report that are forward-looking statements. All statements other than statements of historical fact included in this quarterly report are forward-looking statements. You can identify forward-looking statements by the fact that they do not relate strictly to historical or current facts. These statements may include words such as "may," "might," "will," "should," "expects," "plans," "anticipates," "believes," "estimates," "predicts," "potential" or "continue," the negative of these terms and other comparable terminology. These forward-looking statements, which are subject to risks, uncertainties and assumptions about us, may include projections of our future financial performance, our anticipated growth strategies, anticipated trends in our business and other future events or circumstances. These statements are only predictions based on our current expectations and projections about future events. There are important factors that could cause our actual results, level of activity, performance or achievements and other future events or circumstances to differ materially from the results, level of activity, performance or achievements, events or circumstances expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements, including those factors discussed "Item 1A. Risk Factors".

We cannot guarantee future results, level of activity, performance, achievements, events or circumstances. We are under no duty to update any of these forward-looking statements after the date of this report to conform our prior statements to actual results or revised expectations.

PART I

ITEM 1. BUSINESS

Overview

Our Company

We are a leading developer and administrator of affordable, web-based individual health insurance plans and ancillary products. Our highly scalable, proprietary, web-based technology platform allows for mass distribution of, and online enrollment in, our large and diverse portfolio of affordable health insurance offerings.

Our technology platform provides customers, who we refer to as members, immediate access to the products we sell through our distribution partners anytime, anyplace. The health insurance products we develop are underwritten by insurance carrier companies, and we assume no underwriting, insurance or reimbursement risk. Members can tailor product selections to meet their personal insurance and budget needs, buy policies and print policy documents and identification cards in real-time. Our technology platform uses abbreviated online applications, some with health questionnaires, to provide an immediate accept or reject decision for products that we offer. Once an application is accepted, individuals can use our automated payment system to complete the enrollment process and obtain instant electronic access to their policy fulfillment documents, including the insurance policy, benefits schedule and identification cards. We receive credit card and Automated Clearing House ("ACH") payments directly from members at the time of sale. Our technology platform provides significant operating leverage as we add members and reduces the costs associated with marketing, selling, underwriting and administering policies.

We are an industry leader in the sale of six, 11 and approximately 12-month (i.e., up to 364 day) short-term medical ("STM") insurance plans, an alternative to Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act ("PPACA")-compliant Individual Major Medical ("IMM") plans, which provide lifetime renewable coverage. STM plans generally offer qualifying individuals comparable benefits for fixed short-term durations with premiums that are substantially less than (sometimes even half) the premiums of IMM plans. While applications for IMM insurance are often time-consuming, STM plans feature a streamlined underwriting process offering immediate coverage options. We also offer guaranteed-issue hospital indemnity plans for individuals under the age of 65, which pay fixed cash benefits for covered procedures and services, and a variety of ancillary products such as pharmacy benefit cards, dental plans, vision plans and cancer/critical illness plans that are frequently purchased as supplements to STM and hospital indemnity plans. We design and structure insurance products on behalf of insurance carrier companies, market them to individuals through our internal distribution capacity, which was substantially increased by an acquisition consummated in July 2013, and through our large network of distributors and manage member relations via our online member portal, which is available 24 hours a day, seven days a week. Our online enrollment process allows us to aggregate and analyze consumer data and purchasing habits to track market trends and drive product innovation. We have established relationships with several highly rated insurance carriers, including Starr Indemnity & Liability Company, Companion Life, HCC Life, United States Fire, ING, Nationwide and CIGNA, among others. As of December 31, 2013, the large independent distribution network we access consists of 93 licensed agent call centers and 232 wholesalers, including Marsh and eHealth, among others, that work with over 10,700 licensed brokers.

We focus on the large and under-penetrated segment of the U.S. population who are uninsured or underinsured, which includes individuals not covered by employer-sponsored insurance plans, such as the self-employed as well as small business owners and their employees, individuals who are unable to afford IMM premiums, underserved "gap populations" that require insurance due to changes caused by life events: new graduates, divorcees, early retirees, military discharges, the unemployed, part-time and seasonal employees and temporary workers and customers seeking health insurance between the open enrollment periods held each year by the health insurance exchanges created under the PPACA (the "Exchanges"). According to U.S. Census Bureau estimates, approximately 48 million Americans were uninsured in 2012.

As of December 31, 2013, we had 28,709 STM plans in force, compared with 23,747 on December 31, 2012. We earn our revenues from commissions and fees related to the sale of products to our members. Our ancillary products create several additional growing revenue streams.

Health Insurance Industry and Market Opportunity

We believe ongoing changes in the health insurance industry have expanded and reshaped our target market and that changes will continue. For example, PPACA and the Health Care and Education Reconciliation Act of 2010 ("HCERA"), which we refer to, collectively, as "Healthcare Reform," have presented a broad segment of the population with new requirements, including a mandate requiring individuals to carry health insurance or face tax penalties; tax credits and subsidies for the policy premium costs of IMM plans for qualifying individuals; a mandate that certain employers with over 50 employees offer their employees group health insurance coverage or face tax penalties; prohibitions against insurance companies that offer IMM insurance plans using pre-existing health conditions as a reason to deny an application for health insurance; and medical loss ratio ("MLR") requirements that require each health insurance carrier to spend a certain percentage of its IMM premium revenue on reimbursement for clinical services and activities that improve healthcare quality. As a provider of STM plans, we benefit from the exemption of medical plans with durations less than one year from the MLR requirements but are hindered by its individual mandate-associated tax penalties, which are not avoided through STM plans.

We believe that the implementation of Healthcare Reform has increased the number of Americans in the individual health insurance market. We believe this increase will be primarily driven by two key factors: employers dropping group coverage and some portion of the additional 48 million uninsured Americans entering the individual insurance market. According to U.S. Census Bureau estimates, 54.9% of the population was covered by employer-sponsored insurance in 2012. When the mandate becomes effective, the estimated penalty employers will face for not providing their employees coverage is \$2,000 per employee for employers with over 50 employees (there is no penalty for employers with less than 50 employees), which is significantly less than the estimated price currently paid for employee coverage (\$9,000 to \$14,000 per employee). According to press reports, some large employers have elected to cease providing coverage in 2014 even though the Healthcare Reform employer mandate is not effective in 2014.

We believe certain dynamics in the health insurance industry present an opportunity to increase our market share in the individual health insurance market. For example, the minimum MLR thresholds require that IMM carriers use 80% of all premiums collected to pay claims for small group plans and individual policyholders and 85% for large group plans. This has significantly reduced distributor commission rates on IMM policies, forcing many distributors to abandon the traditional face-to-face IMM sales model. Beginning in 2014, IMM carriers are also subject to a pre-existing condition mandate, requiring them to accept all customers regardless of their pre-existing conditions. This "must-carry" pre-existing conditions requirement will further increase the costs of IMM coverage. Unlike IMM plans, our STM products are exempt from the minimum MLR thresholds and "must-carry" pre-existing conditions requirements under Healthcare Reform, allowing us to offer attractive distributor commission rates while providing affordable products for individuals.

In addition, Healthcare Reform also required the establishment of Exchanges where individuals can select and purchase health insurance plans. The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services has reported that 3.3 million individuals had purchased health insurance policies through the Exchanges through February 1, 2014. We believe that these Exchanges will further the transition from group-based insurance coverage to individual health insurance coverage and that our STM products will be an attractive option to non-subsidized Exchange health insurance policies. Moreover, studies have shown that consumers are increasingly accessing the Internet to find affordable health insurance solutions. The current number of Internet users in the United States continues to grow and, according to a report published by Pew Research Center, represented 85% of the population in 2013. In addition, according to the same survey, 72% of Internet users looked online for information related to health insurance.

We intend to aggressively pursue opportunities to help consumers identify our STM products as the right choice for healthcare coverage, and we believe our technology platform, product focus and industry expertise will allow us to gain an increasing share of this growing market.

Our Competitive Strengths

We have the following key competitive strengths that we believe collectively provide significant barriers to entry:

- Value Generated for All Key Constituents. By combining extensive management experience with our technology platform, we have developed a business model that we believe enables us to create a "win-win" proposition for our key constituents.
 - Our Carriers. We offer carriers access to a large member base with no covered pre-existing conditions. Our technology platform
 connects our carriers directly to a large independent distribution network. Our platform also provides our carriers access to real-time
 sales and membership data. We use this information to assist our carriers in designing products that cater to their target populations. We
 currently have relationships with several carrier companies, including Starr Indemnity & Liability Company, Companion Life, HCC
 Life, United States Fire, ING, Nationwide and CIGNA, among others. Our management team has long-standing relationships with most of
 the major carrier companies we utilize.

- Our Distribution Network. At a time when commission rates on many health insurance products, including IMM plans, are declining, we provide our independent distributors with specialized, highly sought-after product offerings and a compensation structure characterized by attractive commission rates and advanced payments. We believe our long-standing relationships with most of the major carriers we utilize, as well as our technology platform, which enables real-time underwriting decisions, immediate sales conversions and access to commission data and selling tools, drive demand for independent distributors to partner with us. We also offer a turnkey solution that allows us to design products that best meet our distributors' needs. This solution enables us to assist our independent distributors in choosing between insurance carriers on a single website and allows them to create customized products for their customers by bundling our STM and hospital indemnity products with our various ancillary products into one package. We have developed a plan cost estimator that can assist our distributors in comparing the costs and benefits of STM plans with plans offered through the Exchanges. We also have internal distribution capacity which was substantially increased through an acquisition consummated in July 2013
- Members. We provide our members with easy access to health insurance coverage at an affordable price. For qualifying individuals, our STM plans offer benefits comparable to IMM plans with premiums that are substantially less than (even half) the premiums of IMM plans. Our technology platform allows our members to compare and quote prices for a broad spectrum of STM and hospital indemnity products and, after they have made informed purchase decisions, to buy and print policies online. In addition to STM and hospital indemnity plans, we allow our members the opportunity to purchase high quality ancillary products with automatic, monthly renewals at rates that fit our members' budgets, all at the click of a button.
- Proprietary, Web-Based Technology Platform. We believe our technology platform represents a distinct competitive advantage as it reduces the need for customer care agents and provides significant operating leverage as we add members and product offerings. Our primary technology platform is named A.R.I.E.S. ("Automated Real-Time Integrated E System"). We believe our business benefits from the increasing trend of Internet use by individuals to research and initiate the purchase of health insurance. We believe our target market is increasingly researching and applying for health insurance products online and shifting away from more traditional buying patterns. We believe our technology platform positions us for strong continued growth due to the following factors:
 - Plan and Product Design. Our technology platform provides real-time data that enables us, our carriers and our distributors to receive
 immediate information on our members, and allows us to design products that meet the changing demands of the market. Our platform
 also allows individuals to supplement STM and hospital indemnity offerings with ancillary products such as pharmacy benefit cards,
 dental plans, vision plans and cancer/critical illness plans; further, the platform makes it possible for us to bundle these products to fit
 member needs and budgets.
 - Sales. Our technology platform combined with our customer service model drives faster sale conversions. The entire underwriting procedure is processed through our technology platform, which uses abbreviated, online health questionnaires and provides an immediate accept or reject decision, allowing for instant electronic fulfillment. Individuals can obtain full access to our technology platform through our distribution partners and can price products, buy policies and print their policy documents and identification cards anytime, anyplace. Our call centers use our technology platform to, among other functions, perform online, real-time electronic quoting, to process electronic applications and to provide instant electronic approval and fulfillment, back-office administrative support and commission reporting.
 - Distribution. Our technology platform allows for low cost mass distribution of our products and provides significant operating leverage.
 Our automated payment system allows us to collect credit card and ACH payments electronically and directly from members and to disburse commission payments to our distributors in advance, weekly or monthly. In addition, the system provides distributors with direct access to commission statements, selling tools, reporting tools (for example, information related to payments and persistency, renewal and cross-sell rates) and custom links to support their business.
 - Compliance. In addition to our A.R.I.E.S. platform, in 2013 we acquired a previously licensed technology platform called HiiVe, which we use to implement a highly automated compliance program that has enhanced quality while reducing overhead and allowed us to offer higher commissions to our distributors. The compliance program enables us to record each enrollment phone call, retrieve archived calls within seconds and score calls based on script adherence. Additionally, we perform yearly on-site audits of independent distributors, and provide recommendations and updates to assist agents with complying with local, state, and federal regulations as well as carrier guidelines.
- Established Long-Standing Insurance Carrier Relationships. Our access to carriers is essential to our business. Our management team has developed close relationships with the senior management teams of many of our insurance carriers. We believe that the nature of our relationships with our insurance carriers, combined with our product knowledge and technology platform, allow us to provide value-added products to our members.

- Extensive Long-Term Relationships with Licensed Insurance Distributors. We believe our product expertise, our relationships with multiple insurance carriers, our focus on compliance and our technology platform make us a partner of choice for our distributors. We offer an appealing, incentive-based compensation structure that we believe drives demand for distributors to partner with us. We have extensive knowledge of the individual health insurance products that we design and fulfill, which allows us to assist our distribution partners in placing business. Our management team has built a broad distribution network and continuously adds new independent distributors.
- Seasoned Management Team. Our management team has substantial experience and long-standing relationships developed over long periods in the insurance industry. Our management team draws on its industry experience to identify opportunities to expand our business and collaborate with insurance carriers and distributors to help develop products and respond to market trends.

Our Strategy

Our objective is to continue to expand our business and increase our presence in the affordable, web-based health insurance solutions market. Our principal strategies to meet this objective are:

- Expand and Enhance Distributor Relationships, Distribution Channels and Sales Lead Generation Methods. We believe we will continue to attract new distributors as the insurance marketplace continues to evolve, and we intend to continue to identify large distributor and sales lead relationships through the following strategies:
 - Advanced Commission Structure. We will continue to focus on attracting additional independent distributors through expansion of our advanced commission structure. We believe independent distributors increasingly demand alternative methods to fund the large and growing costs of lead generation. We estimate that these costs usually range from \$2 to \$20 per lead and represent a significant startup cost for our distributors. Following the IPO, we have expanded our advanced commission structure, whereby we pay distributors commissions on policies sold in advance of when they would ordinarily be due to the distributor. Commissions are advanced for up to six months and are made to independent distributors with an established track record of selling our products. In return, we reduce subsequent commission fees payable to the independent distributor by up to 2% of premiums for each month that we advance commissions. We believe this structure will assist our independent distributors in funding their lead generation costs and will provide us with a competitive advantage in attracting and retaining independent distributors and will increase sales.
 - Call Centers. We believe we can grow our distribution network organically by developing call center managers and incentivizing them via attractive commissions. As part of this strategy, we have established our own call centers and also assist in enhancing the sales model of the independent call centers in our network to increase efficiencies and maximize returns. In June 2012, we established ICE, which conducts call center operations and trains third-party insurance agents to sell the products we design, and in July 2013, we acquired Secured, which has an established call center facility. We anticipate that the operations of ICE and Secured will provide the tools (sales scripts, key metrics, lead programs, compensation programs, technology systems, etc.) for building a profitable and successful call center that focuses on selling our products and leverages our technology. Our goal is to assist in the training of owners and managers, who in return agree to enter into long-term agreements with us, under which they are required to market our products. We believe that this initiative will enhance our ability to train prospective call center managers to become exclusive distributors of our products.
 - Sales Lead Generation and Innovative Independent Distributor Relationships. We will continue to identify large and innovative independent distributor and sales lead relationships that we believe will increase revenue and diversify distribution. To further expand our lead generation efforts, we will also continue to explore methods of screening member data for key demographic factors to identify populations for whom our products are well suited.
- Increase Sales of Hospital Indemnity and Ancillary Products. We believe we have a significant opportunity to expand our market share in the hospital indemnity market. As the implementation of Healthcare Reform continues in 2014, we expect hospital indemnity plans to be used increasingly to supplement high deductible plans. In addition, our technology platform enables us to sell ancillary products that carry higher profit margins than our core STM products and that can be issued to a broader population than STM plans. Our members demand a wide range of ancillary products, including pharmacy benefit cards and dental, cancer and critical illness plans. We believe we are well-positioned to take advantage of these additional opportunities at the time of sale.
- Enhance Product and Name Recognition. We are focused on increasing our marketing efforts to consumers. We intend to aggressively pursue opportunities to help consumers identify our products as the right choice for health insurance coverage.

- Develop and Establish New and Specialized Products to Meet Consumer Needs. We plan to continue to develop and add new products to our existing portfolio of offerings. By leveraging our technology platform member data, feedback gathered by customer service agents and distributors and expertise in plan design, we believe we are well-positioned to design and bundle products that meet customer needs and add a viable source of revenue for us, our distributors and our carriers.
- Supplement Our Growth through Strategic Acquisitions and Other Transactions. Part of our continuing business strategy is to acquire or invest in, companies, products or technologies that complement our current products, enhance our market coverage, technical capabilities or production capacity, or offer growth opportunities. For more information on such transactions that we have completed, see "Strategic Acquisitions and Other Transactions" below.

Our Products

Our differentiated product offering allows us to build leading positions in our target markets for insurance products and related services. The key products we provide include:

- Short-Term Medical Plans. Our STM plans cover individuals for up to 364 days with a wide range of co-pay and deductible options at approximately half the cost of IMM plans. Because the STM plans we offer are not required to pay the ongoing medical benefit cost associated with pre-existing and often chronic health conditions since STM policies terminate after their initial term, these policies have been designed by us with substantially lower customer premiums as compared with Healthcare Reform-compliant Exchange or off-Exchange IMM insurance. We believe that a sizable portion of the uninsured population will choose to purchase STM to avoid the higher cost of PPACA-compliant IMM plans even though STM does not enable purchasers to avoid Healthcare Reform tax penalties. STM plans generally offer similar benefits for qualifying individuals as IMM plans. For example, both STM plans and IMM plans offer a choice of deductibles, a choice of coinsurance, coverage for emergency room care, surgeries, x-rays, lab work, diagnostics, doctor office co-payments, and preferred provider organization network discounts. However, while IMM plans cover prescription drugs, pre-existing conditions and preventive care, STM plans provide optional coverage for prescription drugs and do not cover pre-existing conditions or preventive care unless such coverage is mandated by the state. STM plans also do not cover certain medical events such as pregnancy. Additionally, while IMM plans have guaranteed renewability and can be of a permanent duration, the issuance of a subsequent STM plan is not guaranteed and STM plans have a limited duration of up to 12 months. Our STM plans provide up to \$2 million of lifetime coverage for each insured individual, allow members to choose any doctor or hospital, offer \$50 physician office and urgent care co-pays, cover foreign travel and offer phone access to physician services. For the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012, revenues associated with the sale of our STM plans accounted for approximately 59% and 63%, respectively, of our revenues for the period.
- Hospital Indemnity Plans. Our hospital indemnity plans provide a daily cash benefit for hospital treatment and doctor office visits as well as accidental injury and death or dismemberment benefits. The claims process for hospital indemnity plans is streamlined: the member simply provides proof of hospitalization and the carrier pays the benefits. These policies are primarily used by customers who do not have adequate health insurance and do not qualify for our STM plans or who wish to supplement existing coverage, typically in conjunction with high deductible plans. For the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012, revenues associated with the sale of our hospital indemnity plans accounted for approximately 21% and 27%, respectively, of our revenues for the period.
- Ancillary Products. We provide numerous low-cost ancillary insurance products, including pharmacy benefit cards, dental plans and
 cancer/critical illness plans. These are typically monthly policies with automatic renewal. For the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012,
 revenues associated with the sale of our ancillary products accounted for approximately 20% and 10%, respectively, of our revenues for the
 period.

Strategic Acquisitions and Other Transactions

Part of our continuing business strategy is to acquire, or invest in, companies, products or technologies that complement our current products, enhance our market coverage, technical capabilities or production capacity, or offer growth opportunities. During 2013, we consummated the acquisition of all of the outstanding equity of Secured, and formed a co-venture, SIL. We also formed ICE during 2012.

In June 2013, we acquired the outstanding equity interest not already owned by us in ICE. ICE is a licensed call center and call center training facility that we formed with a third party in June 2012. Its results of operations have been consolidated with ours since formation. The purchase price of the outstanding minority interest was \$90,000. Our goal for ICE is to enhance our ability to train prospective call center managers to become exclusive distributors of the products that we sell under long-term agreements. There can be no assurance that our goal for this entity will be achieved.

In July 2013, we acquired all of the outstanding equity in a licensed insurance broker, call center and sales lead management company and intellectual property holding company that we refer to collectively as Secured. Each entity was converted to a limited liability company shortly after closing. In consideration for this acquisition we made a cash payment of \$10.0 million and agreed to pay contingent consideration. As subsequently amended, this contingent consideration consists of cash payments in an aggregate amount up to \$6.6 million, including a one-time amount of \$1.0 million. A fixed component in the aggregate of \$250,000 will be paid quarterly if certain levels of policies in force are achieved, up to a maximum of \$2.4 million. In the fourth quarter of 200,000 per quarter will be paid if certain levels of growth in policies in force are achieved, up to a maximum of \$2.4 million. In the fourth quarter of 2013, we paid \$1.45 million, representing the \$1.0 million one-time amount and \$450,000 for thresholds met in the third quarter of 2013. Contingent consideration also includes a potential payment of \$150,000 to compensate the former owners of Secured for personal income tax liability triggered by the acquisition. In addition, certain principals of Secured entered into employment with us. Secured was previously one of our largest independent distributors, with an established call center facility. The operating results of Secured are a part of our consolidated results of operations from the date of acquisition and has consequently reduced commission payments that we would otherwise be required to make. The goal of this acquisition is to increase the efficiency of our distribution network, reduce enterprise risk from enhanced oversight of our distribution, add sales lead management expertise and provide technological and cost-saving synergies. There can be no assurance that our goals for this acquisition will be achieved.

In October 2013, we and a third party formed SIL, a consolidated entity intended to procure sales leads for us and our independent distributors. We had made \$163,000 in contributions to SIL as of December 31, 2013, and may be required to make total contributions of \$492,000 under our related agreement. The third party is not required to make any equity contributions. As long as all of our capital contributions have not been returned to us, we may cause SIL to take any significant actions affecting SIL's day-to-day operations, or cause the sale of assets or liquidation of SIL, without the consent of SIL's other member. The goal of SIL is to procure sales leads to distribute to us and to our independent distributors. There can be no assurance that our goals for this venture will be achieved.

Healthcare Laws and Regulations

Our business is subject to extensive, complex and rapidly changing federal and state laws and regulations. Various federal and state agencies have discretion to issue regulations and interpret and enforce healthcare laws. While we believe we comply in all material respects with applicable healthcare laws and regulations, these regulations can vary significantly from jurisdiction to jurisdiction, and interpretation of existing laws and regulations may change. Federal and state legislatures also may enact various legislative proposals that could materially impact certain aspects of our business. The following are summaries of key federal and state laws and regulations that impact our operations:

Healthcare Reform

In March 2010, Healthcare Reform was signed into law. Healthcare Reform contains provisions that have changed and will continue to change the health insurance industry in substantial ways. For example, Healthcare Reform includes a mandate requiring individuals to be insured or face tax penalties; a mandate that employers with over 50 employees offer their employees group health insurance coverage or face tax penalties; prohibitions against insurance companies that offer IMM plans using pre-existing health conditions as a reason to deny an application for health insurance; MLR requirements that require each health insurance carrier to spend a certain percentage of their premium revenue on reimbursement for clinical services and activities that improve healthcare quality; establishment of Exchanges to facilitate access to, and the purchase of, health insurance; and subsidies and cost-sharing credits to make health insurance more affordable for those below certain income levels.

Healthcare Reform amended various provisions in many federal laws, including the Internal Revenue Code, the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 and the Public Health Services Act. Healthcare Reform is being implemented by the Department of Health and Human Services, the Department of Labor and the Department of Treasury. Most of the PPACA regulations became effective on January 1, 2014. The Exchanges began enrolling members in October 2013. In early 2014, the mandate that requires employers with over 50 employees to offer their employees PPACA-compliant employer-sponsored group health insurance coverage or face tax penalties was delayed until 2015 for companies with 100 or more employees and until 2016 for companies with 50 to 99 employees.

Although the United States Supreme Court upheld Healthcare Reform's mandate requiring individuals to purchase health insurance in 2012, some uncertainty about whether parts of Healthcare Reform or PPACA regulations will remain in effect or be further amended is expected to continue with the possibility of future litigation with respect to certain provisions as well as legislative efforts to repeal and defund portions of Healthcare Reform or Healthcare Reform in its entirety. We cannot predict the outcome of any future legislation or litigation related to Healthcare Reform. As described under "Item 1. Business—Health Insurance Industry and Market Opportunity," Healthcare Reform has resulted in profound changes to the individual health insurance market and our business, and we expect these changes to continue.

Anti-Kickback Laws

In the United States, there are federal and state anti-kickback laws that generally prohibit the payment or receipt of kickbacks, bribes or other remuneration in exchange for the referral of patients or other health-related business. The United States federal healthcare programs' Anti-Kickback Statute makes it unlawful for individuals or entities knowingly and willfully to solicit, offer, receive or pay any kickback, bribe or other remuneration, directly or indirectly, in exchange for or to induce the referral of an individual to a person for the furnishing or arranging for the furnishing of any item or service for which payment may be made in whole or in part under a federal healthcare program or the purchase, lease or order, or arranging for or recommending purchasing, leasing, or ordering, any good, facility, service, or item for which payment may be made in whole or in part under a federal healthcare program. Penalties for violations include criminal penalties and civil sanctions such as fines, imprisonment, and possible exclusion from federal healthcare programs.

Federal Civil False Claims Act and State False Claims Laws

The federal civil False Claims Act imposes liability on any person or entity who, among other things, knowingly presents, or causes to be presented, a false or fraudulent claim for payment by a federal healthcare program. The "qui tam" or "whistleblower" provisions of the False Claims Act allow a private individual to bring actions on behalf of the federal government alleging that the defendant has submitted a false claim to the federal government, and to share in any monetary recovery. Our future activities relating to the manner in which we sell and market our services may be subject to scrutiny under these laws

HIPAA, Privacy and Data Security Regulations

By processing data on behalf of our clients and customers, we are subject to specific compliance obligations under privacy and data security-related laws, including the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act ("HIPAA"), the Health Information Technology for Economic and Clinical Health Act (the "HITECH Act"), and related state laws. We are also subject to federal and state security breach notification laws, as well as state laws regulating the processing of protected personal information, including laws governing the collection, use and disclosure of social security numbers and related identifiers.

The regulations that implement HIPAA and the HITECH Act establish uniform standards governing the conduct of certain electronic healthcare transactions and protecting the security and privacy of individually identifiable health information maintained or transmitted by healthcare providers, health plans, and healthcare clearinghouses, all of which are referred to as "covered entities," and their "business associates" (which is anyone who performs a service on behalf of a covered entity involving the use or disclosure of protected health information and is not a member of the covered entity's workforce). Our carrier companies' and our clients' health plans generally will be covered entities, and as their business associate they may ask us to contractually comply with certain aspects of these standards by entering into requisite business associate agreements.

As part of the payment-related aspects of our business, we may also undertake security-related obligations arising out of the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act and the Payment Card Industry guidelines applicable to card systems. These requirements generally require safeguards for the protection of personal and other payment related information.

HIPAA Healthcare Fraud Standards

The HIPAA healthcare fraud statute created a class of federal crimes known as the "federal healthcare offenses," including healthcare fraud and false statements relating to healthcare matters. The HIPAA healthcare fraud statute prohibits, among other things, executing a scheme to defraud any healthcare benefit program while the HIPAA false statements statute prohibits, among other things, concealing a material fact or making a materially false statement in connection with the payment for healthcare benefits, items or services. Entities that are found to have aided or abetted in a violation of the HIPAA federal healthcare offenses are deemed by statute to have committed the offense and are punishable as a principal.

State Privacy Laws

In addition to federal regulations issued under HIPAA, some states have enacted privacy and security statutes or regulations, or State Privacy Laws, that govern the use and disclosure of a person's medical information or records and, in some cases, are more stringent than those issued under HIPAA. These State Privacy Laws include regulation of health insurance providers and agents, regulation of organizations that perform certain administrative functions such as utilization review or third-party administration, issuance of notices of privacy practices, and reporting and providing access to law enforcement authorities. In those cases, it may be necessary to modify our operations and procedures to comply with these more stringent State Privacy Laws. If we fail to comply with applicable State Privacy Laws, we could be subject to additional sanctions.

Consumer Protection Laws

Federal and state consumer protection laws are being applied increasingly by the United States Federal Trade Commission, or FTC, states' attorneys general and the Federal Communications Commission ("FCC") to regulate the collection, use, storage and disclosure of personal or patient information, through websites or otherwise, and to regulate the presentation of web site content and to regulate direct marketing, including telemarketing and telephonic communication. Courts may also adopt the standards for fair information practices promulgated by the FTC, which concern consumer notice, choice, security and access.

State Insurance Laws

Some of the states in which we operate have laws prohibiting unlicensed persons or business entities, including corporations, from making certain direct and indirect payments or fee-splitting arrangements with licensed insurance agents and brokers. Possible sanctions for violation of these restrictions include loss of license and civil penalties. These statutes vary from state to state, are often vague and have seldom been interpreted by the courts or regulatory agencies.

State insurance laws also require us to maintain an insurance agency or broker license in each state in which we transact health insurance business and adhere to sales, documentation and administration practices specific to that state. In addition, each of our employees who solicits, negotiates, sells or transacts health insurance business for us must maintain an individual insurance agent or broker license in one or more states. Because we transact business in the majority of states, compliance with health insurance-related laws, rules and regulations is difficult and imposes significant costs on our business.

State regulations may also require that individuals enroll in group programs or associations in order to access certain insurance products, benefits and services. We have entered into relationships with such associations in order to provide individuals access to our products. For example, we have an agreement with Med-Sense Guaranteed Association ("Med-Sense"), a non-profit association that provides membership benefits to individuals and gives members access to certain of our products. Under the agreement, we primarily market membership in the association and collect certain fees and dues on its behalf. In return, we have sole access to its membership list, and Med-Sense exclusively endorses the insurance products that we offer. Under the agreement, we receive a monthly fee per member. Our agreement with Med-Sense is automatically renewable for one-year terms, unless terminated on 120 days written notice by either party. The agreement is also terminable on 15 days written notice by either party under certain circumstances, such as in the case of a breach of the agreement.

Sales and Marketing

Our sales and marketing initiatives primarily consist of hiring seasoned sales professionals who have worked with or been referred to us by our distributors in order to strengthen our relationships with such distributors, marketing campaigns and attendance at meetings and conferences associated with acquiring new distributors. We utilize independent third-party distributors to market our products directly to potential members in addition to internal distribution capacity. We and our third-party distributors are also engaged in sales and marketing efforts that include investments in lead acquisition, online marketing and customer referrals. We focus on building brand awareness among our distributors and members, increasing the number of distributors and converting sales leads into buyers. Our marketing initiatives include:

Independent Distributors. Our independent distributor acquisition channel consists of independent licensed agent call centers and individual insurance brokers who market directly to individuals. We have established several initiatives to assist these call centers and distributors in helping individuals select our products, including the provision of sales scripting and monitoring services through the HiiVe technology platform discussed below. We generally compensate our independent distributors for their individual health insurance sales based on the consumer submitting a health insurance application to us. If a marketing partner is licensed to sell health insurance, we may share a percentage of the commission revenue we earn from the health insurance carrier for each member referred by that independent distributor.

Marketing Partners. Our marketing partner member acquisition channel consists of a network of affiliate partners, including credit card companies, national banks and database marketing services who make our products available to individuals. We have established a pay-for-performance network that drives individuals to our products. These partners generally fall into one of the following categories:

- Financial and online services partners in industries such as credit card services, banking, insurance and mortgage and association partners; and
- Employers who do not offer health insurance benefits to their employees or to one or more classes of their employees.

Carrier Relationships

One of our core strengths is our deep integration with some of the leading insurance carriers in the United States, which enables us to offer our STM, hospital indemnity and ancillary products on our technology platform. We currently have relationships with several insurance carriers, including Starr Indemnity & Liability Company, Companion Life, HCC Life, United States Fire, ING, Nationwide and CIGNA, among others. We have entered into written contracts with each of these carriers pursuant to which we are authorized to sell the carriers' health plans and ancillary products in exchange for the payment of commissions that vary by carrier and by plan. These contracts are typically non-exclusive and terminable on short notice by either party for any reason. We are no longer offering new policies through Starr Indemnity & Liability Company as of January 1, 2014. In some cases, the amendment or termination of an agreement we have with a health insurance carrier may impact the commissions we are paid on health insurance plans and products that we have already sold through the carrier.

To create an improved experience for our members, we regularly evaluate insurance carriers by comparing their market presence and brand, cost competitiveness, breadth of plans, emphasis on improving the customer experience, and ability to integrate with our data systems. We plan to continue to expand and adjust the number of insurance carriers with which we partner.

Technology

Since we began operations in 2008, we have invested significant financial and human resources in building a unique and scalable proprietary, webbased technology platform. Our technology represents a distinct competitive advantage as it reduces the need for customer care agents, the time associated with billing, underwriting, fulfillment, sale and marketing and provides significant operating leverage as we add members and product offerings. We purchased the intellectual property rights to certain of the software in August 2012 and in July 2013, as further explained below.

The key components of our technology platform include:

- Automated Real-Time Integrated E System. A.R.I.E.S. is the core of our technology platform. This proprietary technology reduces the need for the continual involvement of customer care representatives after a member has enrolled by allowing him or her to change payment information and print identification cards anytime, anyplace. A.R.I.E.S. also offers distributors an ability to manage their business by providing direct access to real-time commission statements, commission payment and real-time sales and membership data (including cancelations, failed credit card and ACH payments, persistency, renewal and cross-sell rates). Key elements of A.R.I.E.S. include:
 - Quote-Buy-Print. Individuals access our technology platform through our distribution partners and can quote products and buy and print their policy documents and identification cards anytime, anyplace.
 - Automated Underwriting. The entire underwriting process is handled by A.R.I.E.S. through the use of health questionnaires. Because our STM products are largely targeted to healthy individuals who do not have pre-existing conditions, we do not have a traditional underwriting department. Underwriting is an immediate accept or reject decision based on a prospective member's answers to an abbreviated online health-related questionnaire.
 - Multiple Value-Added Products. Consumers can purchase multiple plans and specialty products with the click of a button. Consumers
 are able to supplement our core STM and hospital indemnity offerings with ancillary products such as pharmacy benefit cards, dental
 plans, vision plans and cancer/critical illness plans. Our technology platform makes it possible for us to instantly offer these bundled
 products to fit member needs.
 - Turn-Key Solution. Our technology platform is a turnkey solution, allowing distributors to tailor their offering to meet member needs and can be customized to enhance the experience of an affinity group or employer.
 - Payment. Through our online platform, we receive credit card ACH payments directly from members at the time of sale.
 - *Member Services*. Members have the ability to log-in and change payment information and print new identification cards, all without the need of a customer service representative.
- HiiVe. The HiiVe technology system streamlines compliance by providing real-time sales scripting and monitoring for distributors to ensure customers are making informed purchase decisions. The compliance system enables us to record each enrollment phone call, retrieve archived calls within seconds and score calls based on script adherence. In addition, this technology has also allowed us to automate our compliance program, enhancing quality while minimizing overhead and thereby allowing us to offer higher commissions to our distributors.

We rely on BimSym eBusiness Solutions, Inc. ("BimSym") and other vendors to provide various services relating to our A.R.I.E.S. technology platform, including hosting, support, maintenance and development services, for which we pay both recurring and one-off fees. A.R.I.E.S. was placed in service in March 2011 through an informal relationship with BimSym. On August 1, 2012, we entered into a software assignment agreement with BimSym pursuant to which we acquired certain proprietary rights to the A.R.I.E.S. software for a one-time payment of \$45,000. On August 1, 2012, we also entered into a master services agreement with BimSym with respect to the hosting, support, maintenance and development of our A.R.I.E.S. technology platform. This agreement obligates us to make minimum future payments of \$312,000 per year for five years. Thereafter, this agreement provides for automatic one-year renewals, unless we notify BimSym of our intent not to renew. Additionally, on August 1, 2012, we entered into an exclusivity agreement with BimSym whereby neither BimSym nor any of its affiliates will create, market or sell a software, system or service with the same or similar functionality as that of A.R.I.E.S., under which we are required to make monthly payments of \$16,000 for five years. Prior to March 2011, the Company contracted with a third party vendor, Carpe Datum L.L.C., to provide some of the services now provided through A.R.I.E.S. We licensed the HiiVe technology system until we acquired it as part of the Secured acquisition in July 2013. For more information see "Item 1A. Risk Factors—We rely on third-party vendors to develop, host, maintain, service and enhance our technology platform" and "Item 1A. Risk Factors—Our failure to obtain, maintain and enforce the intellectual property rights on which our business depends could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations."

Seasonality

Our business of marketing STM plans is subject to seasonal fluctuations that we believe have been impacted by Healthcare Reform. Prior to 2013, we experienced a higher volume of new member enrollment from graduating students during the third fiscal quarter when such students purchase our products, producing a seasonal increase in revenue, and a lower volume of new member enrollment during the fourth quarter due to the holiday season. In 2013, the volume of new member enrollment in the fourth quarter increased due to the effectiveness of the individual insurance mandate of Healthcare Reform beginning in 2014. Under Healthcare Reform, the Exchanges will hold open enrollment periods during the first quarter of 2014, the fourth quarter of 2014 and the first quarter of 2015, at which time individuals can enroll in individual insurance programs. Other seasonality trends may develop and the existing seasonality and consumer behavior that we experience may change as the implementation of Healthcare Reform continues and our markets continue to change.

Competition

The market for selling insurance products is highly competitive and the sale of health insurance over the Internet is rapidly evolving. We compete with individuals and entities that offer and sell health insurance products utilizing traditional distribution channels, as well as the Internet. Our current or potential competitors include:

Traditional local insurance agents. There are tens of thousands of local insurance agents across the United States who sell health insurance products in their communities. We believe that the vast majority of these local agents offer health insurance without significantly utilizing the Internet or technology other than simple desktop applications such as word processing and spreadsheet programs. Some traditional insurance agents, however, utilize general agents that offer online quoting services and other tools to obtain quotes from multiple carriers and prepare electronic benefit proposals to share with their potential customers. These general agents typically offer their services only for the small and mid-sized group markets (not the individual and family markets) and operate in only a limited geographic region. Additionally, some local agents use the Internet to acquire new consumer referrals from companies that have expertise in Internet marketing. These "lead aggregator" companies utilize keyword search, primarily paid keyword search listings on Google, Bing and Yahoo! and other forms of Internet advertising, to drive Internet traffic to the lead aggregator's website. The lead aggregator then collects and sells consumer information to agents and, to a lesser extent, to carriers, both of whom endeavor to close the referrals through traditional offline sales methods.

Health insurance carriers' "direct-to-member" sales. Some carriers directly market and sell their plans and products to consumers through call centers and their own websites. Although we offer health insurance plans and products for many of these carriers, they also can compete with us by offering their products directly to consumers. Most of these carriers have superior brand recognition, extensive marketing budgets and significant financial resources to influence consumer preferences for searching and buying health insurance online. The carriers we choose to represent, however, do not have a competitive price advantage over us. Because individual and family plan health insurance prices are regulated in all U.S. jurisdictions, a consumer is entitled to pay the same price for a particular plan, whether the consumer purchased the plan directly from one of our carrier companies or from us.

Online agents. There are a number of agents that operate websites and provide a limited online shopping experience for consumers interested in purchasing health insurance (e.g., online quoting of health insurance product prices). Most of these online agents operate in only one or very few states, and some represent only one or a limited number of health insurance carriers. Some online agents also sell non-health insurance products such as auto insurance, life insurance and home insurance. We are one of the leading sources of STM insurance products.

Exchanges. Government exchanges have been established under Healthcare Reform where individuals can select and purchase health insurance plans. These Exchanges have not been in existence for sufficient duration to forecast reliably their usage by consumers. However, 3.3 million individuals had purchased insurance through the Exchanges through February 1, 2014 according to the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. In addition, press accounts of private exchanges indicate that private companies have established their own websites modeled after the Exchanges required by Healthcare Reform

National insurance brokers. Although insurance brokers have traditionally not focused on the affordable STM market, they may enter our markets and could compete with us. These large agencies have existing relationships with many of our carrier companies, are licensed nationwide and have large customer bases and significant financial, technical and marketing resources to compete in our markets. Some of these large agencies and financial services companies, such as eHealth have partnered with us in order to offer our services to their customer and member bases.

We believe the principal factors that determine our competitive advantage in the online distribution of health insurance include the following:

- value added healthcare products;
- strength of carrier relationships and depth of technology integration with carriers;
- proprietary, web-based technology platform;
- data-driven product design;
- highly automated compliance program;
- strength of distribution relationships; and
- proven capabilities measured in years of delivering sales and creating and using reliable technology.

Employees

As of December 31, 2013, we had 168 employees, of which 166 were full-time employees. As of December 31, 2012, we had 79 employees, of which 73 were full-time employees. We have not experienced any work stoppages and consider our employee relations to be good. None of our employees is represented by a labor union.

Intellectual Property

Our success depends, in part, on our ability to protect our intellectual property and proprietary technology, and to operate our business without infringing or violating the intellectual property or proprietary rights of others. We rely on a combination of copyrights, trademarks, domain names, and trade secrets, intellectual property licenses and other contractual rights (including confidentiality and non-disclosure agreements), including our proprietary technology. However, these intellectual property rights may not prevent others from creating a competitive online platform or otherwise competing with us.

Our History and the Reorganization of Our Corporate Structure

Overview

Our business began operations in 2008, and historically, we operated through HPI. In anticipation of our initial public offering (the "IPO"), on November 7, 2012, HPI assigned the operating assets of our business through a series of transactions to HPIH, and HPIH assumed the operating liabilities of LIDI

Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. was incorporated as a Delaware corporation on October 26, 2012. Immediately prior to the completion of the IPO, we amended and restated our certificate of incorporation to, among other things, authorize two classes of common stock, Class A common stock and Class B common stock. We also granted the underwriters the right to purchase additional shares of Class A common stock to cover over-allotments. Our Class A common stock was issued to investors in the IPO and is held by certain of our employees. As of March 14, 2014, all of our Class B common stock is held by entities that are beneficially owned by our Chairman, President, and Chief Executive Officer, Michael Kosloske. Shares of our Class B common stock vote together with shares of our Class A common stock as a single class, except as otherwise required by law. As of March 14, 2014, Mr. Kosloske beneficially owns 62.3% of our outstanding Class A and Class B common stock on a combined basis, which equals his combined economic interest in our Company, and will have effective control over the outcome of votes on all matters requiring approval by our stockholders. As described in more detail below, each Series B Membership Interest of Health Plan Intermediaries Holdings, LLC can be exchanged (together with one share of Class B common stock) for one share of Class A common stock. Following the IPO, HII remains a holding company owning as its principal asset Series A Membership Interests in HPIH.

Amended and Restated Limited Liability Company Agreement of HPIH

We operate our business through HPIH. The operations of HPIH, and the rights and obligations of its members, are governed by the amended and restated limited liability company agreement of HPIH. The following is a description of the material terms of that amended and restated limited liability company agreement.

Governance

We serve as sole managing member of HPIH. As such, we control its business and affairs and will be responsible for the management of its business. No other members of HPIH, in their capacity as such, we have any authority or right to control the management of HPIH or to bind it in connection with any matter.

Voting and Economic Rights of Members

HPIH has two series of outstanding equity: Series A Membership Interests, which may only be issued to Health Insurance Innovations, Inc., as sole managing member, and Series B Membership Interests. The Series B Membership Interests are held by HPI and its subsidiary, entities beneficially owned by Mr. Kosloske. The Series A Membership Interests and Series B Membership Interests entitle their holders to equivalent economic rights meaning an equal share in the profits and losses of, and distributions from, HPIH. Holders of Series B Membership Interests have no voting rights, except for the right to approve certain amendments to the amended and restated limited liability company agreement of HPIH. As of March 14, 2014, (i) the Series A Membership Interests held by Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. represent 37.7% of the outstanding membership interests, 37.7% of the economic interests and 100% of the voting interests in HPIH and (ii) the Series B Membership Interests held by the entities beneficially owned by Mr. Kosloske represent 62.3% of the outstanding membership interests, 62.3% of the economic interests and 0% of the voting interests in HPIH.

Net profits and losses of HPIH generally will be allocated, and distributions made, to its members *pro rata* in accordance with the number of Membership Interests (Series A or Series B, as the case may be) they hold. Accordingly, as of March 14, 2014, net profits and net losses of HPIH would be allocated, and distributions would be made, 37.7% to us and 62.3% to the holders of Series B Membership Interests.

Subject to the availability of net cash flow at the HPIH level and to applicable legal and contractual restrictions, we intend to cause HPIH to distribute to us, and to the other holders of Membership Interests, cash payments for the purposes of funding tax obligations in respect of any net taxable income that is allocated to us and the other holders of Membership Interests as members of HPIH, to fund dividends, if any, declared by us and to make any payments due under the tax receivable agreement, as described in "Tax Consequences" below. If HPIH makes distributions to its members in any given year, the determination to pay dividends, if any, to our Class A common stockholders will be made by our board of directors. Class B common stock will not be entitled to any dividend payments. We may enter into credit agreements or other borrowing arrangements in the future that prohibit or restrict our ability to declare or pay dividends on our Class A common stock.

Coordination of Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. and HPIH

Except with respect to shares of Class A common stock issued pursuant to the exercise of the underwriters' over-allotment option, whenever we issue one share of Class A common stock for cash, the net proceeds will be transferred promptly to HPIH, and HPIH will issue to us one Series A Membership Interest. If we issue other classes or series of equity securities, we will contribute to HPIH the net proceeds we receive in connection with such issuance, and HPIH will issue to us an equal number of equity securities with designations, preferences and other rights and terms that are substantially the same as our newly issued equity securities. Conversely, if we repurchase any shares of Class A common stock (or equity securities of other classes or series) for cash, HPIH will, immediately prior to our repurchase, redeem an equal number of Series A Membership Interests (or its equity securities of the corresponding classes or series), upon the same terms and for the same price, as the shares of our Class A common stock (or our equity securities of such other classes or series) are repurchased. Membership Interests and shares of our common stock will be subject to equivalent stock splits, dividends and reclassifications.

We will not conduct any business other than the management and ownership of HPIH and its subsidiaries, or own any other assets (other than on a temporary basis), although we may take such actions and own such assets as are necessary to comply with applicable law, including compliance with our responsibilities as a public company under the U.S. federal securities laws, and may incur indebtedness and may take other actions if we determine that doing so is in the best interest of HPIH.

Issuances of Membership Interests

Series A Membership Interests may be issued only to us as the sole managing member of HPIH. Series B Membership Interests may be issued only to persons or entities we permit in exchange for cash or other consideration. Series B Membership Interests may not be transferred as Series B Membership Interests except to certain permitted transferees and in accordance with the restrictions on transfer set forth in the amended and restated limited liability company agreement of HPIH, and any such transfer must be accompanied by the transfer of an equal number of shares of our Class B common stock.

Exchange Agreement

On February 13, 2013, we entered into an exchange agreement with the holders of Series B Membership Interests. Pursuant to and subject to the terms of the exchange agreement and the amended and restated limited liability company agreement of HPIH, holders of Series B Membership Interests, at any time and from time to time, may exchange one or more Series B Membership Interests, together with an equal number of shares of our Class B common stock, for shares of our Class A common stock on a one-for-one basis, subject to equitable adjustments for stock splits, stock dividends and reclassifications.

Holders will not have the right to exchange Series B Membership Interests if we determine that such exchange would be prohibited by law or regulation or would violate other agreements to which we may be subject. We may impose additional restrictions on exchange that we determine necessary or advisable so that HPIH is not treated as a "publicly traded partnership" for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If the Internal Revenue Service were to contend successfully that HPIH should be treated as a "publicly traded partnership" for U.S. federal income tax purposes, HPIH would be treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes and thus would be subject to entity-level tax on its taxable income.

A holder that exchanges Series B Membership Interests will also be required to deliver an equal number of shares of our Class B common stock. In connection with each exchange, HPIH will cancel the delivered Series B Membership Interests and issue to us Series A Membership Interests on a one-for-one basis. Thus, as holders exchange their Series B Membership Interests for Class A common stock, our interest in HPIH will increase.

On February 14, 2014, a registration statement covering the resale of Class A common stock delivered in exchange for the Series B Membership Interests in HPIH (together with an equal number of share our Class B common stock) became effective, although the holders of the interests are under no obligation to effectuate exchanges and resell the shares they receive. Mr. Kosloske beneficially owns all outstanding Series B Membership Interests in HPIH and Class B common stock.

As of March 14, 2014, no shares of Class A common stock have been issued, and no resales had been made pursuant to this registration statement.

Exculpation and Indemnification

The amended and restated limited liability company agreement of HPIH contains provisions limiting the liability of its managing member, members, officers and their respective affiliates to HPIH or any of its members. Moreover, the amended and restated limited liability company agreement contains broad indemnification provisions for HPIH's managing member, members, officers and their respective affiliates. Because HPIH is a limited liability company, these provisions are not subject to the limitations on exculpation and indemnification contained in the Delaware General Corporation Law with respect to the indemnification that may be provided by a Delaware corporation to its directors and officers.

Voting Rights of Class A Stockholders and Class B Stockholders

Each share of our Class A common stock and our Class B common stock entitles its holder to one vote.

Tax Consequences

Holders of Membership Interests, including HII, generally will incur U.S. federal, state and local income taxes on their proportionate shares of any net taxable income of HPIH. Net profits and net losses of HPIH generally will be allocated to its members *pro rata* in proportion to the number of Membership Interests they hold. The amended and restated limited liability company agreement of HPIH provides for cash distributions to its members in an amount at least equal to the members' assumed tax liability attributable to HPIH. Generally, distributions in respect of the members' assumed tax liability will be computed based on our estimate of the net taxable income of HPIH allocable per Membership Interest multiplied by an assumed tax rate. In accordance with this agreement, HPIH intends to make distributions to its members in respect of such assumed tax liability and to fund dividends, if any, declared by us, as well as any payments we are obligated to make under the tax receivable agreement, described below.

HPIH intends to make an election under Section 754 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, which is effective for 2013 and for each taxable year in which occurs an exchange of Series B Membership Interests, together with an equal number of shares of our Class B common stock, for shares of our Class A common stock. We expect that, as a result of this election, the acquisition of Series B Membership Interests from HPI with the net proceeds of the sale of over-allotment shares, as well as any future exchanges of Series B Membership Interests, together with an equal number of shares of our Class B common stock, for shares of our Class A common stock, will result in increases in the tax basis in our share of the tangible and intangible assets of HPIH at the time of such acquisition or exchange, which will increase the tax depreciation and amortization deductions available to us and which could create other tax benefits. Any such increases in tax basis and tax depreciation and amortization deductions or other tax benefits could reduce the amount of tax that we would otherwise be required to pay in the future. We will be required to pay a portion of the cash savings we actually realize from such increase (or are deemed to otherwise be required to pay in the future. We will be required to pay a portion of the cash savings we actually realize from such increase (or are deemed to realize in the case of an early termination payment by us, a change in control or a material breach by us of our obligations under the tax receivable agreement, as described below) to certain holders of Series B Membership Interests pursuant to the tax receivable agreement. Furthermore, payments under the tax receivable agreement, as described below, will give rise to additional tax benefits and therefore to additional payments under the tax receivable agreement itself. To the extent that we are unable to make payments under the income tax receivable agreement for any reason, such payments will be deferred and will accrue interest unti

Tax Receivable Agreement

The purchase of Series B Membership Interests (together with an equal number of shares of our Class B common stock) with the net proceeds of the sale of over-allotment shares, as well as subsequent exchanges of Series B Membership Interests, together with an equal number of shares of our Class B common stock, for shares of our Class A common stock, are expected to increase our tax basis in our share of HPIH's tangible and intangible assets. These increases in tax basis are expected to increase our depreciation and amortization deductions and create other tax benefits and therefore may reduce the amount of tax that we would otherwise be required to pay in the future.

On February 13, 2013, we entered into a tax receivable agreement with the holders of Series B Membership Interests. The agreement requires us to pay to such holders 85% of the cash savings, if any, in U.S. federal, state and local income tax we realize (or are deemed to realize in the case of an early termination payment, a change in control or a material breach by us of our obligations under the tax receivable agreement, as discussed below) as a result of any possible future increases in tax basis described above and of certain other tax benefits related to entering into the tax receivable agreement, including tax benefits attributable to payments under the tax receivable agreement itself. This is our obligation and not an obligation of HPIH. We will benefit from the remaining 15% of any realized cash savings. For purposes of the tax receivable agreement, cash savings in income tax is computed by comparing our actual income tax liability with our hypothetical liability had we not been able to utilize the tax benefits subject to the tax receivable agreement itself. The tax receivable agreement became effective upon completion of the IPO and will remain in effect until all such tax benefits have been used or expired, unless the agreement is terminated early, as described below. Estimating the amount of payments to be made under the tax receivable agreement, will vary depending on a number of factors, including:

- the timing of exchanges of Series B Membership Interests (together with an equal number of shares of our Class B common stock) for shares of our Class A common stock—for instance, the increase in any tax deductions will vary depending on the fair market value of the depreciable and amortizable assets of HPIH at the time of the exchanges, and this value may fluctuate over time;
- the price of our Class A common stock at the time of exchanges of Series B Membership Interests (together with an equal number of shares of our Class B common stock) for shares of our Class A common stock—the increase in our share of the basis in the assets of HPIH, as well as the increase in any tax deductions, will be related to the price of our Class A common stock at the time of these exchanges;
- the tax rates in effect at the time we use the increased amortization and depreciation deductions or realize other tax benefits; and
- the amount, character and timing of our taxable income. We will be required to pay 85% of the tax savings, as and if realized. Except in certain circumstances, if we do not have taxable income in a given taxable year, we will not be required to make payments under the tax receivable agreement for that taxable year because no tax savings will have been realized.

The payments that we make under the tax receivable agreement could be substantial. Assuming no material changes in relevant tax law and based on our current operating plan and other assumptions, including our estimate of the tax basis of our assets as of December 31, 2013, if all of the Series B Membership Interests were acquired by us in taxable transactions for a price of \$10.11, the closing price of our Class A common stock on December 31, 2013, per Series B Membership Interest, we estimate that the maximum amount that we would be required to pay under the tax receivable agreement could be approximately \$41.5 million. The actual amount may differ materially from this hypothetical amount as potential future payments will vary depending on a number of factors, including those listed above.

We have the right to terminate the tax receivable agreement at any time. In addition, the tax receivable agreement will terminate early if we (or our successors) breach our obligations under the tax receivable agreement or upon certain mergers, asset sales, other forms of business combinations or other changes of control. If we exercise our right to terminate the tax receivable agreement, or if the tax receivable agreement is terminated early in accordance with its terms, our (or our successors') payment obligations under the tax receivable agreement with respect to certain exchanged or acquired Membership Interests would be accelerated and would become due and payable based on certain assumptions, including that we would have sufficient taxable income to use in full the deductions arising from the increased tax basis and certain other benefits. As a result, we could make payments under the tax receivable agreement that are substantial and in excess of our actual cash savings in income tax.

Decisions made in the course of running our business, such as with respect to mergers, asset sales, other forms of business combinations or other changes in control, may influence the timing and amount of payments we make under the tax receivable agreement. For example, the earlier disposition of assets following an exchange or acquisition transaction will generally accelerate payments under the tax receivable agreement and increase the present value of such payments. In these situations, our obligations under the tax receivable agreement could have a substantial negative impact on our liquidity and could have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing certain mergers, asset sales, other forms of business combinations or other changes of control.

Payments are generally due under the tax receivable agreement within a specified period of time following the filing of our tax return for the taxable year with respect to which the payment obligation arises, although interest on such payments will begin to accrue at a rate of LIBOR from the due date (without extensions) of such tax return. Late payments generally accrue interest at a rate of LIBOR plus 300 basis points. However, to the extent, based on certain specified reasons, that we do not have available cash to satisfy our payment obligations under the tax receivable agreement, such deferred payments would accrue interest at a rate of LIBOR.

Were the Internal Revenue Service to challenge successfully the tax basis increases described above, we would not be reimbursed for any payments previously made under the tax receivable agreement although future payments under the tax receivable agreement, if any, would be adjusted to reflect the result of any such successful challenge by the Internal Revenue Service. As a result, we could make payments under the tax receivable agreement in excess of our actual cash savings in income tax.

ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

Risks Relating to Our Business and Industry

The market for health insurance in the United States is rapidly evolving, which makes it difficult to forecast demand for our products.

The market for health insurance in the United States is rapidly evolving. Accordingly, our future financial performance will depend in part on growth in this market and on our ability to adapt to emerging demands in this market. We believe demand for our products has been driven in large part by recent regulatory changes, broader use of the Internet and advances in technology. It is difficult to predict with any precision the future growth rate and size of our target market. The rapidly evolving nature of the market in which we operate, as well as other factors that are beyond our control, reduce our ability to evaluate accurately our long-term outlook and forecast performance or other operating results. A reduction in demand for our products caused by lack of acceptance, technological challenges, competing offerings or other factors would result in a lower revenue growth rate or decreased revenue, either of which could negatively impact our business and results of operations.

If we are unable to retain our members, our business and results of operations would be harmed.

Our revenue is primarily derived from commissions that insurance carriers pay to us for the health insurance plans and products that we market and that remain in effect. When one of these plans or products is cancelled, or if we otherwise do not remain the administrator of record on the policy, we no longer receive the related commission revenue. Members may choose to discontinue their insurance policies for a number of reasons. For example, our members may choose to purchase new plans or products using a different administrator if, for example, they are not satisfied with our customer service or the plans or products that we offer or because PPACA or other healthcare legislation results in more attractive alternatives for them. Further, members may discontinue their policies because they no longer need STM insurance because, for example, they have received coverage through an employer or spouse. Insurance carriers may also terminate health insurance plans or products purchased by our members for a variety of reasons. Our cost in acquiring a new member is substantially greater than the cost involved in maintaining our relationship with an existing member. If we are not able to successfully retain existing members and limit member turnover, our revenue and operating margins could be adversely affected.

Our business would be harmed if we lose our relationships with insurance carriers, fail to maintain good relationships with insurance carriers, become dependent upon a limited number of insurance carriers or fail to develop new relationships with insurance carriers.

We typically enter into contractual agency relationships with insurance carriers that are non-exclusive and terminable on short notice by either party for any reason. In many cases, insurance carriers also have the ability to amend the terms of our agreements unilaterally on short notice. Insurance carriers may be unwilling to underwrite our health insurance plans or products or may amend our agreements with them for a variety of reasons, including for competitive or regulatory reasons. Insurance carriers may decide to rely on their own internal distribution channels, including traditional in-house agents, insurance carrier websites or other sales channels, or to market their own plans or products, and, in turn, could limit or prohibit us from marketing their plans or products. Insurance carriers may decide not to underwrite insurance plans or products in the individual health insurance market in certain geographies or altogether. The termination or amendment of our relationship with an insurance carrier could reduce the variety of health insurance plans or products we offer. We also could lose a source of, or be paid reduced commissions for, future sales and could lose renewal commissions for past sales. Our business could also be harmed if we fail to develop new insurance carrier relationships or are unable to offer members a wide variety of health insurance plans and products.

The private health insurance industry in the United States has experienced substantial consolidation over the past several years, resulting in a decrease in the number of insurance carriers. For example, for the year ended December 31, 2013, Starr Indemnity & Liability Company accounted for 23% of our premium equivalents, United States Fire accounted for 20% of our premium equivalents, and Companion Life accounted for 41% of our premium equivalents. We are no longer offering new policies through Starr Indemnity & Liability Company as of January 1, 2014. As a result of this cessation or future changes, it may become necessary for us to offer insurance plans and products from a reduced number of insurance carriers or to derive a greater portion of our revenue from a more concentrated number of insurance carriers as our business and the health insurance industry evolve. Each of these insurance carriers may terminate our agreements with them, and, in some cases, as a result of the termination we may lose our right to receive future commissions for policies we have sold. In addition, one or more of our insurance carriers could experience a failure of its business due to a decline in sales volumes, unavailability of reinsurance, failure of business strategy or otherwise. Should our dependence on a smaller number of insurance carriers increase, whether as a result of the termination of insurance carrier relationships, further insurance carrier consolidation, business failure, bankruptcy or any other reason, we may become more vulnerable to adverse changes in our relationships with our insurance carriers, particularly in states where we offer health insurance plans and products from a relatively small number of insurance carriers or where a small number of insurance carriers dominate the market. The termination, amendment or consolidation of our relationships with our insurance carriers could harm our business, results of operations and financial condition.

Our business would be harmed if we lose our relationships with independent distributors, fail to maintain good relationships with independent distributors, become dependent upon a limited number of third-party distributors or fail to develop new relationships with third-party distributors.

We depend upon licensed third-party distributors, in addition to our internal distribution network, to sell our products. We typically enter into contractual agency relationships with independent distributors that are non-exclusive and terminable on short notice by either party for any reason. In many cases, these distributors also have the ability to amend the terms of our agreements unilaterally on short notice. Third-party distributors may be unwilling to sell our health insurance plans or products or may amend our agreements with them for a variety of reasons, including for competitive or regulatory reasons. For example, these independent distributors may decide to sell plans and products that bring them a higher commission than our plans and products or may decide not to sell STM plans at all. Because we rely on a diverse distributor network to sell the products we offer, any loss of relationships with independent distributors or failure to maintain good relationships with independent distributors could harm our business, results of operations and financial condition. Further, we believe that we must grow our third-party distributor network in order to achieve our growth plans. If we are unable to grow our independent distributor network and develop new relationships with third-party distributors, our revenue could be adversely impacted.

We depend on relationships with third-parties for certain services that are important to our business. An interruption or cessation of such services by any third party could have a material adverse effect on our business.

We depend on a number of third-party relationships to enhance our business. For instance, state regulations may require that individuals enroll in group programs or associations in order to access certain insurance products, benefits and services. We have entered into relationships with such associations in order to provide individuals access to our products. For example, we have an agreement with Med-Sense Guaranteed Association ("Med-Sense") a non-profit association that provides membership benefits to individuals and gives members access to certain of our products. Under the agreement, we primarily market membership in the association and collect certain fees and dues on its behalf. In return, we have sole access to its membership list, and Med-Sense exclusively endorses the insurance products that we offer. Members of the association are given access to a wide variety of our products that are otherwise unavailable to non-members. We are also considering establishing affiliations with other associations offering similar benefits as alternatives to Med-Sense, but currently have no alternative agreements. While we believe we could replace Med-Sense with other group programs or associations, there can be no assurance we could find such a replacement on a timely basis or at all. If we were to lose our relationship with Med-Sense and were unable to find another group program or association on a timely basis or at all, this would have a material adverse effect on our business.

Our ability to offer our services and operate our business is therefore dependent on maintaining our relationships with third-party partners, particularly Med-Sense, and entering into new relationships to meet the changing needs of our business. Any deterioration in our relationships with such partners, or our failure to enter into agreements with partners in the future would harm our business, results of operations and financial condition. If our partners are unable or unwilling to provide the services necessary to support our business, or if our agreements with such partners are terminated, our operations could be significantly disrupted. We may also incur substantial costs, delays and disruptions to our business in transitioning such services to ourselves or other third-party partners. In addition, third-party partners may not be able to provide the services required in order to meet the changing needs of our business.

Insurance carriers could reduce the commissions paid to us or change their plan pricing practices in ways that reduce the commissions paid to us, which could harm our revenue and results of operations.

Our commission rates are negotiated between us and each insurance carrier. Insurance carriers have altered, and may in the future alter, the contractual relationships we have with them, either by renegotiation or unilateral action. Also, insurance carriers may adjust their commission. If these contractual changes result in reduced commissions, our revenue may decline.

In addition, insurance carriers periodically adjust the premiums they charge to individuals for their insurance policies. These premium changes may cause members to cancel their existing policies and purchase a replacement policy from a different insurance carrier, either through our platform or through another administrator. We may receive a reduced commission or no commission at all when a member purchases a replacement policy. Also, because insurance rates may vary between insurance carriers, plans and enrollment dates, changes in our enrollment mix may impact our commission revenue. Future changes in insurance carrier pricing practices could harm our business, results of operations and financial condition.

We face intense competition and compete with a broad range of market participants within the health insurance industry. If competition increases, our growth and profits may decline.

The market for selling individual health insurance and ancillary products is highly competitive and, except for regulatory considerations, there are limited barriers to entry. Currently, we believe the cost-effective, high-quality STM solutions that we distribute to the individual health insurance market are differentiated from our competitors. Because the barriers to entry in our markets are not substantial and competitors have the flexibility to select new health insurance carriers, we believe that the addition of new competitors, or the adoption of our business model by existing competitors, could occur relatively quickly.

We compete with entities and individuals that offer and sell products similar to ours utilizing traditional distribution channels, including insurance agents and brokers across the United States who sell health insurance products in their communities. In addition, many insurance carriers directly market and sell their plans and products to individuals through call centers and their own websites. The Exchanges created under Healthcare Reform represent another means of distribution for IMM policies and are currently receiving substantial publicity and advertising.

Although we offer health insurance plans and products for many of these insurance carriers, they also compete with us by offering their plans and products directly to individuals or may elect to compete with us by offering their plans and products directly to individuals in the future. We may not be able to compete successfully against our current or future competitors. Some of our current and potential competitors have longer operating histories in the health insurance industry, access to larger customer bases, greater name recognition and significantly greater financial, technical, marketing and other resources than we do. As compared to us, our current and future competitors may be able to:

- undertake more extensive marketing campaigns for their brands and services;
- devote more resources to website and systems development;
- negotiate more favorable commission rates; and
- attract potential employees, marketing partners and third-party service providers.

Further, there are many alternatives to the individual health insurance products that we currently provide. We can make no assurances that we will be able to compete effectively with the various individual health insurance products that are currently available or may become available in the future. Competitive pressures may result in our experiencing increased marketing costs and loss of market share, or may otherwise harm our business, results of operations and financial condition.

Changes and developments in the health insurance system in the United States, in particular the implementation of Healthcare Reform, could harm our business.

Our business depends upon the private sector of the U.S. insurance system, its role in financing healthcare delivery, and insurance carriers' use of, and payment of commissions to, agents, brokers and other organizations to market and sell health insurance plans and products.

Healthcare Reform contains provisions that have changed and will continue to change the industry in which we operate in substantial ways. Although certain provisions currently are effective, many aspects of Healthcare Reform, such as certain mandates on employers, have not yet taken effect. In addition, state governments have adopted, and will continue to adopt, changes to their existing laws and regulations in light of Healthcare Reform and related regulations. Future changes may not be beneficial to us.

Certain key members of Congress continue to express a desire to withhold the funding necessary to implement Healthcare Reform as well as the desire to repeal or amend all or a portion of Healthcare Reform. Any partial or complete repeal or amendment or implementation difficulties, or uncertainty regarding such events, could increase our costs of compliance and adversely affect our results of operations and financial condition. The implementation of Healthcare Reform could have negative effects on us, including:

- increasing our competition;
- reducing or eliminating the need for health insurance agents and brokers and/or demand for the health insurance that we sell through the Exchanges and the process for receiving subsidies and cost-sharing credits;
- decreasing the number of types of health insurance plans and products that we sell, as well as the number of insurance carriers offering such plans and products;
- causing insurance carriers to change the benefits and/or premiums for the plans and products they sell;
- causing insurance carriers to reduce the amount they pay for our services or change their relationships with us in other ways;
- causing STM policyholders to pay the government a penalty or tax;
- making the cost of IMM more affordable through tax credits and subsidies;
- causing STM policies to be subject to MLR threshold requirements; or
- causing STM policies to be subject to "must carry" pre-existing condition requirements.

Any of these effects could materially harm our business, results of operations and financial condition. For example, the manner in which the federal government and the states implement Healthcare Reform could substantially increase our competition and member turnover and substantially reduce the number of individuals who purchase insurance through us. Various aspects of Healthcare Reform could cause insurance carriers to limit the type of health insurance plans and products we are able to sell and the geographies in which we are able to sell them. Changes in the law could also cause insurance carriers to exit the business of selling insurance plans and products in a particular jurisdiction, to eliminate certain categories of products or to attempt to move members into new plans and products for which we receive lower commissions. If insurance carriers decide to limit our ability to sell their plans

and products or determine not to sell individual health insurance plans and products altogether, our business, results of operations and financial condition would be materially harmed.

Many of Healthcare Reform's most significant reforms, such as the establishment of the Exchanges that provide a marketplace for eligible individuals and small employers to purchase health care insurance, became effective only recently. Uninsured persons who do not enroll in health care insurance plans by March 31, 2014 will be required to pay a penalty to the Internal Revenue Service, unless a hardship exception applies. Based upon our understanding of the Health Reform rules, many of the health insurance products that we sell will not be deemed qualified insurance policies and will not exempt our customers from these penalties. If the cost of the insurance policies that we sell, together with any penalties that our potential customers would be required to pay, are not less than the cost of qualifying health insurance policies, or our policies are otherwise perceived as inferior to qualifying insurance policies by potential customers, our business, revenues and results of operations would be materially harmed.

Compliance with the strict regulatory environment applicable to the health insurance industry and the specific products we sell is difficult and costly. If we fail to comply with the numerous laws and regulations that are applicable to our business, our business and results of operations would be harmed.

The health insurance industry is heavily regulated by each state in the United States. For instance, state regulators require us to maintain a valid license in each state in which we transact health insurance business and further require that we adhere to sales, documentation and administration practices specific to each state. In addition, each distributor who transacts health insurance business on our behalf must maintain a valid license in one or more states. Because we do business in the majority of states and the District of Columbia, compliance with health insurance-related laws, rules and regulations is difficult and imposes significant costs on our business. Each jurisdiction's insurance department typically has the power, among other things, to:

- grant and revoke licenses to transact insurance business;
- conduct inquiries into the insurance-related activities and conduct of agents and agencies;
- require and regulate disclosure in connection with the sale and solicitation of health insurance;
- authorize how, by which personnel and under what circumstances insurance premiums can be quoted and published and an insurance policy sold;
- determine which entities can be paid commissions from carriers;
- regulate the content of insurance-related advertisements, including web pages;
- approve policy forms, require specific benefits and benefit levels and regulate premium rates;
- impose fines and other penalties; and
- impose continuing education requirements on agents and employees.

Although we believe we are currently in compliance with applicable insurance laws and regulations, due to the complexity, periodic modification and differing interpretations of insurance laws and regulations and the number of third parties with which we have relationships, we may not have always been, and we may not always be, in compliance with such laws and regulations. Failure to comply could result in significant liability, additional department of insurance licensing requirements or the revocation of licenses in a particular jurisdiction, which could significantly reduce our revenue, increase our operating expenses, prevent us from transacting health insurance business in a particular jurisdiction and otherwise harm our business, results of operations and financial condition. Moreover, an adverse regulatory action in one jurisdiction be reported to other jurisdictions. Even if the allegations in ony regulatory or other action against us are proven false, any surrounding negative publicity could harm member, distributor or health insurance carrier confidence in us, which could significantly damage our reputation. Because some members, distributors and health insurance carriers may not be comfortable with the concept of purchasing health insurance using the Internet, any negative publicity may affect us more than it would others in the health insurance industry and would harm our business, results of operations and financial condition.

In addition, we may in the future receive inquiries from state insurance regulators regarding our marketing and business practices. We may modify our practices in connection with any such inquiry. Any modification of our marketing or business practices in response to future regulatory inquiries could harm our business, results of operations or financial condition.

Regulation of the sale of health insurance is subject to change, and future regulations could harm our business and results of operations.

The laws and regulations governing the offer, sale and purchase of health insurance are subject to change, and future changes may be adverse to our business. For example, once health insurance pricing is set by the insurance carrier and approved by state

regulators, it is fixed and not generally subject to negotiation or discounting by insurance companies or agents. Additionally, state regulations generally prohibit insurance carriers, agents and brokers from providing financial incentives, such as rebates, to their members in connection with the sale of health insurance. As a result, we do not currently compete with insurance carriers or other agents and brokers on the price of the health insurance products offered on our distribution platform. We are also currently allowed to base our revenue structure on various commissions and fees, including commissions from insurance premiums and enrollment, monthly administrative fees and discount benefit fees. However, future laws and regulations could negatively adjust the commissions and fees we receive. If current laws or regulations change, we could be forced to reduce prices, commissions and fees or provide rebates or other incentives for the health insurance products sold through our online platform, which would harm our business, results of operations and financial condition.

Because we use the Internet as our distribution platform, we are subject to additional insurance regulatory risks. In many cases, it is not clear how existing insurance laws and regulations apply to Internet-related health insurance advertisements and transactions. To the extent that new laws or regulations are adopted that conflict with the way we conduct our business, or to the extent that existing laws and regulations are interpreted adversely to us, our business, results of operations and financial condition would be harmed.

Our business may not grow if individuals are not informed about the availability and accessibility of affordable health insurance.

Numerous health insurance plans and products are available to individuals in any given market. Most of these plans and products vary by price, benefits and other policy features. Health insurance terminology and provisions are often confusing and difficult to understand. Exchange websites experienced high profile performance issues upon and after their public availability. As a result, researching, selecting and purchasing health insurance can be a complex process. We believe that this complexity has contributed to a perception held by many individuals that individual health insurance is prohibitively expensive and difficult to obtain. If individuals are not informed about the availability and accessibility of affordable health insurance, our business may not grow and our results of operations and financial condition would be harmed.

Changes in the quality and affordability of the health insurance plans and products that insurance carriers offer to us for sale through our technology platform could harm our business and results of operations.

The demand for health insurance marketed through our technology platform is affected by, among other things, the variety, quality and price of the health insurance plans and products we offer. If health insurance carriers do not continue to allow us to sell a variety of high-quality, affordable health insurance plans and products in our markets, or if their offerings are limited or terminated as a result of consolidation in the health insurance industry, the implementation of Healthcare Reform or otherwise, our sales may decrease and our business, results of operations and financial condition would be harmed.

If we are not able to maintain and enhance our name recognition, our business and results of operations will be harmed.

We believe that maintaining and enhancing our name recognition is critical to our relationships with existing members, third-party distributors and insurance carriers and to our ability to attract new members, independent distributors and insurance carriers. The promotion of our name may require us to make substantial investments and we anticipate that, as our market becomes increasingly competitive, these marketing initiatives may become increasingly difficult. We also expect our marketing expenditures in future periods to increase. Our marketing activities may not be successful or yield increased revenue, and to the extent that these activities yield increased revenue, the increased revenue may not offset the expenses we incur and our results of operations could be harmed. If we do not successfully maintain and enhance our name recognition, our business may not grow and we could lose our relationships with insurance carriers, independent distributors or members, which would harm our business, results of operations and financial condition.

In addition, we cannot be certain of the impact of media coverage on our business. If it were to be reduced, the number of distributors selling our products could decrease, and our cost of acquiring members could increase, both of which could harm our business, results of operations and financial condition.

If individuals or insurance carriers opt for more traditional or alternative channels for the purchase and sale of health insurance, our business will be harmed.

Our success depends in part upon continued growth in the use of the Internet as a source of research on health insurance products and pricing, as well as willingness for individuals to use the Internet to request further information or contact directly or indirectly the distributors that sell the products we offer. Individuals and insurance carriers may choose to depend more on traditional sources, such as individual agents, or alternative sources may develop, including as a result of Healthcare Reform. Our future growth, if any, will depend in part upon:

- the growth of the Internet as a commerce medium generally, and as a market for individual health insurance plans and services specifically;
- individuals' willingness to conduct their own health insurance research;
- our ability to make the process of purchasing health insurance online an attractive alternative to traditional and new means of purchasing health insurance;
- our ability to successfully and cost-effectively market our services as superior to traditional or alternative sources for health insurance to a sufficiently large number of individuals; and
- insurance carriers' willingness to use us and the Internet as a distribution channel for health insurance plans and products.

If individuals and carriers determine that other sources of health insurance and health insurance applications are superior, our business will not grow and our results of operations and financial condition would be harmed.

Any legal liability, regulatory penalties, or negative publicity for the information on our platform or that we otherwise distribute or provide will likely harm our business and results of operations.

We provide information on our platform, through our call center partners and in other ways regarding health insurance in general and the health insurance plans and products we market and sell, including information relating to insurance premiums, coverage, benefits, provider networks, exclusions, limitations, availability, plan and premium comparisons and insurance company ratings. A significant amount of both automated and manual effort is required to maintain the considerable amount of insurance plan information on our platform. We also regularly provide health insurance plan information in the scripts used by our customer call center partners. If the information we provide on our platform, through our customer call center partners or otherwise is not accurate or is construed as misleading, or if we do not properly assist individuals and businesses in purchasing health insurance, members, insurance carriers and others could attempt to hold us liable for damages, our relationships with insurance carriers could be terminated and regulators could attempt to subject us to penalties, revoke our licenses to transact health insurance business in a particular jurisdiction, and/or compromise the status of our licenses to transact health insurance business in other jurisdictions, which could result in our loss of our commission revenue. In the ordinary course of operating our business, we have received complaints that the information we provided was not accurate or was misleading. Although in the past we have resolved these complaints without significant financial cost, we cannot guarantee that we will be able to do so in the future. In addition, these types of claims could be time-consuming and expensive to defend, could divert our management's attention and other resources and could cause a loss of confidence in our services. As a result, these claims could harm our business, results of operations and financial condition. Additionally, we are subject to various federal and state telemarketing regulations, including t

In the ordinary course of our business, we may receive inquiries from state regulators relating to various matters. We may in the future become involved in litigation in the ordinary course of our business. If we are found to have violated laws or regulations, we could lose our relationship with insurance carriers and be subject to various fines and penalties, including revocation of our licenses to sell insurance, and our business, results of operations and financial condition would be materially harmed. We would also be harmed to the extent that related publicity damages our reputation as a trusted source of information relating to health insurance and its affordability. It could also be costly to defend ourselves regardless of the outcome. As a result, inquiries from regulators or our becoming involved in litigation could adversely affect our business, results of operations and financial condition.

If we do not continue to attract new individual customers, we may not achieve our revenue and premium equivalents projections, and our results of operations would be harmed.

In order to grow our business, we must continually attract new independent distributors and individual customers. Our ability to do so depends in large part on the success of our sales and marketing efforts. Potential individual customers may seek out other options for purchasing insurance. Therefore, we must demonstrate that our products provide a viable solution for individual customers to obtain high quality coverage at an attractive price and provide a valuable business opportunity to our distributors. If we fail to provide high quality solutions and convince individual customers and independent distributors of our value proposition, we may not

be able to retain existing customers or attract new individual customers. Additionally, there is no guarantee that the market for our services will grow as we expect. If the market for our services declines or develops more slowly than we expect, or if the number of individual customers or third-party distributors that use our solutions declines or fails to increase as we expect, our revenue, premium equivalents, results of operations, financial condition, business and prospects could be harmed.

Advanced commission arrangements between us and some of our third-party distributors expose us to the credit risks of such distributors and may increase our costs and expenses, which could in turn have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

We make advanced commission payments to some of our independent distributors in order to assist them with the cost of lead acquisition. As of December 31, 2013, we had a prepayment balance for advanced commissions of approximately \$2.5 million under such contracts. Part of our strategy is to expand the practice of paying advanced commissions, so we expect such balance to increase significantly in the future. In such cases where we make advanced commission payments, we receive collateral and personal guarantees. At a minimum, our collateral includes a claim against all future compensation owed to the distributor for all products sold. As a result, our claims for such payments would rank as secured claims. Depending on the amount of future compensation owed to the distributor, we could be exposed to the credit risks of our third-party distributors in the event of their insolvency or bankruptcy. Where the amount owed to us exceeds the value of the collateral, our claims against the defaulting distributors would rank below those of other secured creditors, which would undermine our chances of obtaining the return of our advance commission payments. We may not be able to recover such advanced payments and we may suffer losses should the independent distributors fail to fulfill their sales obligations under the contracts. Accordingly, any of the above scenarios could harm our business, results of operations and financial condition.

Seasonality may cause fluctuations in our financial results.

Our business of marketing individual STM insurance plans is subject to seasonal fluctuations that we believe have been impacted by Healthcare Reform. Prior to 2013, we experienced a higher volume of new member enrollment from graduating students during the third fiscal quarter when such students purchase our products, producing a seasonal increase in revenue, and a lower volume of new member enrollment during the fourth quarter due to the holiday season. In 2013, the volume of new member enrollment in the fourth quarter increased due to the effectiveness of the individual insurance mandate of Healthcare Reform beginning in 2014. Under Healthcare Reform, the Exchanges will hold open enrollment periods during the first quarter of 2014, the fourth quarter of 2014 and the first quarter of 2015, at which time individuals can enroll in individual insurance programs. Other seasonality trends may develop and the existing seasonality and consumer behavior that we experience may change as the implementation of Healthcare Reform continues and our markets continue to change.

Any seasonality that we experience may cause fluctuations in our financial results.

If we are unable to successfully introduce new technology solutions or services or fail to keep pace with advances in technology, our business, financial condition and results of operations will be adversely affected.

Our business depends on our ability to adapt to evolving technologies and industry standards and introduce new technology solutions and services accordingly. If we cannot adapt to changing technologies, our technology solutions and services may become obsolete, and our business would suffer. Because the healthcare insurance market is constantly evolving, our existing technology may become obsolete and fail to meet the requirements of current and potential members. Our success will depend, in part, on our ability to continue to enhance our existing technology solutions and services, develop new technology that addresses the increasingly sophisticated and varied needs of our members and respond to technological advances and emerging industry standards and practices on a timely and cost-effective basis. The development of our online platform entails significant technical and business risks. We may not be successful in developing, using, marketing, or maintaining new technologies effectively or adapting our technology to evolving customer requirements or emerging industry standards, and, as a result, our business and reputation could suffer. We may not be able to introduce new technology solutions on schedule, or at all, or such solutions may not achieve market acceptance. We also engage third-party vendors to develop, maintain and enhance our technology solutions, and our ability to develop and implement new technologies is therefore dependent on our ability to engage suitable vendors. We may also need to license software or technology from third parties in order to maintain, expand or modify our technology platform. However, there is no guarantee we will be able to enter into such agreements on acceptable terms or at all. Moreover, competitors may develop competitive products that could adversely affect our results of operations. A failure by us to introduce new solutions or to introduce these solutions on schedule could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our failure to obtain, maintain and enforce the intellectual property rights on which our business depends could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

We rely upon intellectual property laws in the United States, and non-disclosure, confidentiality and other types of agreements with our employees, members and other parties, to establish, maintain and enforce our intellectual property and proprietary rights. However, any of our owned or licensed intellectual property rights could be challenged, invalidated, circumvented, infringed or misappropriated, our trade secrets and other confidential information could be disclosed in an unauthorized manner to third-parties, or

our intellectual property rights may not be sufficient to permit us to take advantage of current market trends or otherwise to provide us with competitive advantages, which could result in costly redesign efforts, discontinuance of certain offerings or other competitive harm. Efforts to enforce our intellectual property rights may be time consuming and costly, distract management's attention and resources and ultimately be unsuccessful. In addition, such efforts may result in our intellectual property rights being challenged, limited in scope, or declared invalid or unenforceable. Moreover, our failure to develop and properly manage new intellectual property could adversely affect our market positions and business opportunities.

We may not be able to obtain, maintain and enforce the intellectual property rights that may be necessary to protect and grow our business and to provide us with a meaningful competitive advantage. Also, some of our business and services may rely on technologies and software developed by or licensed from third-parties, and we may not be able to maintain our relationships with such third-parties or enter into similar relationships in the future on reasonable terms or at all. Our failure to obtain, maintain and enforce our intellectual property rights could therefore have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Assertions by third-parties that we violate their intellectual property rights could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Third-parties may claim that we, our members, our licensees or parties indemnified by us are infringing upon or otherwise violating their intellectual property rights. Such claims may be made by competitors seeking to obtain a competitive advantage or by other parties. Additionally, in recent years, individuals and groups have begun purchasing intellectual property assets for the purpose of making claims of infringement and attempting to extract settlements from companies like ours. Any claims that we violate a third-party's intellectual property rights can be time consuming and costly to defend and distract management's attention and resources, even if the claims are without merit. Such claims may also require us to redesign affected products and services, enter into costly settlement or license agreements or pay costly damage awards, or face a temporary or permanent injunction prohibiting us from marketing or providing the affected products and services. Even if we have an agreement to indemnify us against such costs, the indemnifying party may be unable to uphold its contractual obligations. If we cannot or do not license the infringed technology at all, license the technology on reasonable terms or substitute similar technology from another source, our revenue and earnings could be adversely impacted.

In addition, we may use open source software in connection with our products and services. Companies that incorporate open source software into their products have, from time to time, faced claims challenging the ownership of open source software and/or compliance with open source license terms. As a result, we could be subject to suits by parties claiming ownership of what we believe to be open source software or noncompliance with open source licensing terms. Some open source software licenses require users who distribute open source software as part of their software to publicly disclose all or part of the source code to such software and/or make available any derivative works of the open source code on unfavorable terms or at no cost. Any requirement to disclose our proprietary source code or pay damages for breach of contract could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Assertions by third-parties that we violate their intellectual property rights could therefore have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

If we fail to effectively manage our growth, our business and results of operations could be harmed.

We have expanded our operations significantly since 2008. This has increased the significant demands on our management, our operational and financial systems and infrastructure and other resources. If we do not effectively manage our growth, the quality of our services could suffer. In order to successfully expand our business, we must effectively integrate, develop and motivate new employees, and we must maintain the beneficial aspects of our corporate culture. We may not be able to hire new employees quickly enough to meet our needs. If we fail to effectively manage our hiring needs and successfully integrate our new hires, our efficiency and ability to meet our forecasts and our employee morale, productivity and retention could suffer, and our business and results of operations could be harmed. We also need to continue to improve our existing systems for operational and financial management, including our reporting systems, procedures and controls. These improvements could require significant capital expenditures and place increasing demands on our management. We may not be successful in managing or expanding our operations or in maintaining adequate financial and operating systems and controls. If we do not successfully manage these processes, our business and results of operations will be harmed.

If we are unable to maintain a high level of service, our business and prospects may be harmed.

One of the key attributes of our business is providing high quality service to our insurance carriers, distributors and members. We may be unable to sustain these levels of service, which would harm our reputation and our business. Alternatively, we may only be able to sustain high levels of service by significantly increasing our operating costs, which would materially adversely affect our results of operations. The level of service we are able to provide depends on our personnel to a significant extent. Our personnel must

be well-trained in our processes and able to handle customer calls effectively and efficiently. Any inability of our personnel to meet our demand, whether due to absenteeism, training, turnover, disruptions at our facilities, bad weather, power outages or other reasons, could adversely impact our business. If we are unable to maintain high levels of service performance, our reputation could suffer and our results of operations and prospects would be harmed.

We are subject to privacy and data protection laws governing the transmission, security and privacy of health information, which may impose restrictions on the manner in which we access personal data and subject us to penalties if we are unable to fully comply with such laws.

Numerous federal, state and international laws and regulations govern the collection, use, disclosure, storage and transmission of individually identifiable health information. These laws and regulations, including their interpretation by governmental agencies, are subject to frequent change. These regulations could have a negative impact on our business, for example:

- HIPAA and its implementing regulations were enacted to ensure that employees can retain and at times transfer their health insurance when they change jobs, and to simplify healthcare administrative processes. The enactment of HIPAA also expanded protection of the privacy and security of personal health information and required the adoption of standards for the exchange of electronic health information. Among the standards that the Department of Health and Human Services has adopted pursuant to HIPAA are standards for electronic transactions and code sets, unique identifiers for providers, employers, health plans and individuals, security, electronic signatures, privacy and enforcement. Failure to comply with HIPAA could result in fines and penalties that could have a material adverse effect on us.
- The HITECH Act sets forth health information security breach notification requirements and increased penalties for violation of HIPAA. The HITECH Act requires individual notification for all breaches, media notification of breaches of over 500 individuals and at least annual reporting of all breaches to the Department of Health and Human Services. The HITECH Act also replaced the prior penalty system of one tier of penalties of \$100 per violation and an annual maximum of \$25,000 with a four-tier system of sanctions for breaches. Penalties now range from the original \$100 per violation and an annual maximum of \$25,000 for the first tier to a fourth-tier minimum of \$50,000 per violation and an annual maximum of \$1.5 million. Failure to comply with the HITECH Act could result in fines and penalties that could have a material adverse effect on us.
- Other federal and state laws restricting the use and protecting the privacy and security of individually identifiable information may apply, many of which are not preempted by HIPAA.
- Federal and state consumer protection laws are increasingly being applied by the United States Federal Trade Commission, or FTC, and states' attorneys general to regulate the collection, use, storage and disclosure of personal or individually identifiable information, through websites or otherwise, and to regulate the presentation of website content.

We are required to comply with federal and state laws governing the transmission, security and privacy of individually identifiable health information that we may obtain or have access to in connection with the provision of our services. Despite the security measures that we have in place to ensure compliance with privacy and data protection laws, our facilities and systems, and those of our third-party vendors and subcontractors, are vulnerable to security breaches, acts of vandalism or theft, computer viruses, misplaced or lost data, programming and human errors or other similar events. Due to the recent enactment of the HITECH Act, we are not able to predict the extent of the impact such incidents may have on our business. Our failure to comply may result in criminal and civil liability because the potential for enforcement action against business associates is now greater. Enforcement actions against us could be costly and could interrupt regular operations, which may adversely affect our business. While we have not received any notices of violation of the applicable privacy and data protection laws and believe we are in compliance with such laws, there can be no assurance that we will not receive such notices in the future.

Under the HITECH Act, as a business associate we may also be liable for privacy and security breaches and failures of our subcontractors. Even though we provide for appropriate protections through our agreements with our subcontractors, we still have limited control over their actions and practices. A breach of privacy or security of individually identifiable health information by a subcontractor may result in an enforcement action, including criminal and civil liability, against us. In addition, numerous other federal and state laws protect the confidentiality of individually identifiable information as well as employee personal information, including state medical privacy laws, state social security number protection laws, and federal and state consumer protection laws. These various laws in many cases are not preempted by HIPAA and may be subject to varying interpretations by the courts and government agencies, creating complex compliance issues for us and our members and potentially exposing us to additional expense, adverse publicity and liability, any of which could adversely affect our business.

Our business is subject to online security risks, and if we are unable to safeguard the security and privacy of confidential data, our reputation and business will be barmed

Our services involve the collection and storage of confidential information of members and the transmission of this information to insurance carriers. For example, we collect names, addresses, social security, bank account and credit card numbers, and

information regarding the medical history of members in connection with their applications for insurance. In certain cases such information is provided to third-parties, for example to the service providers who provide hosting services for our technology platform, and we may therefore be unable to control the use of such information or the security protections employed by such third-parties. We may be required to expend significant capital and other resources to protect against security breaches or to alleviate problems caused by security breaches. Despite our implementation of security measures, techniques used to obtain unauthorized access or to sabotage systems change frequently. As a result, we may be unable to anticipate these techniques or to implement adequate preventative measures. Any compromise or perceived compromise of our security (or the security of our third-party service providers who have access to our members' confidential information) could damage our reputation and our relationship with our members, third-party distributors and insurance carriers, could reduce demand for our services and could subject us to significant liability as well as regulatory action. In addition, in the event that new data security laws are implemented, or our insurance carriers or other partners determine to impose new requirements on us relating to data security, we may not be able to timely comply with such requirements, or such requirements may not be compatible with our current processes. Changing our processes could be time consuming and expensive, and failure to timely implement required changes could result in our inability to sell health insurance plans and products in a particular jurisdiction or for a particular insurance carrier, or subject us to liability for non-compliance.

Our services present the potential for embezzlement, identity theft or other similar illegal behavior by our employees or subcontractors with respect to third-parties.

Among other things, our services involve handling information from members, including credit card information and bank account information. Our services also involve the use and disclosure of personal information that could be used to impersonate third-parties or otherwise gain access to their data or funds. If any of our employees or subcontractors takes, converts or misuses such funds, documents or data, we could be liable for damages, and our business reputation could be damaged. In addition, we could be perceived to have facilitated or participated in illegal misappropriation of funds, documents or data and therefore be subject to civil or criminal liability. Any such illegal activity by our employees or subcontractors could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

System failures or capacity constraints could harm our business and results of operations.

The performance, reliability and availability of our technology platform, customer service call center and underlying network infrastructures are critical to our financial results and our relationship with members, independent distributors and insurance carriers. Although we regularly attempt to enhance and maintain our technology platform, customer service call center and system infrastructure, system failures and interruptions may occur if we are unsuccessful in these efforts or experience difficulties with transitioning existing systems to upgraded systems, if we are unable to accurately project the rate or timing of increases in our platform traffic or customer service call center call volume or for other reasons, some of which are completely outside our control. Significant failures and interruptions, particularly during peak enrollment periods, could harm our business, results of operations and financial condition.

We rely in part upon third-party vendors, including data center and bandwidth providers, to operate and maintain our technology platform. We cannot predict whether additional network capacity will be available from these vendors as we need it, and our network or our suppliers' networks might be unable to achieve or maintain a sufficiently high capacity of data transmission to allow us to process health insurance applications in a timely manner or effectively download data, especially if our platform traffic increases. Any system failure that causes an interruption in, or decreases the responsiveness of, our services could impair our revenue-generating capabilities, harm our image and subject us to potential liability. Our database and systems are vulnerable to damage or interruption from human error, earthquakes, fire, floods, power loss, telecommunications failures, physical or electronic break-ins, computer viruses, acts of terrorism, other attempts to harm our systems and similar events.

We depend upon third-parties, including telephone service providers and third-party software providers, to operate our customer service call center. Any failure of the systems upon which we rely in the operation of our customer service call center could negatively impact sales as well as our relationship with members, which could harm our business, results of operations and financial condition.

We rely on third-party vendors to develop, host, maintain, service and enhance our technology platform.

We rely on third-party vendors to develop, host, maintain, support and enhance our technology platform. In particular, we are party to an agreement with BimSym pursuant to which BimSym provides various professional services relating to our A.R.I.E.S. technology platform, including hosting, support, maintenance and development services. Our ability to offer our services and operate our business is therefore dependent on maintaining our relationships with third-party vendors, particularly BimSym, and entering into new relationships to meet the changing needs of our business. Any deterioration in our relationships with such vendors, or our failure to enter into agreements with vendors in the future would harm our business, results of operations and financial condition. If our vendors are unable or unwilling to provide the services necessary to support our business, or if our agreements with such vendors are terminated, our operations could be significantly disrupted. We may also incur substantial costs, delays and disruptions to our business

in transitioning such services to ourselves or other third-party vendors. In addition, third-party vendors may not be able to provide the services required in order to meet the changing needs of our business.

Insurance carriers and distributors depend upon third-party service providers to access our online platform, and our business and results of operations could be harmed as a result of technical difficulties experienced by these service providers.

Insurance carriers and distributors using our online platform depend upon Internet and other service providers for access to our platform. Many of these service providers have experienced significant outages, delays and other difficulties in the past and could experience them in the future. Any significant interruption in access to our technology platform or increase in our platform's response time as a result of these difficulties could damage our relationship with insurance carriers, third-party distributors and existing and potential members and could harm our business, results of operations and financial condition.

Economic conditions and other factors beyond our control may negatively impact our business, results of operations and financial condition.

Our revenue depends upon demand for our insurance products, which can be influenced by a variety of factors beyond our control. We have no control over the economic and other factors that influence such demand. Any softening of demand for our products and the services offered by us, whether caused by changes in individual preferences or the regulated environment in which we operate, or by a weak economy, will result in decreased revenue and growth. Members may attempt to reduce expenses by canceling existing plans and products purchased through us, not purchasing new plans and products through us or purchasing plans with lower premiums for which we receive lower commissions. A negative economic environment could also adversely impact the insurance carriers whose plans and products are offered on our platform, and they may, among other things, determine to reduce their commission rates, increase premiums or reduce benefits, any of which could negatively impact our business, results of operations and financial condition.

To the extent the economy or other factors adversely impact our member retention, the number or type of insurance applications submitted through us and that are approved by insurance carriers, or the commissions that we receive from insurance carriers, our rate of growth will decline and our business and results of operations will be harmed.

The loss of any member of our management team and our inability to make up for such loss with a qualified replacement could harm our business.

Competition for qualified management in our industry is intense. Many of the companies with which we compete for management personnel have greater financial and other resources than we do or are located in geographic areas which may be considered by some to be more desirable places to live. If we are not able to retain any of our key management personnel, our business could be harmed.

Our acquisitions and other strategic transactions may be difficult to integrate, divert management resources, result in unanticipated costs or dilute our stockholders.

Part of our continuing business strategy is to acquire or invest in, companies, products or technologies that complement our current products, enhance our market coverage, technical capabilities or production capacity, or offer growth opportunities or make other strategic transactions. During 2013, we consummated a material acquisition of a call center operation and related businesses and a joint venture transaction. Such transactions could pose numerous risks to our operations, including:

- difficulty integrating the purchased operations, technologies or products;
- incurring substantial unanticipated integration costs;
- assimilating the acquired businesses may divert significant management attention and financial resources from our other operations and could disrupt our ongoing business;
- acquisitions could result in the loss of key employees, particularly those of the acquired operations;
- difficulty retaining or developing the acquired businesses' customers;
- acquisitions could adversely affect our existing business relationships with suppliers and members;
- failing to realize the potential cost savings or other financial benefits and/or the strategic benefits of the acquisitions; and
- incurring liabilities from the acquired businesses for infringement of intellectual property rights or other claims, and we may not be successful in seeking indemnification for such liabilities or claims.

In connection with these acquisitions or investments, we could incur debt, amortization expenses related to intangible assets, large and immediate write-offs, assume liabilities or issue stock that would dilute our current stockholders' percentage of ownership. We may not be able to complete acquisitions or integrate the operations, products or personnel gained through any such acquisition without a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

The requirements of being a public company impose costs and demands upon our management, which could make it difficult to manage our business, particularly after we are no longer an "emerging growth company."

Complying with the reporting and other regulatory requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (as amended, the "Exchange Act") and the requirements of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (as amended, the "Sarbanes-Oxley Act") is time-consuming and costly and could have a negative effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations. The Exchange Act requires that we file annual, quarterly and current reports with respect to our business and financial condition. The Sarbanes-Oxley Act requires that we maintain effective disclosure controls and procedures and internal controls over financial reporting. To maintain and improve the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures and internal control over financial reporting, we have committed significant resources, hired additional staff and provided additional management oversight. We expect these resources and management oversight requirements to continue. These activities may divert management's attention from other business concerns, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

As an "emerging growth company" as defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012 (the "JOBS Act"), we benefit from certain temporary exemptions from various reporting requirements, including, but not limited to, not being required to comply with the auditor attestation requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act and reduced disclosure obligations regarding executive compensation in our periodic reports and proxy statements. In addition, we have elected under the JOBS Act to delay adoption of new or revised accounting pronouncements applicable to public companies until such pronouncements are made applicable to private companies. When these exemptions cease to apply, we expect to incur additional expenses and devote increased management effort toward ensuring compliance with them. We cannot predict or estimate the amount of additional costs we may incur as these exemptions cease to apply.

Risks Related to Our Structure

We are a holding company and our only material asset is our interest in HPIH and, accordingly, we are dependent upon distributions from HPIH to pay taxes and other expenses.

We are a holding company and have no material assets other than our ownership of Series A Membership Interests of HPIH. We have no independent means of generating revenue. HPIH is treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes and, as such, is not itself be subject to U.S. federal income tax. Instead, its net taxable income is generally allocated to its members, including us, *pro rata* according to the number of membership interests each member owns. Accordingly, we incur income taxes on our proportionate share of any net taxable income of HPIH and also incur expenses related to our operations. We intend to cause HPIH to distribute cash to its members, including us, in an amount at least equal to the amount necessary to cover their respective tax liabilities, if any, with respect to their allocable share of the net income of HPIH and to cover dividends, if any, declared by us, as well as any payments due under the tax receivable agreement, as described below. To the extent that we need funds to pay our tax or other liabilities or to fund our operations, and HPIH is restricted from making distributions to us under applicable agreements, laws or regulations or does not have sufficient cash to make these distributions, we may have to borrow funds to meet these obligations and operate our business, and our liquidity and financial condition could be materially adversely affected. To the extent that we are unable to make payments under the income tax receivable agreement for any reason, such payments will be deferred and will accrue interest until paid.

We will be required to pay the existing and certain future holders of Series B Membership Interests most of the tax benefits that we may receive as a result of any future exchanges of Series B Membership Interests for our Class A common stock and payments made under the tax receivable agreement itself, and the amounts we pay could be substantial.

We expect that any future exchanges of Series B Membership Interests (together with an equal number of shares of our Class B common stock) for shares of our Class A common stock will result in increases in the tax basis in our share of the tangible and intangible assets of HPIH. Any such increases in tax basis could reduce the amount of tax that we would otherwise be required to pay in the future.

We have entered into a tax receivable agreement with entities that are beneficially owned by Mr. Kosloske and certain future members of HPIH, pursuant to which we will pay them 85% of the amount of the cash savings, if any, in U.S. federal, state and local income tax that we realize (or are deemed to realize in the case of an early termination payment by us, a change in control or a material breach by us of our obligations under the tax receivable agreement, as discussed below) as a result of these possible increases in tax basis resulting from exchanges of Series B Membership Interests as well as certain other benefits attributable to payments under the tax receivable agreement itself. Any actual increases in tax basis, as well as the amount and timing of any payments under the tax

receivable agreement, cannot be predicted reliably at this time. The amount of any such increases and payments will vary depending upon a number of factors, including the timing of exchanges, the price of our Class A common stock at the time of the exchanges, the amount, character and timing of our income and the tax rates then applicable. The payments that we may be required to make pursuant to the tax receivable agreement could be substantial for periods in which we generate taxable income. See "Item 1. Business—Our History and the Reorganization of Our Corporate Structure—Tax Receivable Agreement."

In addition, the tax receivable agreement provides that in the case that we exercise our right to early termination of the tax receivable agreement or in the case of a change in control or a material breach by us of our obligations under the tax receivable agreement, the tax receivable agreement will terminate, and we will be required to make a payment equal to the present value of future payments under the tax receivable agreement, which payment would be based on certain assumptions, including those relating to our future taxable income. In these situations, our obligations under the tax receivable agreement could have a substantial negative impact on our liquidity and could have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing certain mergers, asset sales, other forms of business combinations or other changes of control. These provisions of the tax receivable agreement may result in situations where Mr. Kosloske may have interests that differ from or are in addition to those of other shareholders. Because we are controlled by Mr. Kosloske, Mr. Kosloske will have effective control over the outcome of votes on all matters requiring approval by our stockholders and accordingly actions that affect such obligations under the tax receivable agreement may be taken even if other stockholders oppose them.

We may not be able to realize all or a portion of the tax benefits that are expected to result from future exchanges of Series B Membership Interests for our Class A common stock and payments made under the tax receivable agreement itself.

Our ability to benefit from any depreciation or amortization deductions or to realize other tax benefits that we currently expect to be available as a result of the increases in tax basis created by future exchanges of Series B Membership Interests (together with an equal number of shares of our Class B common stock) for our Class A common stock, and our ability to realize certain other tax benefits attributable to payments under the tax receivable agreement itself depend on a number of assumptions, including that we earn sufficient taxable income each year during the period over which such deductions are available and that there are no adverse changes in applicable law or regulations. If our actual taxable income were insufficient and/or there were adverse changes in applicable law or regulations, we may be unable to realize all or a portion of these expected benefits and our cash flows and stockholders' equity could be negatively affected.

If the Internal Revenue Service successfully challenges the tax basis increases, we will not be reimbursed for any payments made under the tax receivable agreement (although future payments under the tax receivable agreement, if any, would be adjusted to reflect the result of any such successful challenge by the Internal Revenue Service). As a result, in certain circumstances, we could be required to make payments under the tax receivable agreement in excess of our cash tax savings.

Risks Related to Ownership of Our Class A Common Stock

We expect that our stock price will fluctuate significantly, and you may not be able to resell your shares at or above the purchase price.

We completed our initial public offering in February 2013. From that time through December 31, 2013, shares of our Class A common stock have traded between a low of \$8.39 per share to a high of \$15.86 per share. Several entities have reported owning, as of December 31, 2013, substantial portions of our Class A common stock. An active, liquid and orderly market for our Class A common stock may not be sustained, which could depress the market price of our Class A common stock and cause you to have difficulty selling any shares of our Class A common stock that you purchase at or above the price you paid or at all. In the future, the market price of our Class A common stock may be highly volatile and trading volumes may be low and could be subject to wide price fluctuations in response to various factors, including:

- market conditions in the broader stock market in general, or in our industry in particular;
- actual or anticipated fluctuations in our quarterly financial and results of operations;
- our ability to satisfy our ongoing capital needs and unanticipated cash requirements;
- additional indebtedness incurred in the future;
- introduction of new products and services by us or our competitors;
- issuance of new or changed securities analysts' reports or recommendations;
- sales of large blocks of our stock;
- additions or departures of key personnel;
- regulatory developments;

- litigation and governmental investigations; and
- economic and political conditions or events.

These and other factors may cause the market price and demand for our Class A common stock to fluctuate substantially, which may limit or prevent investors from readily selling their shares of Class A common stock and may otherwise negatively affect the liquidity of our Class A common stock. In addition, in the past, when the market price of a stock has been volatile, holders of that stock have often instituted securities class action litigation against the company that issued the stock. If any of our stockholders brought a lawsuit against us, we could incur substantial costs defending the lawsuit. Such a lawsuit could also divert the time and attention of our management from our business.

The trading market for our Class A common stock may also be influenced by the research and reports that industry or securities analysts publish about us or our business. If one or more of these analysts cease coverage of our company or fail to publish reports on us regularly, we could lose visibility in the financial markets, which in turn could cause our stock price or trading volume to decline. Moreover, if one or more of the analysts who cover us downgrades our stock, or if our results of operations do not meet their expectations, our stock price could decline.

We are a "controlled company" within the meaning of the rules of the NASDAQ Global Market and, as a result, qualify for, and intend to rely on, exemptions from certain corporate governance requirements. You will not have the same protections afforded to stockholders of companies that are subject to such requirements.

Entities controlled by Michael W. Kosloske, our Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer, control a majority of the combined voting power of all classes of our voting stock. As a result, we are a "controlled company" within the meaning of the corporate governance standards of the NASDAQ Global Market. Under NASDAQ Global Market rules, a company of which more than 50% of the voting power is held by an individual, group or another company is a "controlled company" and may elect not to comply with certain corporate governance requirements, including:

- the requirement that a majority of the board of directors consist of independent directors;
- the requirement that we have a nominating and corporate governance committee that is composed entirely of independent directors with a written charter addressing the committee's purpose and responsibilities;
- the requirement that we have a compensation committee that is composed entirely of independent directors with a written charter addressing
 the committee's purpose and responsibilities; and
- the requirement for an annual performance evaluation of the nominating and corporate governance and compensation committees.

We may elect to utilize these exemptions as long as we continue to qualify as a "controlled company." Accordingly, you will not have the same protections afforded to stockholders of companies that are subject to all of the corporate governance requirements of the NASDAQ Global Market.

We are controlled by entities associated with Mr. Kosloske, whose interests may differ from those of our public stockholders.

We are controlled by entities associated with Mr. Kosloske. Mr. Kosloske beneficially owns in the aggregate approximately 62.3% of the combined voting power of our common stock. As a result of this ownership, Mr. Kosloske has effective control over the outcome of votes on all matters requiring approval by our stockholders, including the election of directors, the adoption of amendments to our certificate of incorporation and bylaws and approval of a sale of the company and other significant corporate transactions, including such corporate transactions that may affect our obligations under the tax receivable agreement. See "We will be required to pay the existing and certain future holders of Series B Membership Interests most of the tax benefits that we may receive as a result of future exchanges of Series B Membership Interests for our Class A common stock and payments made under the tax receivable agreement itself, and the amounts we pay could be substantial." Mr. Kosloske can also take actions that have the effect of delaying or preventing a change in control of us or discouraging others from making tender offers for our shares, which could prevent stockholders from receiving a premium for their shares. These actions may be taken even if other stockholders oppose them.

The market price of our Class A common stock could decline due to future sales, or expected sales, of shares of Class A common stock upon the exchange of Series B Membership Interests or exercise of stock appreciation rights.

The market price of our Class A common stock could decline as a result of sales, or the possibility of sales, of a large number of shares of our Class A common stock eligible for future sale upon the exchange of Series B Membership Interests of HPIH (together with an equal number of shares of our Class B common stock) or upon the exercise of stock appreciation rights. These sales, or the perception that the sales may occur, may also make it more difficult for us to raise additional capital by selling equity securities in the future at a time and price that we deem appropriate. As of March 14, 2014, 8,566,667 Series B Membership Interests were outstanding. As of that date, there was an effective registration statement covering the resale of Class A common stock delivered in exchange for the Series B Membership Interests, although the holders of the interests are under no obligation to effectuate exchanges and resell the shares they receive. Also as of March 14, 2014, there were approximately 379,000 outstanding stock appreciation rights exercisable for shares of our Class A common stock which are held by our directors and executive officers.

Some provisions of Delaware law, our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws and the beneficial ownership of a majority of our shares by one person may deter third-parties from acquiring us.

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws provide for, among other things:

- restrictions on the ability of our stockholders to fill a vacancy on the board of directors;
- prohibit stockholder action by written consent after the date on which Mr. Kosloske ceases to beneficially own at least a majority of all of the outstanding shares of our capital stock entitled to vote;
- prohibit cumulative voting in the election of directors, which would otherwise allow holders of less than a majority of stock to elect some directors;
- provide that special meetings of stockholders may be called only by the board of directors, the chairman of the board of directors or the chief executive officer; provided, however, if Mr. Kosloske beneficially owns at least a majority of all of the outstanding shares of our capital stock entitled to vote, special meetings of stockholders may be called by the holders of a majority of the total voting power of our then outstanding capital stock;
- establish advance notice procedures for the nomination of candidates for election as directors or for proposing matters that can be acted upon at stockholder meetings;
- provide that on and after the date Mr. Kosloske collectively ceases to beneficially own a majority of all of the outstanding shares of our capital stock entitled to vote, (a) directors may be removed only for cause and only upon the affirmative vote of holders of at least 75% of all of the outstanding shares of our capital stock entitled to vote, and (b) certain provisions of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation may only be amended upon the affirmative vote of holders of at least 75% of all of the outstanding shares of our capital stock entitled to vote; and
- the authorization of undesignated preferred stock, the terms of which may be established and shares of which may be issued without stockholder approval. As of March 14, 2014, Mr. Kosloske beneficially owned 62.3% of the combined voting power of our common stock.

These anti-takeover defenses, the beneficial ownership of a majority of our shares by one person and other factors could discourage, delay or prevent a transaction involving a change in control of our company. These provisions could also discourage proxy contests and make it more difficult for you and other stockholders to elect directors of your choosing and cause us to take other corporate actions that you desire.

We do not anticipate paying any cash dividends in the foreseeable future.

We currently intend to retain our future earnings, if any, for the foreseeable future to fund the development and growth of our business. We do not intend to pay any dividends to holders of our Class A common stock. As a result, capital appreciation in the price of our Class A common stock, if any, will be your only source of gain on an investment in our Class A common stock.

Our internal control over financial reporting may not be effective in the future, and our independent registered public accounting firm may not be able to certify as to their effectiveness, which could have a significant and adverse effect on our business and reputation.

Although we have determined that our internal control over financial reporting is effective as of December 31, 2013, we previously identified a material weakness in our controls over the design and operation of the financial statement close process that was remediated as of that date. If we fail in the future to achieve and maintain the adequacy of our internal controls, as such standards are modified, supplemented or amended from time to time, we may not be able to conclude, on an ongoing basis, that we have effective internal control over financial reporting in accordance with Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. If we are not able to comply with the requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, we may be subject to sanctions or investigation by regulatory authorities, such as the SEC. As a result, there could be a negative reaction in the financial markets due to a loss of confidence in the reliability of our financial statements. In addition, we may be required to incur costs in improving our internal control system and the hiring of additional personnel. Any such action could negatively affect our results of operations and cash flows.

We are an "emerging growth company" and we cannot be certain if the reduced disclosure requirements applicable to emerging growth companies will make our Class A common stock less attractive to investors.

We are an "emerging growth company," and we benefit from certain exemptions from various reporting requirements that are applicable to other public companies that are not "emerging growth companies" including, but not limited to, not being required to comply with the auditor attestation requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, which may increase the risk that weaknesses or deficiencies in our internal control over financial reporting go undetected, and reduced disclosure obligations regarding executive compensation in our periodic reports and proxy statements, which may make it more difficult for investors and securities analysts to evaluate our Company. In addition, we have elected under the JOBS Act to delay adoption of new or revised accounting pronouncements applicable to public companies until such pronouncements are made applicable to private companies. As a result of this election, our financial statements may not be comparable to companies that comply with public company effective dates. If some investors find our Class A common stock less attractive as a result, there may be a less active trading market for our Class A common stock and our stock price may be more volatile. We may take advantage of these reporting exemptions until we are no longer an "emerging growth company," which in certain circumstances could be up to five years.

Registration as an investment company or failure to register as an investment company when required under applicable law would impair our operations and impose significant costs upon us.

As of December 31, 2013 we maintained substantial cash equivalent and investment balances relative to our total assets. We do not intend to engage primarily in the business of investing in or trading securities such that we would be an "investment company" under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended (the "Investment Company Act"). However, various criteria under the Investment Company Act are arcane, and it is possible that we could inadvertently fall within the definition of "investment company" under the Investment Company Act, which could negatively affect our ability to maintain our exemption from registration thereunder. Registration with the SEC as an investment company would be costly, would subject us to a host of complex regulations, and would divert the attention of management from the conduct of our business. If we were required to register as an investment company but failed to do so, we would be prohibited from engaging in our business, and criminal and civil actions could be brought against us. In addition, our contracts would be unenforceable unless a court required enforcement, and a court could appoint a receiver to take control of us and liquidate our business.

ITEM 1B. UNRESOLVED STAFF COMMENTS

None.

ITEM 2. PROPERTIES

As of December 31, 2013, we leased 9,700 square feet of space for our headquarters in Tampa, Florida under a lease that expires in 2017. In addition, as of December 31, 2013, we leased approximately 15,536 square feet of space for Secured in Sunrise, Florida under a lease that expires in 2016, and we subleased approximately 4,000 square feet of space for our ICE in Boca Raton, Florida under a lease that expires in 2015. We believe that suitable additional or alternative space will be available in the future on commercially reasonable terms to accommodate our foreseeable future expansion.

ITEM 3. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

We are not currently a party to any material litigation proceedings. From time to time, however, we may be a party to litigation and subject to claims incident to the ordinary course of business. Regardless of the outcome, litigation can have an adverse impact on us because of defense and settlement costs, diversion of management resources and other factors.

ITEM 4. MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES

Not applicable.

PART II

ITEM 5. MARKET FOR REGISTRANT'S COMMON EQUITY, RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS AND ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES

Our Class A common stock is listed on the NASDAQ Global Market under the symbol "HIIQ." On March 14, 2014, the last reported sale price of our Class A common stock on the NASDAQ Global Market was \$11.21 per share. Our shares of Class A common stock have been publicly traded since February 8, 2013. Prior to that time there was no public market for our Class A common stock. The following table sets forth the high and low sales prices for our Class A common stock for the periods indicated as reported by the Nasdaq Global Market:

2013:	High	1	Low
First Quarter (1)	\$ 1	5.86 \$	12.00
Second Quarter	1	5.61	8.39
Third Quarter	1	2.94	9.55
Fourth Quarter	1	4.08	9.61

(1) Our Class A common stock has been traded since February 8, 2013. Information related to the first quarter of 2013 relates to the period from February 8, 2013 through March 31, 2013.

There is no public market for our Class B common stock.

HOLDERS

As of March 14, 2014, 5,309,594 shares of our Class A common stock and 8,566,667 shares of our Class B common stock were issued and outstanding, and there were three Class A common stockholders of record and two Class B stockholders of record.

DIVIDEND POLICY

We have not declared dividends on our Class A common stock for the periods presented above. We currently anticipate that we will retain all available funds for use in the operation and expansion of our business, and do not anticipate paying any cash dividends in the foreseeable future. Class B common stock is not entitled to any dividend payments.

EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION

The following table contains information about the Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. Long Term Incentive Plan, which is our sole equity compensation plan, as of December 31, 2013. Additional information regarding our plan and the awards thereunder can be found in Note 9 of the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

	Equity Compensation Plan Information			
	(a)	(b))	(c)
Plan Category	Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options, warrants and rights (1)	Weighted- exercise p outstanding warrants a	price of g options,	Number of securities remaining available for future issuance under equity compensation plans (excluding securities reflected in column (a))
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders	_	\$	12.51	458,204
Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders	_		_	_
Total	_	\$	12.51	458,204

(1) Excludes shares issuable upon exercise of our stock appreciation rights with an exercise price in excess of \$10.11, the closing price of our Class A common stock on the NASDAQ Global Market on December 31, 2013.

UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES

None.

USE OF PROCEEDS

On February 7, 2013, a registration statement (Registration No. 333-185596) relating to the IPO of our Class A common stock was declared effective by the Securities and Exchange Commission. The aggregate net proceeds to us from the offering were approximately \$60.8 million, after deducting an aggregate of \$4.6 million in underwriting discounts and commissions paid to the underwriters and other expenses incurred in connection with the offering.

In conjunction with the acquisition of Secured, we utilized the net proceeds from the offering to pay contingent compensation to Secured's former principals of \$1.45 million during the three months ended December 31, 2013, and as of December 31, 2013, the fair value of the remaining contingent consideration liability is \$3.9 million. The acquisition of Secured is described in further detail in Note 2 of the accompanying consolidated financial statements. We expect to use the remaining proceeds of the offering for general corporate purposes, including additional potential acquisitions that are complementary to our business or enable us to enter new markets or provide new products or services. The remaining proceeds are currently held in cash and cash equivalents and highly liquid investment accounts.

ITEM 6. SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA AND OPERATIONAL DATA

This item is not applicable for smaller reporting companies.

ITEM 7. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations below presents the Company's operating results for each of the two years in the period ended December 31, 2013, and its financial condition as of December 31, 2013. Except for the historical information contained herein, this report and other written and oral statements that the Company makes from time to time contain forward-looking statements, which involve substantial known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other important factors that could cause the actual results, performance or achievements of results to differ materially from any future results, performance or achievements expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. See the section of this report entitled "Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements." Among the factors that could cause actual results to differ materially are those discussed in "Risks Factors" in Item 1A of this report. In addition, the following Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations should be read in connection with the information presented in the Company's consolidated financial statements and the related notes to its consolidated financial statements included in Part IV of this report.

Overview

We are a leading developer and administrator of affordable, web-based individual health insurance plans and ancillary products. Our highly scalable, proprietary, web-based technology platform allows for mass distribution of, and online enrollment in, our large and diverse portfolio of affordable health insurance offerings.

Our technology platform provides customers, who we refer to as members, immediate access to the products we sell through our distribution partners anytime, anyplace. The health insurance products we develop are underwritten by insurance carriers, and we assume no underwriting, insurance or reimbursement risk. Members can price and tailor product selections to meet their personal insurance and budget needs, buy policies and print policy documents and identification cards in real-time. Our technology platform uses abbreviated online applications, some with health questionnaires, to provide an immediate accept or reject decision for all products that we offer. Once an application is accepted, individuals can use our automated payment system to complete the enrollment process and obtain instant electronic access to their policy fulfillment documents, including the insurance policy, benefits schedule and identification cards. We receive credit card and ACH payments directly from members at the time of sale. Our technology platform provides significant operating leverage as we add members and reduces the costs associated with marketing, selling, underwriting and administering policies.

We are an industry leader in the sale of up to six, 11 and approximately 12-month (i.e., up to 364 day) STM plans, an alternative to PPACA-qualified IMM plans, which provide lifetime renewable coverage. STM plans generally offer qualifying individuals comparable benefits for fixed short-term durations of six, 11 or 12 months generally at lower premiums than IMM plans. STM plans feature a streamlined underwriting process offering immediate coverage options. We also offer guaranteed-issue hospital indemnity plans for individuals under the age of 65, which pay fixed cash benefits for covered procedures and services, and a variety of ancillary products such as pharmacy benefit cards, dental plans, vision plans and cancer/critical illness plans that are frequently purchased as supplements to STM and hospital indemnity plans. We design and structure insurance products on behalf of insurance carriers, market them to individuals through our internal distribution capacity, which was expanded through the July 2013 acquisition of Secured, formerly one of our independent distributors, and through our large network of distributors and manage member relations via our online member portal, which is available 24 hours a day, seven days a week. Our online enrollment process allows us to aggregate and analyze consumer data and purchasing habits to track market trends and drive product innovation. We have established relationships

with several highly rated insurance carriers, including, Starr Indemnity & Liability Company, HCC Life, United States Fire, ING, Nationwide and CIGNA, among others. In addition, as of December 31, 2013, the large independent distribution network we access consists of 93 licensed agent call centers and 232 wholesalers, including Marsh and eHealth, among others, that work with over 10,000 licensed brokers. Our data-driven product design, technology platform and extensive distribution network have enabled us to grow our revenues from \$41.9 million in 2012 to \$56.6 million in 2013.

We focus on the large and under-penetrated segment of the U.S. population who are uninsured or underinsured, which includes individuals not covered by employer-sponsored insurance plans, such as the self-employed as well as small business owners and their employees, individuals who are unable to afford IMM premiums, and underserved "gap populations" that require insurance due to changes caused by life events: new graduates, divorcees, early retirees, military discharges, the unemployed, part-time and seasonal employees and temporary workers and customers seeking health insurance between the open enrollment periods held each year by the Exchanges. According to U.S. Census Bureau estimates, approximately 48 million Americans were uninsured in 2012.

As the managing general underwriter of our individual health insurance plans and ancillary products, we receive all amounts due in connection with the plans we sell on behalf of the providers of the services. We refer to these total collections as premium equivalents, which typically represent a combination of premiums, fees for discount benefit plans (a non-insurance benefit product that supplements or enhances an insurance product), fees for distributors and our enrollment fees. From premium equivalents, we remit risk premium to carriers and amounts earned by discount benefit plan providers, who we refer to as third-party obligors, such carriers and third-party obligors being the ultimate parties responsible for providing the insurance coverage or discount benefits to the member. Our revenues consist of the balance of the premium equivalents.

We collect premium equivalents upon the initial sale of the plan and then monthly upon each subsequent periodic payment under such plan. We receive most premium equivalents through online credit card or ACH processing. As a result, we have limited accounts receivable. We remit the risk premium to the applicable carriers and the amounts earned by third-party obligors on a monthly basis based on the respective compensation arrangements.

As of December 31, 2013, we had 28,709 STM plans in force, compared with 23,747 on December 31, 2012. We earn our revenues from commissions and fees related to the sale of products to our members. Our ancillary products have created several additional revenue streams and resulted in a significant portion of our business being generated by monthly member renewals. For the year ended December 31, 2013, our premium equivalents and revenues were \$100.0 million and \$56.6 million, respectively, representing increases of 31.8% and 35.0%, compared to the year ended December 31, 2012. For more detail about the use of premium equivalents as a business metric and a reconciliation of premium equivalents to revenues, see "Key Business Metrics—Premium Equivalents" below.

Effects of the IPO and Related Transactions on our Corporate Structure

Historically, our business was operated through HPI. In anticipation of the IPO, on November 7, 2012, HPI assigned the operating assets of our business through a series of transactions to HPIH, and HPIH assumed the operating liabilities of HPI. Since November 2012, all of our business is conducted through HPIH.

HII was formed for the purpose of our recently completed IPO, and is a holding company whose principal asset is its interest in HPIH. All of the equity of HPIH outstanding prior to the reorganization has been exchanged for Series B Membership Interests of HPIH and an equal number of shares of our Class B common stock, and these Membership Interests and shares are held by HPI and a related entity and are beneficially owned by Michael Kosloske, our Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer. Our financial statements consolidate the financial results of HPIH from February 13, 2013, the date of the IPO, and reflect solely the consolidated financial results of HPIH and HPI from November 7, 2012 to February 12, 2013 and solely the financial results of HPI and its subsidiaries prior to that date.

We expect that future exchanges of Series B Membership Interests (together with an equal number of our Class B common shares) for shares of our Class A common stock, as well as the prior acquisition of Series B membership interests with net proceeds of the sale of over-allotment shares as part of the IPO, will result in increases in the tax basis in our share of the tangible and intangible assets of HPIH. We expect that these increases in tax basis, which would not have been available but for the HII holding company structure, will reduce the amount of tax that we would otherwise be required to pay in the future. We will be required to pay a portion of the cash savings we actually realize from such increase (or are deemed to realize in the case of an early termination payment by us, a change in control or a material breach by us of our obligations under the tax receivable agreement, as discussed above) to the existing and certain future holders of Series B Membership Interests, pursuant to a tax receivable agreement. Furthermore, payments under the tax receivable agreement will give rise to additional tax benefits and therefore additional payments under the tax receivable agreement itself. Our former operating entity, HPI, is taxed as an S corporation for income tax purposes. Therefore, we were not subject to entity-level federal or state income taxation while operating as that entity. HPIH is currently taxed as a partnership for federal income tax purposes; and as a result, is also not subject to entity-level federal or state income taxation while the members of HPIH pay taxes with respect to their allocable shares of its net taxable income. The earnings of HII are subject to federal income taxation.

Key Business Metrics

In addition to traditional financial metrics, we rely upon the following key business metrics to evaluate our business performance and facilitate long-term strategic planning:

Premium equivalents. We define this metric as the combination of premiums, fees for discount benefit plans, and enrollment fees. All amounts not paid out as risk premium to carriers or paid out to other third-party obligors are considered to be revenues for financial reporting purposes. We have included premium equivalents in this report because it is a key measure used by our management to understand and evaluate our core operating performance and trends, to prepare and approve our annual budget and to develop short- and long-term operational plans. In particular, the inclusion of premium equivalents can provide a useful measure for period-to-period comparisons of our business.

The following table presents a reconciliation of premium equivalents to revenues for the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012 (\$ in thousands):

		December 31,			
	· <u></u>	2013		2012	
Premium equivalents	\$	100,002	\$	75,872	
Less risk premium		(40,922)		(32,346)	
Less amounts earned by third party obligors		(2,441)		(1,586)	
Revenues	\$	56,639	\$	41,940	

Plans in force. We consider a plan to be in force when we have issued a member his or her insurance policy or discount benefit plan and have collected the applicable premium payments and/or discount benefit fees. Our plans in force are an important indicator of our expected revenues, as we receive a monthly commission for up to six months for our six-month STM plans, up to 11 months for our 11 months plans, up to 12 months for our approximately 12-month (i.e., up to 364 days) STM plans and often more than 12 months for our hospital indemnity and discount benefit plans, provided that the policy or discount benefit plan is not cancelled. A member may be enrolled in more than one policy or discount benefit plan simultaneously. A plan becomes inactive upon notification to us of termination of the policy or discount benefit plan, when the member's policy or discount benefit plan expires or following non-payment of premiums or discount benefit fees when due.

The following table presents the number of policies in force by product type as of December 31, 2013 and 2012:

	Decemb	er 31,	
	2013	2012	Change (%)
STM	28,709	23,747	20.9%
Hospital indemnity	8,366	8,141	2.8%
Ancillary products	36,611	26,230	39.6%
Total	73,686	58,118	26.8%

Non GAAP gross margin. We define non GAAP gross margin as revenue less third party commissions and credit card and ACH fees. Non GAAP gross margin does not represent, and should not be considered as, an alternative to revenues, as determined in accordance with U.S. GAAP. Non GAAP gross margin is a key measure used by our management to understand and evaluate our core operating performance and trends, to prepare and approve our annual budget and to develop short-term and long-term operational plans. In particular, non GAAP gross margin can provide a useful measure for period-to-period comparisons of our business. Non GAAP gross margin has limitations as an analytical tool, and you should not consider it in isolation or as a substitute for analysis of our results as reported under U.S. GAAP.

The following table presents a reconciliation of premium equivalents and revenues to non GAAP gross margin (\$ in thousands):

	December 31,			
	2013		2012	
Premium equivalents	\$ 100,002	\$	75,872	
Less risk premium	(40,922)		(32,346)	
Less amounts earned by third party obligors	 (2,441)		(1,586)	
Revenues	56,639		41,940	
Less third-party commissions	(32,244)		(27,858)	
Less credit card and ACH fees	 (1,173)		(963)	
Non GAAP gross margin	\$ 23,222	\$	13,119	

EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA. We define this metric as net (loss) income before interest expense, income taxes and depreciation and amortization. We have included EBITDA in this report because it is a key measure used by our management and board of directors to understand and evaluate our core operating performance and trends, to prepare and approve our annual budget and to develop short- and long-term operational plans. In particular, the exclusion of certain expenses in calculating EBITDA can provide a useful measure for period-to-period comparisons of our business. However, EBITDA does not represent, and should not be considered as, an alternative to net income or cash flows from operations, each as determined in accordance with GAAP. Other companies may calculate EBITDA differently than we do. EBITDA has limitations as an analytical tool, and you should not consider it in isolation or as a substitute for analysis of our results as reported under GAAP.

To calculate adjusted EBITDA, we calculate EBITDA, which is then further adjusted for items that are not part of regular operating activities, including acquisition costs, contract termination costs, and other non-cash items such as non-cash stock-based compensation. Adjusted EBITDA does not represent, and should not be considered as, an alternative to net income or cash flows from operations, each as determined in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, or U.S. GAAP. We have presented adjusted EBITDA because we consider it an important supplemental measure of our performance and believe that it is frequently used by analysts, investors and other interested parties in the evaluation of companies. Other companies may calculate adjusted EBITDA differently than we do. Adjusted EBITDA has limitations as an analytical tool, and you should not consider it in isolation or as a substitute for analysis of our results as reported under U.S. GAAP.

The following table presents a reconciliation of net income to EBITDA and adjusted EBITDA for the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012 (\$ in thousands):

	Decer	December 31,		
	2013	2012		
Net income (loss) (1)	\$ (8,419)	\$ 3,260		
Interest expense	1	271		
Depreciation and amortization	1,313	1,012		
Provision for income taxes	18	-		
EBITDA	(7,087)	4,543		
Non-cash stock based compensation	6,296	-		
Contract termination expense	5,500	-		
Acquisition costs	301	-		
Adjusted EBITDA	\$ 5,010	\$ 4,543		

(1) Net loss for the year ended December 31, 2013 includes a one-time expense of \$5.5 million related to the termination of contact rights with TSG Agency, LLC ("TSG"), a managing general agent of the Company. For further information, see "Comparison of 2013 and 2012" below.

Key Components of Our Statements of Operations

Revenues

Our revenues consist primarily of commissions earned for our insurance policies and discount benefit plans issued to members, enrollment fees paid by members and administration fees paid by members as a direct result of our enrollment services. We recognize revenues upon the member's acceptance of a policy. Commissions and fees attributable to the sale of STM plans, hospital indemnity policies and ancillary products represented substantially all of our revenues for the periods presented. Our revenues represent premiums and fees for discount benefit plans, net of risk premium and amounts earned by third-party obligors, respectively. We recognize commissions as we collect the premiums and fees for discount benefit plans.

Commission rates for all insurance plans are approved in advance by the relevant insurance carrier. Our commission rates and the length of the commission period typically vary by carrier and plan type. Under our carrier compensation arrangements, the commission rate schedule that is in effect on the policy effective date will govern the commissions over the life of the plan.

We continue to receive a commission payment until the plan expires or is terminated. Accordingly, a portion of our monthly revenues is predictable on a month-to-month basis and revenues increase in direct proportion to the growth we experience in the number of plans in force.

Operating Expenses

Operating expenses consist of fees and commissions paid to distributors for selling our products to members, credit card or ACH processing fees, selling, general and administrative expenses, contract termination expense and depreciation and amortization.

Third-party Commissions

Our third-party commissions consist of fees and commissions paid to distributors for selling our products to members, which we pay monthly for existing members and on a weekly basis for new members. As noted above, in July 2013, we acquired Secured, a significant distributor, and third-party commissions decreased as a percentage of revenues during the remainder of 2013. Third-party commissions in 2013 were also reduced by the termination of our contract with TSG, a managing general agent.

Credit Card and ACH Fees

Our credit card and ACH fees are fees paid to our banks and processors for the collection of credit card and ACH payments. We expect credit card and ACH fees as a percentage of revenue in future periods to remain generally consistent with prior periods.

Selling, General and Administrative Expenses

Our general and administrative expenses primarily consist of personnel costs, which represent salaries, bonuses, commissions, payroll taxes and benefits. Selling, general and administrative expenses also include marketing campaign expenditures and travel costs associated with obtaining new distributor relationships. In addition, these expenses also include technology expenses and personnel costs and expenses for outside professional services, including legal, audit and financial services. Selling, general and administrative expenses increased in 2013 in part due to equity-based compensation under our long-term incentive plan. Expense for equity-based compensation to existing employees is expected to be lower in 2014 than in 2013. However, future increases associated with our business growth initiatives, including our enhanced marketing and leads generation plans, are expected.

Depreciation and Amortization

Depreciation and amortization expense is primarily a function of amortization of intangible assets acquired as a result of our acquisitions as well as depreciation of property and equipment used in our business.

Interest Expense

Interest expense primarily consists of interest incurred on our outstanding bank note that was repaid in February 2013 with a portion of the net proceeds raised from the IPO and interest expense on a long-term noncompete agreement. Interest expense is partially offset by interest income earned on cash equivalents and investments.

Other Expense (Income)

Other expense (income) includes expenses payable to Mr. Kosloske pursuant to the tax receivable agreement as described above and fees charged to distributors for advanced commissions, whereby we pay distributors commissions on policies sold in advance of

when they would ordinarily be due to the distributor. These advanced commissions are made to distributors with an established track record of selling our products. Advanced commission fees range from 0% up to 2% of the premiums for each month that we advance commissions. Advanced commissions to a distributor are based upon the number of future months of expected premium equivalent multiplied by a distributor's commission rate. We expect other income to increase as we expand our advanced commission structure.

Provision for income taxes

Our former operating entity, HPI, is taxed as an S corporation for income tax purposes. Therefore, we were not subject to entity-level federal or state income taxation prior to the IPO. HPIH is currently taxed as a partnership for federal income tax purposes; and as a result, the members pay taxes with respect to their allocable shares of HPIH's respective net taxable income.

Following the IPO, HPIH continues to operate in the United States a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes. The portion of HPIH earnings that are allocated to HII are subject to U.S. corporate federal, state and local income taxes that are reflected in our consolidated financial statements.

Our effective tax rate includes a rate reduction attributable to the fact that our subsidiaries operate as limited liability companies which are not subject to federal or state income tax. Accordingly, a portion of our earnings or losses attributable to the noncontrolling interest are not subject to corporate level taxes. Additionally, our effective tax rate includes a valuation allowance placed on all of our deferred tax assets, as we believe it is more likely than not that our deferred tax assets will not be realized to offset future taxable income.

We account for uncertainty in income taxes using a two-step process. The first step is to evaluate the tax position for recognition by determining if the weight of available evidence indicates that it is more likely than not that the position will be sustained upon audit, including resolution of related appeals or litigation processes, if any. The second step requires us to estimate and measure the tax benefit as the largest amount that is more than 50% likely to be realized upon ultimate settlement. Such amounts are subjective, as a determination must be made on the probability of various possible outcomes. We reevaluate uncertain tax positions on a quarterly basis. This evaluation is based on factors including, but not limited to, changes in facts or circumstances, changes in tax law, effectively settled issues under audit, and new audit activity. Such a change in recognition and measurement could result in recognition of a tax benefit or an additional tax provision.

As of December 31, 2013 and 2012, we did not have any balance of gross unrecognized tax benefits associated with uncertain tax positions, and as such, no amount would favorably affect the effective income tax rate in any future periods. We believe that there will not be a significant increase or decrease to the uncertain tax positions within 12 months of the reporting date.

We have federal net operating loss carryforwards of approximately \$338,000, and varying amounts of state net operating loss carryforwards. These carryforwards remain available for utilization through the 2033 tax year.

Noncontrolling Interest

Upon completion of the IPO, HII became a holding company, the principal asset of which is its interest in HPIH. All of our business is conducted through HPIH and its subsidiaries. We are the sole managing member of HPIH and have 100% of the voting rights and control. As of December 31, 2013, we have a 37.7% economic interest in HPIH, and HPI possesses 62.3% economic interest in HPIH. HPI's interest in HPIH is reflected as a noncontrolling interest in our accompanying consolidated financial statements.

On June 1, 2012, we and TSG acquired ICE. ICE conducts call center operations and is a training facility for our distributors. Pursuant to the terms of the transaction, we contributed \$80,000 in cash, and TSG contributed \$20,000 in cash to the newly created limited liability company. In connection with the transaction, we received an 80% controlling interest in ICE and TSG received a 20% noncontrolling interest in ICE. The intent of this transaction was to attract potential call center managers and educate them on our model and best practices with the ultimate goal of these call centers joining our distribution network. During the year ended December 31, 2013, we contributed \$40,000, and TSG contributed \$16,000 to ICE. On June 30, 2013, we acquired TSG's interest in ICE for \$90,000, and ICE became a wholly-owned subsidiary.

Results of Operations

Comparison of 2013 and 2012

The following table presents our historical results of operations and the changes in these results in dollars and as a percentage for the years presented:

	Year Ended December 31,				
	2013 2011		2012 Change (\$		Change (%)
		(in t	housands, exc	ept percentages)	
Revenues	\$	56,639 \$	41,940	\$ 14,699	35.0%
Third-party commissions		32,244	27,858	4,386	15.7%
Credit cards and ACH fees		1,173	963	210	21.8%
Contract termination expense		5,500	-	5,500	> 100.0%
Selling, general and administrative expenses		23,959	8,611	15,348	> 100.0%
Depreciation and amortization		1,313	1,012	301	29.7%
Total operating costs and expenses	· ·	64,189	38,444	25,745	67.0%
(Loss) income from operations		(7,550)	3,496	(11,046)	> 100.0%
Other expenses (income):					
Interest expense		1	271	(270)	(99.6)%
Other expense (income)		850	(35)	885	> 100.0%
Net (loss) income before income taxes		(8,401)	3,260	(11,661)	> 100.0%
Benefit for income taxes		18	-	18	> 100.0%
Net (loss) income		(8,419)	3,260	(11,679)	> 100.0%
Net loss attributable to noncontrolling interests		(5,064)	(89)	(4,975)	> 100.0%
Net income attributable to Health Insurance Innovations, Inc.					
and Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC	\$	(3,355) \$	3,349	\$ (6,704)	> 100.0%

Revenues

Revenues for 2013 were \$56.6 million, an increase of \$14.7 million, or 35.0%, compared to 2012. The increase was primarily due to a 26.8% increase in the number of policies in force. The number of hospital indemnity and ancillary policies in force as of December 31, 2013 and 2012 increased as we increased our focus on the sales of our other products to complement our STM sales.

Third-party Commissions

Our third-party commissions consist of fees and commissions paid to distributors for selling our products to members, which we pay monthly for existing members and on a weekly basis for new members. Generally, we have expected third-party commissions as a percentage of revenue to remain generally consistent with prior periods; however, as noted above, in July 2013, we acquired Secured, a significant distributor, and third-party commissions decreased as a percentage of revenues in 2013. As a result of the acquisition, we expect third-party commissions to decrease on a consolidated basis in future periods, as the commissions paid to Secured are eliminated in consolidation.

Third-party commissions for 2013 were \$32.2 million, an increase of \$4.4 million, or 15.7%, compared to 2012. The increases in third-party commissions were primarily due to an increase in the number of plans in force. The acquisition enabled the Company to eliminate \$2.7 million in commission expense in 2013.

Third-party commissions represented 56.9% of revenues for 2013 as compared to 66.4% of revenues for 2012. This decrease was primarily due to the acquisition of Secured and the elimination of override commission payments previously paid to TSG. We terminated certain contract rights with TSG in March 2013. See "Contract Termination Expense" below.

Credit Card and ACH Fees

Credit card and ACH fees for 2013 were \$1.2 million, an increase of \$210,000, or 21.8%, compared to 2012. The increase in credit card and ACH fees was primarily due to the increase in the number of plans in force. Credit card and ACH fees represented 2.1% and 2.3% of revenues for 2013 and 2012, respectively.

Selling, General and Administrative Expenses

Selling, general and administrative expenses for 2013 were \$24.0 million, an increase of \$15.3 million compared to 2012. The increase in selling, general and administrative expenses was attributable to stock based compensation under our long term incentive plan, the expansion of our workforce, our acquisition of Secured and our status as a publicly-traded company. We expect higher selling, general and administrative expenses in future periods as we have added executives to implement various growth strategies. Increases associated with our business growth initiatives, including our enhanced marketing and lead generation plans, are expected. In addition, expense for equity-based compensation to existing employees is expected to be lower in 2014 than in 2013.

We incurred \$6.3 million in stock-based compensation expense for 2013 from grants to directors, officers and employees under our long-term incentive plan. Additional personnel costs increased \$1.9 million as the result of an increase in our payroll in connection with our business expansion. In addition, director and officer insurance expense increased by \$479,000, as compared to 2012. We also incurred \$163,000 in director compensation as well as other administrative expenses associated with operating ICE of approximately \$962,000.

The increase in selling, general and administrative expenses related to Secured is \$3.1 million for 2013. All selling, general and administrative expenses associated with Secured since the acquisition date are consolidated.

Professional fees increased \$1.7 million for 2013 as compared to 2012, including a \$1.3 million increase in accounting, tax, and other financial consulting services and \$334,000 increase in legal fees.

Other increases related to our operations, such as advertising, facilities expenses and SEC filing fees, increased by \$575,000, compared to 2012.

Depreciation and Amortization

Depreciation and amortization expenses for 2013 were \$1.3 million, an increase of \$301,000, compared to 2012. The increase in depreciation and amortization from was primarily driven by the addition of intangible assets from the acquisition of Secured.

Interest expense

Interest expense for 2013 was \$1,000, a decrease of \$270,000 compared to 2012. Interest expense decreased primarily due to the bank loan agreement that we repaid in full subsequent to the closing of our IPO and was partially offset by interest income on cash equivalents and short-term investments.

Other Expense (Income)

Other expense for 2013 was \$850,000, compared to other income of \$35,000 for 2012. Other expense for the year ended December 31, 2013 included \$423,000 of expense payable to Mr. Kosloske under the tax receivable agreement, a \$454,000 fair value adjustment related to the contingent consideration from the acquisition of Secured and a \$71,000 loss on extinguishment of debt. These expenses were partially offset by \$93,000 of fees charged to distributors for advanced commissions.

Provision (Benefit) for income taxes

For the year ended December 31, 2013 we incurred a provision for income taxes of \$18,000, which results in an effective tax rate of (0.2%). There was no provision for income taxes for the year ended December 31, 2012, during which time we operated as a limited liability company.

Noncontrolling Interest

Net loss attributable to HII for the year ended December 31, 2013 included HII's share of HPIH's net loss and \$423,000 increase in the liability for amounts payable to Mr. Kosloske under the tax receivable agreement subject to the conditions of that agreement.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

General

As of December 31, 2013, we had \$17.1 million of cash and cash equivalents and \$6.9 million of short-term investments. Our balance of cash and cash equivalents and short-term investments increased primarily as a result of the IPO.

The aggregate gross proceeds from the IPO were \$65.3 million with aggregate net proceeds of \$60.8 million, after deducting an aggregate of \$4.5 million in underwriting discounts and commissions paid to the underwriters and other fees incurred in connection with the IPO. Historically, we have funded our operations from cash flows from operations and, to a lesser extent, working capital and borrowings, as described below.

We experienced negative cash flows from operations in 2013 due in large part to the payment of \$5.5 million to terminate the TSG contract rights, the full amount of which was expensed during the year ended December 31, 2013, and one-time legal, professional other costs related to the IPO. We expect that we will generate positive cash flows from operations in future years, although this may fluctuate significantly on a quarterly basis. We do not expect to incur any material future expenses associated with the transaction.

We believe that our available cash and cash flows expected to be generated from operations will be adequate to satisfy our current and planned operations for at least the next 12 months.

In 2013, HPIH paid \$2.2 million in distributions to entities beneficially owned by Mr. Kosloske, excluding \$916,000 that were payable as of December 31, 2013. These distributions were required under the amended and restated limited liability company agreement of HPIH and reflect estimates of tax liability.

On July 17, 2013, we entered into and consummated the acquisition of Secured for a cash payment of \$10.0 million, plus contingent consideration, that following a subsequent modification of terms, is payable in cash in an aggregate amount up to approximately \$6.6 million and is tied to the performance of the acquired businesses.

Related to the acquisition of Secured, during the year ended December 31, 2013, we recognized \$301,000 in transaction costs. Transaction costs were expensed as incurred and are included in selling, general and administrative expenses in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

Our Indebtedness

We had no indebtedness as of December 31, 2013. On February 13, 2013, we used a portion of the net proceeds from the IPO to repay all \$3.2 million outstanding under our term loan. This term loan was entered into in September 2011, with an original principal amount of \$4.3 million. The purpose of this bank loan was to finance the acquisition of the remaining 50% interest in HPI. Borrowings under the loan were secured by all of our assets and by a personal guarantee by Mr. Kosloske and Lori Kosloske, our Chief Broker Compliance Officer and Mr. Kosloske's wife, and certain real properties owned by Mr. Kosloske and Mrs. Kosloske.

As of December 31, 2012, the outstanding balance of the term loan was \$3.3 million.

Cash Flows

The following summary of cash flows for the periods indicated has been summarized from our financial statements included elsewhere in this report (\$ in thousands):

		Year Ended December 31,			
	2013 2012			2012	
Statements of Cash Flows Data:					
Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities	\$	(1,242)	\$	5,342	
Net cash used in investing activities	\$	(32,565)	\$	(251)	
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	\$	50,111	\$	(4,959)	

Cash Flows from Operating Activities

We experienced negative cash flows from operating activities during 2013 and positive cash flow from operating activities during 2012. The cash used in operating activities for 2013 was primarily attributable to the \$5.5 million contract termination expense described above, increases in advanced commissions and increased selling, general and administrative expenses, partially offset by an in increase in revenues.

Cash Flows from Investing Activities

Our primary investing activities in 2013 consisted of purchases of investments and the acquisition of Secured. We have invested a portion of the net proceeds of the IPO in certain cash equivalents and certificates of deposit, which are classified as held-to-maturity and have maturities greater than three months. During 2013, we invested \$15.0 million in a fixed income mutual fund that we sold for \$15.0 million in December 2013. This transaction settled in January 2014, and as of December 31, 2013, the receivable for the proceeds is reflected as investment proceeds receivable on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. Our capital expenditures of \$143,000 primarily consisted of purchases of computer equipment, furniture and fixtures and computer software. In the future, we expect that we will continue to incur capital expenditures to support our expanding operations.

During 2013 cash used in investing activities was \$32.6 million as compared to \$251,000 for 2012. This change was primarily due to the acquisitions of investments of \$24.9 million, offset by maturities and proceeds of sales of investments of \$2.5 million and cash consideration paid for the acquisition of Secured of \$9.9 million, net of cash acquired. The investments are used to temporarily invest a portion of the net IPO proceeds prior to their deployment into other areas of our operations, including, but not limited to general corporate purposes, expanding our advanced commission structure, potential acquisitions that are complementary to our business or entering new markets or providing new products or services.

Cash Flows from Financing Activities

Our financing activities included the IPO, payments of IPO-related fees, repayments of debt, capital contributions from members and distributions to members of HPIH.

In 2013 cash provided by financing activities was \$50.1 million as compared to cash used in financing activities of \$5.0 million for 2012. Cash provided by financing activities in 2013 consisted of \$60.8 million in net proceeds from the IPO, partially offset by payments made on debt and other obligations of \$7.2 million, payments of equity issuance costs of \$1.6 million and \$2.2 million of distributions to members of HPIH. Cash used in financing activities for 2012 consisted of payments on debt and other obligations in the amount of \$905,000, payments of equity issuance costs of \$1.0 million and \$3.2 million in distributions made to members, which were offset by proceeds from notes payable of \$100,000 and contributions from TSG to ICE of \$92,000.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

Through December 31, 2013, we had not entered into any off-balance sheet arrangements, other than the operating leases noted above under which we had aggregate future minimum lease payments of \$1.0 million as of December 31, 2013, as further described in Note 13 of the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

Related Party Transactions

Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC

HPI and its subsidiary, which are beneficially owned by Mr. Kosloske, are related parties by virtue of their Series B Membership interests in HPIH, of which we are managing member. During the year ended December 31, 2013, HPIH paid cash distributions of \$2.2 million to these entities related to estimated federal and state income taxes, pursuant to the limited liability company agreement entered into by HPIH and HPI, including \$944,000 which was paid prior to the IPO. As of December 31, 2013, an accrued distribution of \$916,000 was recorded related to remaining distributions of estimated federal income taxes due to HPI and its subsidiary and is included in due to member on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. See "Item 1. Business—Our History and the Reorganization of Our Corporate Structure—Amended and Restated Limited Liability Company Agreement of HPIH" for a further description of the limited liability company agreement.

Tax Receivable Agreement

On February 13, 2013, we entered into a tax receivable agreement with HPI and its subsidiary. See "Item 1. Business-Tax Receivable Agreement" for further description of the tax receivable agreement.

As of December 31, 2013, we have made no such payments under the tax receivable agreement. As of December 31, 2013, we would be obligated to pay Mr. Kosloske \$423,000 if our taxes payable on our subsequent annual tax return filings are shown to be reduced as result of an increase in our tax basis due to the issuance of 100,000 shares of Class A common stock upon the exchange of Series B membership interests (together with an equivalent number of shares of Class B Common Stock) by HPI and its subsidiary pursuant to the IPO underwriters' overallotment option.

TSG Agency, LLC

In August 2012, we entered into a promissory note with Ivan Spinner, who controls TSG, in the amount of \$100,000 for the purpose of funding advanced commissions. The note was non-interest bearing and required equal monthly payments of \$25,000 beginning September 20, 2012 and ending December 20, 2012. This loan was modified on October 18, 2012 whereby the November and December payments were deferred to January 2, 2013 and February 1, 2013, respectively. The note had a balance of \$50,000 at December 31, 2012 and was repaid during the first quarter of 2013.

On March 14, 2013, the Company terminated its contract rights with TSG for an aggregate cash price of \$5.5 million. In conjunction with the transaction, Ivan Spinner joined HII as an employee.

On June 30, 2013, we purchased TSG's interest in ICE for a cash payment to TSG of \$90,000.

Health Benefits One, LLC ("HBO")

In October 2013, HPIH formed SIL with HBO, one of our distributors. HBO is a related party by virtue of its 50% ownership of membership interests in SIL. During 2013, we made net advanced commissions payments of \$801,000, and recognized \$906,000 of commission expense related to HBO. As of December 31, 2013, the advanced commissions balance related to HBO included in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets was \$457,000.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

Our financial statements are prepared in accordance with GAAP. The preparation of these financial statements requires our management to make estimates, assumptions and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements, and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the applicable periods. We base our estimates, assumptions and judgments on historical experience and on various other factors that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances. Different assumptions and judgments could change the estimates used in the preparation of our financial statements, which, in turn, could change the results from those reported. We evaluate our estimates, assumptions and judgments on an ongoing basis. The critical accounting estimates, assumptions and judgments that we believe have the most significant impact on our financial statements are described below. We have elected under the JOBS Act to delay adoption of new or revised accounting pronouncements applicable to public companies until such pronouncements are made applicable to private companies. As a result of this election, our financial statements may not be comparable to companies that comply with public company effective dates.

Revenue Recognition

Our revenues consist of commissions earned for health insurance policies and discount benefit plans issued to members, enrollment fees paid by members, and administration fees paid by members as a direct result of our enrollment services. The members' payments includes a combination of risk premium, fees for discount benefit plans, fees for distributors and an enrollment fee, which are collectively referred to as "Premium equivalents." Revenues reported by the Company are net of premiums remitted to insurance carriers and fees paid for discount benefit plans. Revenues are net of an allowance for policies expected to be cancelled by members during a limited cancellation period. We establish an allowance for estimated policy cancellations through a charge to revenues. The allowance is estimated using historical data to project future experience. Such estimates and assumptions could change in the future as more information becomes known, which could impact the amounts reported. We periodically review the adequacy of the allowance, which generally has been accurate in the past, and record adjustments as necessary. Historically, the variation of those estimates to actual results is immaterial and material variation is not expected in the future. The net allowance for estimated policy cancellations as of December 31, 2013 and 2012 were \$191,000 and \$77,000.

Revenue is earned at the time of sale. Commission rates for our products are agreed to in advance with the relevant insurance carrier and vary by carrier and policy type. Under our carrier compensation arrangements, the commission rate schedule that is in effect on the policy effective date governs the commissions over the life of the policy. In addition, we earn enrollment and administration fees on policies issued. All amounts due to insurance carriers and discount benefit vendors are reported and paid to them according to the procedures provided for in the contractual agreements between the individual carrier or vendor and us. Risk premiums are typically reported and remitted to insurance carriers on the 15th of the month following the end of the month in which they are collected.

In concluding that revenues should be reported on a net basis, we considered Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") requirements and whether we have the responsibility to provide the goods or services to the customer or if we rely on a supplier to provide the goods or services to the customer. We are not the ultimate party responsible for providing the insurance coverage or discount benefits to the member and, therefore, we are not the primary obligor in the arrangement. The supplier, or insurance carrier, bears the risk for that insurance coverage. We therefore report our revenues net of amounts paid to the contracted insurance carrier companies and discount benefit vendors.

Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets

Goodwill

Under FASB guidance, the process of evaluating the potential impairment of goodwill involves a two-step process and requires significant judgment at many points during the analysis. In the first step, we determine whether there is an indication of impairment by considering relevant quantitative factors or comparing the fair value of the reporting unit to its carrying amount, including goodwill. Our annual impairment test is performed with a measurement date of October 1. If, based on the first step, we determine that there is a quantitative indication of goodwill impairment, we assess the impairment in step two in accordance with FASB guidance.

We determine the fair value using a combination of three valuation approaches: the cost approach, the market approach and the income approach. The cost approach uses multiples from publicly available transactional data of acquired comparable target companies.

The market approach uses a guideline company methodology, which is based upon a comparison of the reporting unit to similar publicly-traded companies within our industry. We derive a market value of invested capital or business enterprise value for each comparable company by multiplying the price per share of common stock of the publicly traded companies by their total common shares outstanding and adding each company's current level of debt. We calculate a business enterprise multiple based on revenue and earnings from each company, then apply those multiples to our revenue and earnings to calculate a business enterprise value. Assumptions regarding the selection of comparable companies are made based on, among other factors, capital structure, operating environment and industry. As the comparable companies were typically larger and more diversified than our business, multiples were adjusted prior to application to our revenues and earnings to reflect differences in margins, long-term growth prospects and market capitalization.

The income approach uses a discounted debt-free cash flow analysis to measure fair value by estimating the present value of future economic benefits. To perform the discounted debt-free cash flow analysis, we develop a pro forma analysis of the reporting unit to estimate future available debt-free cash flow and discounting estimated debt-free cash flow by an estimated industry weighted average cost of capital based on the same comparable companies used in the market approach. Per FASB guidance, the weighted average cost of capital is based on inputs (e.g., capital structure, risk, etc.) from a market participant's perspective and not necessarily from the reporting unit's perspective. Future cash flow is projected based on assumptions for our economic growth, industry expansion, future operations and the discount rate, all of which require significant judgments by management.

We establish our assumptions and arrive at the estimates used in these calculations based upon our historical experience, knowledge of our industry and by incorporating third-party data, which we believe results in a reasonably accurate approximation of fair value. Nevertheless, changes in the assumptions used could have an impact on our assessment of recoverability. We believe our projected sales are reasonable based on, among other things, available information regarding our industry. We also believe the royalty rate is appropriate. The weighted average discount rate is impacted by current financial market trends and will remain dependent on such trends in the future. Absent offsetting changes in other factors, a 1% increase in the discount rate would decrease the estimated fair value of our goodwill for HPIH and Secured by approximately \$3.0 million and \$2.0 million, respectively, but would not result in impairment.

After computing a separate business enterprise value under the above approaches, we apply a weighting to them to derive the business enterprise value of the reporting unit. The weightings are evaluated each time a goodwill impairment assessment is performed and give consideration to the relative reliability of each approach at that time. Based on these weightings, we calculated a business enterprise value for the reporting unit. The implied fair value is then compared to the reporting unit's carrying value. Upon completion of the analysis in step one as of October 1, 2013, we determined that the fair value of the business exceeded its respective carrying value. As such, a step two analysis was not required.

Our goodwill balance arose from the acquisition of the Naylor units of HPI and from our acquisition of Secured in July 2013. See Note 2 and Note 5 of the accompanying consolidated financial statements for further information on the acquisitions and our goodwill balance as of December 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively.

Other Intangible Assets

Our other intangible assets arose primarily from the acquisitions described above and consist of a brand, the carrier network, distributor relationships, customer relationships, noncompete agreements and capitalized software. Finite-lived intangible assets are amortized over their useful lives from two to fifteen years.

Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation

Expense for stock-based compensation is recognized based upon estimated grant date fair value and is amortized over the service period of the awards using the accelerated method. For grants of SARs, we apply the Black-Scholes option-pricing model in determining the fair value of share-based payments to employees. This model incorporates various assumptions, including expected volatility and expected term. Expected stock price volatilities are estimated using implied volatilities of comparable publicly-traded companies. The expected term of awards granted is based on expectations of future employee behavior.

The resulting compensation expense is recognized over the requisite service period. The requisite service period is the period during which an employee is required to provide service in exchange for an award, which often is the vesting period. Compensation expense is recognized only for those awards expected to vest. All stock-based compensation expense is classified within selling, general and administrative expense in the consolidated statements of operations. We do not believe there is a reasonable likelihood there will be a material change in the future estimates or assumptions we use to determine stock-based compensation expense. A 1% change in our stock-based compensation expense for the year ended December 31, 2013, would have affected net income by approximately \$60,000.

Fair Value Measurements

We measure and report financial assets and liabilities at fair value on a recurring basis. Fair value is defined as the exchange price that would be received for an asset or paid to transfer a liability (referred to as an exit price) in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants on the measurement date. Valuation techniques used to measure fair value must maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs. The fair value of our financial assets and liabilities is determined by using three levels of input, which are defined as follows:

- Level 1: Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities
- Level 2: Quoted prices in active markets for similar assets or liabilities, quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active, or inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability
- Level 3: Unobservable inputs for the asset or liability

The categorization of a financial instrument within the valuation hierarchy is based upon the lowest level of input that is significant to the fair value measurement.

We utilize the market approach to measure the fair value of our financial assets. As subjectivity exists with respect to many of the valuation techniques, the fair value estimates we have disclosed may not equal prices that we may ultimately realize if the assets are sold or the liabilities are settled with third parties.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In the following summary of recent accounting pronouncements, all references to effective dates of FASB guidance relate to nonpublic entities. As noted above, we have elected to delay the adoption of new and revised accounting standards until those standards would otherwise apply to nonpublic companies under provisions of the JOBS Act.

In July 2013, the FASB issued guidance which states that an unrecognized tax benefit, or a portion of an unrecognized tax benefit, should be presented in the financial statements as a reduction to a deferred tax asset for a net operating loss carryforward, a similar tax loss, or a tax credit carryforward. To the extent a net operating loss carryforward, a similar tax loss, or a tax credit carryforward is not available as of the reporting date under the tax law of the applicable jurisdiction to settle any additional income taxes that would result from the disallowance of a tax position or the tax law of the applicable jurisdiction does not require the entity to use, and the entity does not intend to use, the deferred tax asset for such purpose, the unrecognized tax benefit should be presented in the financial statements as a liability and should not be combined with deferred tax assets. The assessment of whether a deferred tax asset is available is based on the unrecognized tax benefit and deferred tax asset that exist at the reporting date and should be made presuming disallowance of the tax position at the reporting date. This guidance is effective for fiscal years, and interim periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2014, with early adoption permitted. We plan to adopt this guidance during the quarter ended March 31, 2015 and are assessing the potential impact to our consolidated financial statements.

In February 2013, the FASB issued guidance that expanded disclosures for items reclassified out of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss). The standard requires presentation of information about reclassification adjustments from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) in a single note to or on the face of the financial statements. This guidance is effective for fiscal years, and interim periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2013. We plan to adopt the guidance during the quarter ended March 31, 2014, and do not expect it to have a significant impact our consolidated financial statements.

ITEM 7A. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

This item is not applicable for smaller reporting companies.

ITEM 8. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA

Financial statements and exhibits filed under this item are listed in the index appearing in Item 15 of this report.

ITEM 9. CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE

None.

ITEM 9A. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

The Company's management has evaluated, under the supervision of the Company's principal executive officer and principal financial officer, the effectiveness of its disclosure controls and procedures as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act.

Based on this evaluation as of December 31, 2013, the Company's principal executive officer and principal financial officer concluded that the design and operation of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of December 31, 2013 to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is (i) recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in SEC rules and forms, and (ii) accumulated and communicated to management, including our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. In designing and evaluating the disclosure controls and procedures, management recognizes that any controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving the desired control objectives.

In the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012, management identified a material weakness in the Company's controls over the design and operation of the financial statement close process. The deficiencies in the design and operation of the financial statement close process identified included:

- no formal process for reviewing period-end cutoff of revenues and expenses to ensure amounts are captured in the period earned or incurred under the accrual basis of accounting;
- the absence of process to ensure all expenses incurred during the period are accrued as of the month-end date and recorded within the proper entity, including expenses for which estimates are required;
- the absence of a mechanism through which the accounting implications of significant, unusual or non-routine events and transactions are formally evaluated; and
- no process to ensure formally executed agreements regarding significant arrangements with third parties and others are obtained.

Since the material weakness was identified, the Company has taken the following steps to remediate this material weakness:

- hired additional personnel with technical accounting expertise;
- formalized processes for appropriate period allocations of revenues and expenses;
- implemented procedures for month-end accruals and allocations;
- formalized accounting evaluations of significant, unusual or non-routine events and transactions;
- established new mechanisms for obtaining certain executed agreements;
- implemented additional procedures and controls; and
- enhanced training for our finance and accounting personnel to familiarize them with our accounting policies.

The Company believes the remediation measures it has taken have strengthened the Company's internal control over financial reporting, that the measures had been in operation for a sufficient duration as of December 31, 2013 to evaluate their effectiveness and that the measures taken had remediated the previously identified material weakness as of December 31, 2013.

Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting

The Company's management, under the supervision of the Company's principal executive officer and principal financial officer, is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting, as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act. The Company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. Internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (i) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the Company, (ii) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the Company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the Company and (iii) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the Company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

The Company's management has assessed the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2013. In making its assessment of our internal control over financial reporting, management used Internal Control – Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (1992 Framework). The Company's management has concluded that, as of December 31, 2013, our internal control over financial reporting was effective. The Company's management excluded the internal control over financial reporting of Secured, which was acquired in a business purchase combination during 2013, from its assessment of the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2013. The assets of Secured represented approximately 21% of our consolidated total assets as of December 31, 2013, and excluding the goodwill and net intangible assets resulting from the acquisition represented less than 1% of our consolidated total assets. The revenue of Secured represented approximately 1% of our consolidated revenues in 2013.

This Annual Report on Form 10-K does not include an attestation report of the Company's independent registered public accounting firm regarding internal control over financial reporting as emerging growth companies are not required to include such report.

Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

Except for the changes in response to the previously reported material weakness identified above, there were no changes in the Company's internal control over financial reporting during the quarter ended December 31, 2013 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

ITEM 9B. OTHER INFORMATION

None.

PART III

ITEM 10. DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

The information required by this Item is incorporated herein by reference to the information provided under the headings "Election of Directors - Nominees for Election for a One-Year Term Expiring at the 2015 Annual Meeting," "Corporate Governance," "Current Executive Officers" and "Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance" in our definitive proxy statement to be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission not later than 120 days after the fiscal year ended December 31, 2013 (the "2014 Proxy Statement").

We have adopted a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, which is applicable to all of our directors, employees and officers, including our principal executive officer, principal financial officer and principal accounting officer. A copy of the Code of Business Conduct and Ethics can be found at our website at www.hiiquote.com. Any possible future amendments to or waivers from the Code of Business Conduct and Ethics will be posted on our website.

ITEM 11. EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The information required by this Item is incorporated herein by reference to the information provided under the headings "Corporate Governance – Board Meetings and Committees – Compensation Committee," "Executive Compensation" and "Director Compensation" in the 2014 Proxy Statement.

ITEM 12. SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS

The information required by this Item is incorporated by reference to the information provided under the heading "Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management" in the 2014 Proxy Statement.

ITEM 13. CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS. AND DIRECTOR INDEPENDENCE

The information required by this Item is incorporated herein by reference to the information provided under the heading "Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions" in the 2014 Proxy Statement.

ITEM 14. PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTANT FEES AND SERVICES

The information required by this Item is incorporated herein by reference to the information provided under the heading "Fees Paid to Independent Registered Certified Public Accounting Firm in 2013 and 2012" in the 2014 Proxy Statement.

PART IV

ITEM 15. EXHIBITS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES

INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. (Prior to February 13, 2013, Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC and Subsidiaries)

	Page
Audited Consolidated Financial Statements	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	53
Consolidated Balance Sheets	54
Consolidated Statements of Operations	55
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders'/Member's Equity	56
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	57
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	58

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

The Board of Directors and Shareholders of Health Insurance Innovations, Inc.

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheet of Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. (formerly Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC d/b/a Health Insurance Innovations) (the Company) as of December 31, 2013 and 2012 and the related consolidated statements of operations, stockholders'/member's equity, and cash flows for the years then ended. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. We were not engaged to perform an audit of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Our audits included consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. at December 31, 2013 and 2012, and the consolidated results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the two years in the period ended December 31, 2013, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP Certified Public Accountants

Tampa, Florida March 25, 2014

HEALTH INSURANCE INNOVATIONS, INC. (Prior to February 13, 2013 Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC and Subsidiaries)

Consolidated Balance Sheets (\$ in thousands, except share amounts)

	December 31, 201	December 31,	December 31, 2012	
Assets				
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 17,05		750	
Cash held on behalf of others	4,59	1	3,839	
Investment proceeds receivable	15,00	0	-	
Short-term investments	6,87	7	-	
Advanced commissions	2,46	8	297	
Income taxes receivable	39	5	-	
Accounts receivable, prepaid expenses and other current assets	1,09	1	1,078	
Total current assets	47,47	6	5,964	
Property and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation	38	.9	213	
Capitalized offering costs		-	1,819	
Goodwill	18,01	4	5,906	
Intangible assets, net of accumulated amortization	5,28		3,959	
Other assets	48		100	
Total assets	\$ 71,64		7,961	
	<u> </u>		7,501	
Liabilities and stockholders'/member's equity				
Current liabilities:	\$ 2.31	1 \$	2.062	
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	• •	,	,	
Carriers and vendors payable	3,31		2,790	
Commissions payable	1,45		1,533	
Contingent acquisition consideration	1,94		-	
Deferred revenue	88		268	
Due to member	91	6	773	
Current portion of long-term debt		-	813	
Other current liabilities	18		232	
Total current liabilities	11,00		8,471	
Long-term debt, less current portion			2,481	
Contingent acquisition consideration	1,93		-	
Noncompete obligation	46		626	
Due to member pursuant to tax receivable agreement	42	.3	-	
Other liabilities		51	45	
Total liabilities	13,87	2 1	1,623	
Commitments and contingencies				
Stockholders'/member's equity:				
Class A common stock (par value \$0.001 per share, 100,000,000 shares authorized;				
5,309,594 shares issued and 5,179,713 outstanding)		5	-	
Class B common stock (par value \$0.001 per share, 20,000,000 shares authorized;				
8,566,667 shares issued and outstanding)		9	_	
Preferred stock (par value \$0.001 per share, 5,000,000 shares authorized;				
no shares issued and outstanding)		-	_	
Additional paid-in capital	28,78	7	_	
Freasury stock, at cost (129,881 shares)	(1,56	3)	_	
Accumulated deficit	(3,35		_	
Member's equity	(5,55		6,335	
Total Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. stockholders' equity/			=,000	
Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC and Subsidiaries member's equity	23,88	3	6,335	
Noncontrolling interests	33,89		3	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	57,77		6,338	
Total stockholders'/member's equity				
Total liabilities and stockholders'/member's equity	\$ 71,64	9 \$ 1	7,961	

Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. (Prior to February 13, 2013 Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC and Subsidiaries)

Consolidated Statements of Operations (\$ in thousands, except share and per share data)

	Years ended	Years ended December 31,			
	2013	2012			
Revenues (premium equivalents of \$100,002 and \$75,872					
for the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively)	\$ 56,639	\$ 41,940			
Operating expenses:					
Third-party commissions	32,244	27,858			
Credit cards and ACH fees	1,173	963			
Contract termination	5,500	-			
Selling, general and administrative	23,959	8,611			
Depreciation and amortization	1,313	1,012			
Total operating expenses	64,189	38,444			
(Loss) income from operations	(7,550)	3,496			
Other expense (income):					
Interest expense	1	271			
Other expense (income)	850	(35)			
Net (loss) income before income taxes	(8,401)	3,260			
Provision for income taxes	18	-			
Net (loss) income	(8,419)	3,260			
Net loss attributable to noncontrolling interests	(5,064)	(89)			
Net (loss) income attributable to Health Insurance Innovations, Inc.					
and Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC	\$ (3,355)	\$ 3,349			
Per share data:					
Net loss per share attributable to Health Insurance Innovations, Inc.					
Basic	\$ (0.70)				
Diluted	\$ (0.70)				
Weighted average Class A shares outstanding					
Basic	4,813,222				
Diluted	4,813,222				

Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. (Prior to February 13, 2013 Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC and Subsidiaries)

Consolidated Statements of Stockholders'/Member's Equity (\$\sin \text{thousands}, \text{except share data})

Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC and

		bsidiaries			Hea	lth Insuran	ce Innovations	s, Inc.				
			Class A C		Class B	Common			64 1			
		Noncontrolling Interest	Shares		Shares		Additional Paid-in Capital	Treasury		Accumulated deficit	Noncontrolling Interests	Stockholders'/ Member's
Balance as of January	Equity	Interest	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Сарпа	Shares	Amount	dencit	Tilteresis	Equity
1, 2012	\$ 6,996		-	- \$ -		- \$ -	\$ -	-	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ 6,996
Net income Contribution from	3,349	(89)	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	-	3,260
minority partner Distributions	(4,010)	92		· <u>-</u>		<u> </u>		- -	-			92 (4,010)
Balance as of												
December 31, 2012 Net loss	\$ 6,335 (248)	$\frac{$}{}$ (11)		\$ -		<u> </u>	\$ -		\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ 6,338 (259)
Contributions	(210)	10	-	-			-	-	-	-	-	10
Distributions	(171)	<u> </u>		<u> </u>		<u> </u>						(171)
Balance prior to February 13, 2013	5,916	2	_				_	_	_	_	_	5,918
Effects of initial	3,710	2										3,710
public offering and												
reorganization Balance as of	(5,916)	(2)				<u> </u>					5,918	
February 13, 2013	-	-	_				-	-	-	-	5,918	5,918
Net loss subsequent												
to February 13, 2013 Issuance of Class A	3 -	-	-			-	-	-	-	(3,355)	(4,805)	(8,160)
common stock in												
initial public												
offering, net of issuance												
costs	-	-	4,666,667	5			57,750	-	-	-	-	57,755
Issuance of Class B												
common stock in initial public												
offering	_	-	_		8,666,667	9	(36,453)	-	_	-	36,444	-
Issuance of Class A							, , ,					
common stock in underwriters' exercise	۵											
of	C											
over-allotment												
option Purchase of Series B	-	-	100,000	-		-	1,400	-	-	-	-	1,400
Membership interests												
and exchange	_											
and cancellation of Class B common												
stock	-	-	-		(100,000)) -	-	-	-	_	(1,400)	(1,400)
Issuance of Class A												
common stock under equity												
compensation												
plans	-	-	542,927	-		-	6,296	-	-	-	-	6,296
Issuance of restricted shares from treasury	-	_	_			_	(2,408)	(182,964)	2,408	_	-	_
Class A common							(,)	(, , , ,	,			
stock transferred to treasury			(129,881	`				152,845	(1,731)			(1,731)
Forfeiture of	-	-	(129,001	, -	•	-	-	132,643	(1,/31)	-	-	(1,731)
restricted stock held												
in treasury Acquisition of	-	-	-	-		-	2,240	160,000	(2,240)	-	-	-
noncontrolling												
interest in												
consolidated subsidiary												
•	-	-	-	-		-	(38)	-	-	-	(52)	(90)
Contributions Distributions	-	-	-	-			-	-	-	-	(2,217)	(2,217)
Balance as of											(2,217)	(2,217)
December 31, 2013	\$ -	\$ -	5,179,713	\$ 5	8,566,667	\$ 9	\$ 28,787	129,881	\$(1,563)	\$ (3,355)	\$ 33,894	\$ 57,777

Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. (Prior to February 13, 2013 Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC and Subsidiaries)

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (\$ in thousands)

	Years Endo 2013	ded December 31, 2012		
Operating activities:				
Net (loss) income	\$ (8,419) \$	3,260	
Adjustments to reconcile net (loss) income to net cash (used in) provided by operating activities:	6 204			
Stock-based compensation	6,296		1.012	
Depreciation and amortization Loss on extinguishment of debt	71,313		1,012	
Fair value adjustments to contingent acquisition consideration	453			
Amortization of deferred financing costs	7		44	
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:	•			
Increase in cash held on behalf of others	(752)	(809)	
Increase in advanced commissions	(2,171	-	(273)	
Increase in income taxes receivable	(395		(273)	
Decrease in gateway processor deposit	(5)		400	
Decrease (increase) in accounts receivable, prepaid expenses and other assets	488		(157)	
Increase in accounts payable, accrued expenses and other liabilities	390		919	
Increase in carriers and vendors payable	520		536	
(Decrease) increase in commissions payable	(80		277	
Increase in deferred revenue	614	/	259	
Decrease in due to member			(126)	
Increase in due to member pursuant to tax receivable agreement	423		(120)	
Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities	(1,242		5,342	
Investing activities:	(1,2.12	,	3,312	
Business acquisition, net of cash acquired	(9,909	0	-	
Acquisitions of held-to-maturity investments	(9,863	,	_	
Maturities of held-to-maturity investments	2,526	/		
Acquisition of available-for-sale security	(15,000			
Purchases of property and equipment	(143		(141)	
Loans to distributors	156		(245)	
Proceeds from repayment of loans to distributors	(174		135	
Payments for deposits	(158		-	
Net cash used in investing activities	(32,565		(251)	
Financing activities:	(32,300	,	(231)	
Issuance of Class A common stock in initial public offering, net of underwriters' discount	60,760		_	
Issuance of Class A common stock in underwriters' exercise of over-allotment option	1,400		_	
Purchase of Series B Membership interests	(1,400		_	
Class A common stock withheld in treasury from restricted share vesting	(1,731	·	_	
Payments for equity issuance	(1,643	-	(1,009)	
Repayments of long-term debt	(3,294		(768)	
Proceeds from note payable	(3,2)	,	100	
Repayments of notes payable	(54	.)	(67)	
Payments under noncompete obligation	(155	/	(62)	
Payment of contingent acquisition consideration	(1,450	*	(02)	
Payments under capital leases	(1,100)		(8)	
Distributions to member	(2,245		(3,237)	
Acquisition of noncontrolling interest in subsidiary	(2,2 12		(3,237)	
Contributions from noncontrolling interests	16		92	
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	50,111		(4,959)	
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	16,304		132	
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period				
	750		618	
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ 17,054	\$	750	
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information:				
Cash paid for interest	\$ 17	\$	198	
Cash paid for income taxes	413		<u>-</u>	
Supplemental Disclosure of non-cash investing activities:				
Proceeds receivable from sale of available-for-sale security	\$ 15,000	\$	_	
Contingent consideration for business acquisition	3,876	_		
Declared but unpaid distribution to member of Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC	916		773	
Noncompete agreement acquired through issuance of long-term payable			843	
Saftwara against through incurred of trade payable			15	
Software acquired through issuance of trade payable		- —	45	
Capitalized offering costs in accounts payable and accrued expenses	<u> </u>		810	
Purchase of insurance through premium financing agreement			21	

HEALTH INSURANCE INNOVATIONS, INC. (Prior to February 13, 3013, Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC and Subsidiaries)

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2013

1. Organization, Basis of Presentation, and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Unless the context suggests otherwise, references to the "Company," "we," "us" and "our" refer (1) prior to the February 13, 2013 initial public offering ("IPO") of the Class A common stock of Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. and related transactions, to Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC ("HPI") and its consolidated subsidiaries and (2) after our IPO and related transactions, to Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. and its consolidated subsidiaries. The terms "HII", "HPIH" and "ICE" refer to the stand-alone entities Health Insurance Innovations, Inc., Health Plan Intermediaries Holdings, LLC, and Insurance Center for Excellence, LLC, respectively. HPIH and ICE are consolidated subsidiaries of HII. The term "Secured" refers to (a) prior to or at the time of their July 17, 2013 acquisition by us, Sunrise Health Plans, Inc., Sunrise Group Marketing, Inc. and Secured Software Solutions, Inc., collectively, and (b) following our July 17, 2013 acquisition, the entities described in (a) and the limited liability companies into which such entities were converted shortly following such acquisition. The term "SIL" refers to Simple Insurance Leads, LLC, a partially owned venture we formed on October 7, 2013, which is a consolidated subsidiary.

Description of the Company

Our business

We are a developer and administrator of affordable individual health insurance and discount benefit plans that are sold throughout the United States. The main product we sell, Short Term Medical ("STM") insurance, is an alternative to Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act ("PPACA")-qualified individual major medical plans and generally offers comparable benefits for qualifying individuals. The Company also offers guaranteed-issue hospital indemnity plans for individuals under the age of 65 and a variety of ancillary products that are frequently purchased together with the STM and hospital indemnity plans as supplements. We design and structure insurance products on behalf of our contracted insurance carrier companies; market them to individuals through a network of distributors; and manage the member relationship through customer service agents. Our sales are primarily executed online and offer real-time fulfillment through a proprietary web-based technology platform, through which we receive credit card and automated clearing house ("ACH") payments directly from the purchasing customers, whom are referred to as "members," at the time of sale. In certain cases, premiums are collected from the distributor. The plans are underwritten by contracted insurance carrier companies, and we assume no underwriting or insurance risk.

Our History

Our business began operations in 2008, and historically we operated through HPI. In August 2008, the Naylor Group Partners, LLC ("Naylor") made a capital contribution to HPI in exchange for a 50% ownership interest. In September 2011, we purchased all of the membership units owned by Naylor for \$5.3 million, plus deferred financing costs of \$135,000. We financed a portion of the purchase by entering into a loan agreement with a bank for \$4.3 million. The remaining purchase price was funded with cash and a capital contribution from Michael Kosloske, our founder, Chairman, Chief Executive Officer and President.

Our Reorganization and IPO

HII was incorporated in the State of Delaware in October 2012 to facilitate the IPO and to become a holding company owning as its principal asset membership interests in HPIH. Since November 2012, we have operated our business through HPIH and its consolidated subsidiaries. See Note 8 for more information about the IPO.

In anticipation of the IPO, in November 2012, HPI assigned the operating assets of our business through a series of transactions to HPIH, and HPIH assumed the operating liabilities of HPI.

HII sold 4,666,667 shares of common stock for \$14.00 per share in the IPO on February 13, 2013. Simultaneous with the offering, HII obtained a 35% membership interest, 35% economic interest and 100% of the voting interest in HPIH.

Upon completion of the offering, HII became a holding company the principal asset of which is its interest in HPIH. All of HII's business is conducted through HPIH and its subsidiaries. HII is the sole managing member of HPIH and has 100% of the voting rights and control.

HII has two classes of outstanding capital stock: Class A common stock and Class B common stock. Class A shares represent 100% of the economic rights of the holders of all classes of our common stock to share in our distributions. Class B shares do not entitle their holders to any dividends paid by, or rights upon liquidation of, HII. Shares of our Class A common stock vote together with shares of our Class B common stock as a single class, except as otherwise required by law. Each share of our Class A common stock and our Class B common stock entitles its holder to one vote. As of December 31, 2013, Mr. Kosloske beneficially owns 62.3% of our outstanding Class A common stock and Class B common stock on a combined basis, which equals his combined economic interest in the Company, and has effective control over the outcome of votes on all matters requiring approval by our stockholders.

HPIH has two series of outstanding equity: Series A Membership Interests, which may only be issued to HII, as sole managing member, and Series B Membership Interests. The Series B Membership Interests are held by HPI and Health Plan Intermediaries Sub, LLC ("HPIS"), a subsidiary of HPI, and these entities are beneficially owned by Mr. Kosloske. As of December 31, 2013, (i) the Series A Membership Interests held by HII represent 37.7% of the outstanding membership interests, 37.7% of the economic interests and 100% of the voting interests in HPIH and (ii) the Series B Membership Interests held by the entities beneficially owned by Mr. Kosloske represent 62.3% of the outstanding membership interests, 62.3% of the economic interests and no voting interest in HPIH.

Exchange Agreement

On February 13, 2013, we entered into an exchange agreement (the "Exchange Agreement") with the holders of Series B Membership Interests. Pursuant to and subject to the terms of the exchange agreement and the amended and restated limited liability company agreement of HPIH, holders of Series B Membership Interests, at any time and from time to time, may exchange one or more Series B Membership Interests, together with an equal number of shares of our Class B common stock, for shares of our Class A common stock on a one-for-one basis, subject to equitable adjustments for stock splits, stock dividends and reclassifications.

Holders will not have the right to exchange Series B Membership Interests if we determine that such exchange would be prohibited by law or regulation or would violate other agreements to which we may be subject. We may impose additional restrictions on exchanges that we determine necessary or advisable so that HPIH is not treated as a "publicly traded partnership" for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If the Internal Revenue Service were to contend successfully that HPIH should be treated as a "publicly traded partnership" for U.S. federal income tax purposes, HPIH would be treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes and thus would be subject to entity-level tax on its taxable income.

A holder that exchanges Series B Membership Interests will also be required to deliver an equal number of shares of our Class B common stock. In connection with each exchange, HPIH will cancel the delivered Series B Membership Interests and issue to us Series A Membership Interests on a one-for-one basis. Thus, as holders exchange their Series B Membership Interests for Class A common stock, our interest in HPIH will increase.

Tax Receivable Agreement

Exchanges of Series B Membership Interests, together with an equal number of shares of our Class B common stock, for shares of our Class A common stock, are expected to increase our tax basis in our share of HPIH's tangible and intangible assets. These increases in tax basis are expected to increase our depreciation and amortization deductions and create other tax benefits and therefore may reduce the amount of tax that we would otherwise be required to pay in the future.

On February 13, 2013, we entered into a tax receivable agreement with the holders of Series B Membership Interests. The agreement requires us to pay to such holders 85% of the cash savings, if any, in U.S. federal, state and local income tax we realize (or are deemed to realize in the case of an early termination payment, a change in control or a material breach by us of our obligations under the tax receivable agreement) as a result of any possible future increases in tax basis described above and of certain other tax benefits related to entering into the tax receivable agreement, including tax benefits attributable to payments under the tax receivable agreement itself. This is HII's obligation and not an obligation of HPIH. HII will benefit from the remaining 15% of any realized cash savings. For purposes of the tax receivable agreement, cash savings in income tax is computed by comparing our actual income tax liability with our hypothetical liability had we not been able to utilize the tax benefits subject to the tax receivable agreement itself. The tax receivable agreement became effective upon completion of the IPO and will remain in effect until all such tax benefits have been used or expired, unless HII exercises its right to terminate the tax receivable agreement for an amount based on the agreed payments remaining to be made under the agreement or HII breaches any of its material obligations under the tax receivable agreement in which case all obligations will generally be accelerated and due as if HII had exercised its right to terminate the agreement. Any potential future payments will be calculated using the market value of our Class A common stock at the time of the relevant exchange and prevailing tax rates in future years and will be dependent on us generating sufficient future taxable income to realize the benefit. Payments are generally due under the tax receivable agreement within a specified period of time following the filing of our tax return for the taxable year with respect to which payme

The consolidated financial statements reflect the results of operations of HPI through the closing of the IPO on February 13, 2013, and HII subsequent to the IPO. Intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

Noncontrolling interests are included in the consolidated balance sheets as a component of stockholders' equity that is not attributable to the equity of HII. We report separately the amounts of consolidated net loss or income attributable to us and noncontrolling interests.

As an "emerging growth company" as defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012 (the "JOBS Act"), we intend to take advantage of certain temporary exemptions from various reporting requirements, including, but not limited to, not being required to comply with the auditor attestation requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act and reduced disclosure obligations regarding executive compensation in our periodic reports and proxy statements. We have also elected to delay the adoption of new and revised accounting standards until those standards would otherwise apply to nonpublic entities. Our financial statements may therefore not be comparable to those of companies that comply with such new or revised accounting standards. These exemptions will apply for a period of five years following the completion of our IPO although if the market value of our common stock that is held by non-affiliates exceeds \$700 million as of any June 30 before that time, we would cease to be an emerging growth company as of the following December 31.

Reclassifications

Certain amounts in the prior year's consolidated financial statements have been reclassified to conform to the current year presentation. Such reclassifications are to include accounts receivable and credit card transactions receivable in accounts receivable, prepaid expenses and other current assets on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets and to include the current portion of noncompete obligation in other current liabilities.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of the financial statements in conformity with U.S. Generally Accepted Accounting Principles ("GAAP") requires management to make estimates, judgments, and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements. These estimates also affect the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the reporting periods. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Revenue Recognition

Our revenues consist of commissions earned for health insurance policies and discount benefit plans issued to members, enrollment fees paid by members, and administration fees paid by members as a direct result of our enrollment services. The members' payments includes a combination of risk premium, fees for discount benefit plans and an enrollment fee, which are collectively referred to as "Premium equivalents." Revenues reported by the Company are net of premiums remitted to insurance carriers and fees paid for discount benefit plans. Revenues are net of an allowance for policies expected to be cancelled by members during a limited cancellation period. We establish an allowance for estimated policy cancellations through a charge to revenues. The allowance is estimated using historical data to project future experience. Such estimates and assumptions could change in the future as more information becomes known, which could impact the amounts reported. We periodically review the adequacy of the allowance and record adjustments as necessary. The net allowance for estimated policy cancellations as of December 31, 2013 and 2012 was \$191,000 and \$77,000, respectively.

Revenue is earned at the time of sale. Commission rates for our products are agreed to in advance with the relevant insurance carrier and vary by carrier and policy type. Under our carrier compensation arrangements, the commission rate schedule that is in effect on the policy effective date governs the commissions over the life of the policy. In addition, we earn enrollment and administration fees on policies issued. All amounts due to insurance carriers and discount benefit vendors are reported and paid to them according to the procedures provided for in the contractual agreements between the individual carrier or vendor and us. Risk premiums are typically reported and remitted to insurance carriers on the 15th of the month following the end of the month in which they are collected.

In concluding that revenues should be reported on a net basis, we considered Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") requirements and whether we have the responsibility to provide the goods or services to the customer or if we rely on a supplier to provide the goods or services to the customer. We are not the ultimate party responsible for providing the insurance coverage or discount benefits to the member and, therefore, we are not the primary obligor in the arrangement. The supplier, or insurance carrier, bears the risk for that insurance coverage. We therefore report our revenues net of amounts paid to the contracted insurance carrier companies and discount benefit vendors.

Third-Party Commissions and Advanced Commissions

We utilize a broad network of licensed third-party distributors, in addition to our internal distributors to sell the plans that we develop. We pay commissions to these distributors based on a percentage of the policy premium that varies by type of policy. We pay fees to the distributors for discount benefit plans issued.

Advanced commissions consist of amounts advanced to certain third-party distributors. We perform ongoing credit evaluations of our distributors, all of which are located in the United States. We recover the advanced commissions from future commissions earned on premiums collected. We have not experienced any credit losses from commission advances and, accordingly, have not recognized any provision for bad debt expense for the periods presented. A fee for the advanced commission of up to 2% of the insurance premium sold is charged to the distributors and recognized as interest income as earned. The interest income earned from advanced commissions for the year ended December 31, 2013 and 2012 were \$93,000 and \$35,000, respectively. Advanced commissions outstanding as of December 31, 2013 and 2012 totaled \$2.5 million and \$297,000.

Cash and cash equivalents and investments

We account for cash on hand and demand deposits with banks and other financial institutions as cash. Short-term, highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less are considered cash equivalents. Investments in cash equivalents include, but are not limited to, demand deposit accounts, money market accounts and certificates of deposit with original maturities of three months or less.

Periodically, we invest cash on hand in other highly-liquid investments. Such investments that have maturities greater than three months up to one year are classified as short-term investments and include, but are not limited to, certificates of deposit with maturities greater than three months, but less than one year. Certain certificates of deposits have maturities beyond one year from the balance sheet date; these are classified as long-term and are included in other assets on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

Cash Held on Behalf of Others

In our capacity as the policy administrator, we collect premiums from members and distributors and, after deducting our earned commission and fees, remit these premiums to our contracted insurance carriers, discount benefit vendors and distributors. We hold the unremitted funds in a fiduciary capacity until they are disbursed, and the use of such funds is restricted. We hold these funds in bank accounts. These unremitted amounts are reported as cash held on behalf of others in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets with the related liabilities reported as carriers and vendors payable and commissions payable. Cash held on behalf of others at December 31, 2013 and 2012 was \$4.6 million and \$3.8 million, respectively.

Investments

We have invested a portion of the proceeds from the IPO in certain investment securities. As of December 31, 2013, all such investments are certificates of deposit and are classified as held-to-maturity. Certificates of deposit with original maturities of three months are less are classified as cash equivalents. Certificates of deposits with maturities greater than three months to 12 months are classified as short-term investments. Certificates of deposits with maturities greater than twelve months are considered long term assets until such time that the remaining maturities of the certificates of deposit are 12 months or less, in which case they are reclassified to short-term investments.

As of December 31, 2013, we had two certificates of deposit with maturities of 15 months with a balance of \$460,000 which is included in other assets on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

During the year ended December 31, 2013, we had also invested \$15.0 million in a fixed-income mutual fund which was classified as available for sale. We sold this mutual fund in December 2013 for \$15.0 million. The transaction settled and we received the proceeds on January 2, 2014; as such, the proceeds are included in investment proceeds receivable on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

Accounts Receivable

Accounts receivable represent amounts due to us for premiums collected by a third party and are generally considered delinquent 15 days after the due date. The underlying insurance contracts are cancelled retroactively if the payment remains delinquent. We have not experienced any credit losses from accounts receivable and have not recognized a provision for uncollectible accounts receivable.

Capitalization of Offering Costs

Capitalized offering costs are costs directly attributable to the IPO. Prior to the IPO, we had capitalized \$3.0 million of offering costs. Upon closing of the IPO in February 2013, these costs were netted against the proceeds of the IPO; as such, there was no balance of capitalized offering costs as of December 31, 2013. Our capitalized offering costs as of December 31, 2012 were \$1.8 million.

Property and Equipment

Property and equipment is recorded at cost, less accumulated depreciation, in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. Depreciation expense for property and equipment is computed using the straight-line method over the following estimated useful lives:

Computer equipment 5 years Furniture and fixtures 7 years

Leasehold improvements Shorter of the lease term or estimated useful life

The Company periodically reviews long-lived assets for impairment whenever events or changes in business circumstances indicate that the carrying value of the assets may not be recoverable. No impairment losses were recognized for the periods presented.

Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets

Goodwill

Under FASB guidance, the process of evaluating the potential impairment of goodwill involves a two-step process and requires significant judgment at many points during the analysis. In the first step, we determine whether there is an indication of impairment by considering relevant quantitative factors or comparing the fair value of the reporting unit to its carrying amount, including goodwill. Our annual impairment test is performed with a measurement date of October 1. If, based on the first step, we determine that there is a quantitative indication of goodwill impairment, we assess the impairment in step two in accordance with FASB guidance.

We determine the fair value using a combination of three valuation approaches: the cost approach, the market approach and the income approach. The cost approach uses multiples from publicly available transactional data of acquired comparable target companies.

The market approach uses a guideline company methodology, which is based upon a comparison of the reporting unit to similar publicly-traded companies within our industry. We derive a market value of invested capital or business enterprise value for each comparable company by multiplying the price per share of common stock of the publicly traded companies by their total common shares outstanding and adding each company's current level of debt. We calculate a business enterprise multiple based on revenue and earnings from each company, then apply those multiples to our revenue and earnings to calculate a business enterprise value. Assumptions regarding the selection of comparable companies are made based on, among other factors, capital structure, operating environment and industry. As the comparable companies were typically larger and more diversified than our business, multiples were adjusted prior to application to our revenues and earnings to reflect differences in margins, long-term growth prospects and market capitalization.

The income approach uses a discounted debt-free cash flow analysis to measure fair value by estimating the present value of future economic benefits. To perform the discounted debt-free cash flow analysis, we develop a pro forma analysis of the reporting unit to estimate future available debt-free cash flow and discounting estimated debt-free cash flow by an estimated industry weighted average cost of capital based on the same comparable companies used in the market approach. Per FASB guidance, the weighted average cost of capital is based on inputs (e.g., capital structure, risk, etc.) from a market participant's perspective and not necessarily from the reporting unit's perspective. Future cash flow is projected based on assumptions for our economic growth, industry expansion, future operations and the discount rate, all of which require significant judgments by management.

After computing a separate business enterprise value under the above approaches, we apply a weighting to them to derive the business enterprise value of the reporting unit. The weightings are evaluated each time a goodwill impairment assessment is performed and give consideration to the relative reliability of each approach at that time. Based on these weightings, we calculated a business enterprise value for the reporting unit. The implied fair value is then compared to the reporting unit's carrying value. Upon completion of the analysis in step one as of October 1, 2013, we determined that the fair value of the business exceeded its respective carrying value. As such, a step two analysis was not required.

Our goodwill balance arose from the acquisition of the Naylor units of HPI and from our acquisition of Secured in July 2013. See Note 2 and Note 5 for further information on the acquisitions and our goodwill balances as of December 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively.

Other Intangible Assets

Our other intangible assets arose primarily from the acquisitions described above and consist of a brand, the carrier network, distributor relationships, customer relationships, noncompete agreements and capitalized software. Finite-lived intangible assets are amortized over their useful lives from two to fifteen years.

Advertising Costs

Advertising costs include internet advertising costs, promotional costs and events and sponsorships and are expensed as incurred. Advertising costs for the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012 were \$513,000 and \$192,000, respectively.

Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation

Expense for stock-based compensation is recognized based upon estimated grant date fair value and is amortized over the service period of the awards using the accelerated method. For grants of stock appreciation rights ("SARs"), we apply the Black-Scholes option-pricing model in determining the fair value of share-based payments to employees. The resulting compensation expense is recognized over the requisite service period. The requisite service period is the period during which an employee is required to provide service in exchange for an award, which often is the vesting period. Compensation expense is recognized only for those awards expected to vest. All stock-based compensation expense is classified within Selling, general and administrative expense in the consolidated statements of operations.

Accounting for Income Taxes

Our former operating entity, HPI, was taxed as an S corporation for income tax purposes. Therefore, we were not subject to entity-level federal or state income taxation prior to the IPO. HPIH is taxed as a partnership for federal income tax purposes; as a result, it is not subject to entity-level federal or state income taxation but its members are liable for taxes with respect to their allocable shares of each company's respective net taxable income.

We are subject to U.S. corporate federal, state and local income taxes that are attributable to HII as reflected in our consolidated financial statements. We use the liability method of accounting for income taxes. Significant management judgment is required in determining the provision for income taxes and, in particular, any valuation allowance that is recorded or released against our deferred tax assets.

We evaluate quarterly the positive and negative evidence regarding the realization of net deferred tax assets. The carrying value of our net deferred tax assets is based on our belief that it is more likely than not that we will generate sufficient future taxable income to realize these deferred tax assets.

We account for uncertainty in income taxes using a two-step process. The first step is to evaluate the tax position for recognition by determining if the weight of available evidence indicates that it is more likely than not that the position will be sustained upon audit, including resolution of related appeals or litigation processes, if any. The second step requires us to estimate and measure the tax benefit as the largest amount that is more than 50% likely to be realized upon ultimate settlement. Such amounts are subjective, as a determination must be made on the probability of various possible outcomes. We reevaluate uncertain tax positions on a quarterly basis. This evaluation is based on factors including, but not limited to, changes in facts or circumstances, changes in tax law, effectively settled issues under audit, and new audit activity. Such a change in recognition and measurement could result in recognition of a tax benefit or an additional tax provision.

Basic and Diluted Earnings (Loss) per Share

Basic earnings (loss) per share is determined by dividing the net (loss) attributable to common stockholders by the weighted average number of common shares and participating securities outstanding during the period. Participating securities are included in the basic earnings (loss) per share calculation when dilutive. Diluted earnings (loss) per share is determined by dividing the net (loss) attributable to common stockholders by the weighted average number of common shares and potential common shares outstanding during the period. Potential common shares are included in the diluted earnings (loss) per share calculation when dilutive. Potential common shares consisting of common stock issuable upon exercise of outstanding SARs are computed using the treasury stock method.

The Company has two classes of common stock: class A common stock and class B common stock. Holders of each of class A common stock and class B common stock are entitled to one vote per share on all matters to be voted upon by the shareholders, and holders of each class will vote together as a single class on matters presented to our stockholders for their vote or approval, except as otherwise required by applicable law. For more information on our classes of stock, see Note 8.

Fair Value Measurements

We measure and report financial assets and liabilities at fair value on a recurring basis. Fair value is defined as the exchange price that would be received for an asset or paid to transfer a liability (referred to as an exit price) in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants on the measurement date. Valuation techniques used to measure fair value must maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs. The fair value of our financial assets and liabilities is determined by using three levels of input, which are defined as follows:

- Level 1: Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities
- Level 2: Quoted prices in active markets for similar assets or liabilities, quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active, or inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability
- Level 3: Unobservable inputs for the asset or liability

The categorization of a financial instrument within the valuation hierarchy is based upon the lowest level of input that is significant to the fair value measurement.

We utilize the market approach to measure the fair value of our financial assets. As subjectivity exists with respect to many of the valuation techniques, the fair value estimates we have disclosed may not equal prices that we may ultimately realize if the assets are sold or the liabilities are settled with third parties. See Note 12 for a description of our valuation methods.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In the following summary of recent accounting pronouncements, all references to effective dates of FASB guidance relate to nonpublic entities. As noted above, we have elected to delay the adoption of new and revised accounting standards until those standards would otherwise apply to nonpublic companies under provisions of the JOBS Act.

In July 2013, the FASB issued guidance which states that an unrecognized tax benefit, or a portion of an unrecognized tax benefit, should be presented in the financial statements as a reduction to a deferred tax asset for a net operating loss carryforward, a similar tax loss, or a tax credit carryforward. To the extent a net operating loss carryforward, a similar tax loss, or a tax credit carryforward is not available as of the reporting date under the tax law of the applicable jurisdiction to settle any additional income taxes that would result from the disallowance of a tax position or the tax law of the applicable jurisdiction does not require the entity to use, and the entity does not intend to use, the deferred tax asset for such purpose, the unrecognized tax benefit should be presented in the financial statements as a liability and should not be combined with deferred tax assets. The assessment of whether a deferred tax asset is available is based on the unrecognized tax benefit and deferred tax asset that exist at the reporting date and should be made presuming disallowance of the tax position at the reporting date. This guidance is effective for fiscal years, and interim periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2014, with early adoption permitted. We plan to adopt this guidance during the quarter ended March 31, 2015 and are assessing the potential impact to our consolidated financial statements.

In February 2013, the FASB issued guidance that expanded disclosures for items reclassified out of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss). The standard requires presentation of information about reclassification adjustments from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) in a single note to or on the face of the financial statements. This guidance is effective for fiscal years, and interim periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2013. We plan to adopt the guidance during the quarter ended March 31, 2014, and do not expect it to have a significant impact our consolidated financial statements.

2. Business Acquisitions

Acquisition of Sunrise Health Plans, Inc. and Affiliates

On July 17, 2013, we consummated a Stock Purchase Agreement (the "Purchase Agreement") with Joseph Safina, Howard Knaster and Jorge Saavedra (collectively, the "Sellers"), pursuant to which we acquired from the Sellers all of the outstanding equity of each in Sunrise Health Plans, Inc., a licensed insurance broker, Sunrise Group Marketing, Inc., a call center and sales lead management company, and Secured Software Solutions, Inc., an intellectual property holding company, each of which was converted to a limited liability company shortly after closing, for a cash payment of \$10.0 million plus approximately \$6.6 million of contingent consideration which included contingent stock awards and a note payable. The funding of the \$10.0 million cash portion of the purchase price was provided primarily from net proceeds from the IPO.

In November 2013, HPIH and the Sellers reached an agreement to modify the contingent consideration, including the thresholds to earn such contingent consideration, and to terminate the contingent stock awards and note payable. Instead, the contingent consideration is payable in cash only. The contingent consideration included a one-time payment of \$1.0 million, which was paid in November 2013. A fixed component in the aggregate of \$250,000 will be paid quarterly if certain levels of policies in force, as defined by the amendment, are achieved, up to a maximum of \$3.0 million. A variable component of no more than \$200,000 per quarter will be paid if certain levels of growth in policies in force are achieved, up to a maximum of \$2.4 million. In addition, one of the principals severed his employment with the Company and entered into a consulting arrangement with the Company. In November 2013, we paid \$1.45 million to the Sellers as the first payment under the contingent consideration agreement, which represented a one-time payment of \$1.0 million and \$450,000 for thresholds met in the third quarter of 2013. Contingent consideration also includes a potential payment of \$150,000 to compensate the Sellers for personal income tax liability triggered by the acquisition. The estimated range of potential total contingent consideration is approximately \$1.45 million to \$6.6 million, which takes into account the \$1.45 million paid as of December 31, 2013.

The fair value of contingent consideration is \$3.9 million as of December 31, 2013 and is included in contingent acquisition consideration on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. During the year ended December 31, 2013, we recorded \$453,000 in adjustments to fair value of the contingent consideration, which is included in other expense on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

The following table summarizes the fair value of the consideration for the acquisition as of July 17, 2013 (\$ in thousands). The fair values are derived using discount rates related to the probability of the Sellers meeting the thresholds for payment and other risk factors including credit risk.

Cash paid at closing	\$ 10,000
Contingent consideration	4,872
Total consideration	\$ 14,872

The following table summarizes the allocation of the total purchase price for the acquisition as of July 17, 2013 (\$ in thousands):

	Φ	0.1
Cash	\$	91
Accounts receivable and other assets (1)		332
Property and equipment (1)		128
Accounts payable and accrued expenses (1)		(326)
Intangible asset – brand		76
Intangible asset – noncompete agreements		99
Intangible asset – customer relationships-distributors		1,050
Intangible asset – customer relationships-direct		788
Intangible asset – capitalized software		526
Goodwill (2)		12,108
	\$	14,872

- (1) The carrying value of accounts receivable, property and equipment and accounts payable and accrued expenses acquired approximated fair value; as such, no adjustments to these accounts were recorded in association with the acquisition.
- (2) The useful lives for the brand, noncompete agreement, customer relationships-distributors, customer relations-direct and capitalized software are two years, three years, fifteen years, two years and two years, respectively.
- (3) As of December 31, 2013, the amount of goodwill acquired that we expect to be deductible for income tax purposes is \$7.5 million.

The goodwill allocated to the purchase price was calculated as the fair value of the consideration less the assets acquired and liabilities assumed. This value is primarily related to expected results of future operations of Secured and the operational and technological synergies we expect to realize as a result of the acquisition.

Related to the acquisition of Secured, during the year ended December 31, 2013, we recognized \$301,000 in transaction costs. Transaction costs were expensed as incurred and are included in Selling, general and administrative expenses in the accompanying consolidated statement of operations.

As a result of acquiring Secured, our consolidated results of operations include the results of Secured since the acquisition date. Secured's revenues and pre-tax net loss included in our results of operations since the acquisition were \$3.3 million and \$204,000, respectively, for the year ended December 31, 2013. Net loss before taxes included \$366,000 of amortization expense related to the identified intangible assets recorded as a result of the acquisition.

This transaction is expected to provide us with additional benefits such as reduced enterprise risk from enhanced oversight of our distribution, addition of sales lead management expertise to maximize the number of new insurance policies produced by each dollar invested in sales leads, and opportunities through technological and cost-saving synergies. In connection with the Purchase Agreement, on July 17, 2013, we also entered into employment agreements with the Sellers.

The following table presents unaudited pro forma information for the Company assuming the acquisition of Secured had occurred as of January 1, 2012 (\$ in thousands, except per share data). This pro forma information does not purport to represent what our actual results would have been if the acquisition had occurred as of the date indicated or what such results would be for any future periods.

		Year Ended December 31,				
		2013		2013		2012
Revenues	\$	58,363	\$	45,558		
Net (loss) income before income taxes		(6,775)		2,783		
Net (loss) income		(6,788)		2,783		
Net (loss) income attributable to Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. and Health Plan						
Intermediaries, LLC		(2,932)		2,872		
Loss per share – basic		(0.61)		-		
Loss per share – diluted		(0.61)		-		

Acquisition of Insurance Center for Excellence, LLC (ICE)

On June 1, 2012, HPI and TSG acquired ICE. ICE is a licensed call center and a call center training facility for our distributors. In connection with the transaction, HPI received an 80% controlling interest in ICE. We made contributions to ICE of \$40,000 and \$320,000 during the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively. TSG received a 20% noncontrolling interest in ICE and contributed \$16,000 and \$80,000 to ICE during the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively. On June 30, 2013, we purchased TSG's 20% interest in ICE for \$90,000 and, as a result, ICE is our whollyowned subsidiary.

Additionally, concurrent with its formation, ICE entered into an Agent Producer Agreement and an Assignment of Commissions Agreement with The Amacore Group, Inc. ("Amacore") (collectively referred to as "Agent Agreement"). Under the Agent Agreement, ICE assigned its commissions with respect to Assurant dental sales to Amacore in return for production incentives, training, marketing materials, commission payments and reporting, advances on commissions and ongoing sales support.

3. Variable Interest Entities

As of December 31, 2013, we are the primary beneficiary of two entities that each constitute a variable interest entity ("VIE") pursuant to FASB guidance.

HPIH

As of December 31, 2013, we had a variable interest in HPIH, and HPIH is a VIE. HPIH is a VIE as the voting rights of the investors are not proportional to their obligations to absorb the expected losses of HPIH. We hold 100% of the voting power in HPIH, but own less than 50% of the total membership and economic interest, and the other members of HPIH hold no voting rights in HPIH, but own more than 50% of the membership and economic interest. Further, substantially all of the activities of HPIH are conducted on behalf of a membership with disproportionately few voting rights. We have concluded that we are the primary beneficiary of HPIH, and, therefore, should consolidate HPIH since we have both power and benefits over HPIH. We have the power to direct the activities of HPIH that most significantly impact its economic performance. Our minority equity interest in HPIH obligates us to absorb losses of HPIH and gives us the right to receive benefits from HPIH related to the day-to-day operations of the entity, both of which could potentially be significant to HPIH. As such, our maximum exposure to loss as a result of our involvement in this VIE is 100% of the operating income or loss of the VIE.

Simple Insurance Leads, LLC

On October 7, 2013, HPIH entered into a Limited Liability Company Operating Agreement (the "SIL LLC Agreement") with Health Benefits One, LLC ("HBO") to form Simple Insurance Leads, LLC ("SIL"), a venture intended to procure sales leads to distribute to us and to our distributors. We had made \$163,000 in contributions to SIL as of December 31, 2013, and may be required to make total contributions of \$492,000 under our related agreement. HBO had no obligations to make any initial capital contributions.

Per the LLC Agreement, so long as HPIH's unreturned capital contributions have not been reduced to zero, HPIH may, without the consent of HBO, cause SIL to take any significant actions affecting SIL's day-to-day operations, including, the sale or disposition of SIL assets and entrance into voluntary liquidation or receivership of SIL. As such, we determined that we have the power to control the day-to-day activities of SIL.

We have concluded that we are the primary beneficiary of SIL, and therefore, should consolidate HPIH since we have both power and benefits over SIL. We have the power to direct the activities of SIL that most significantly impact its economic performance. Per terms of the SIL LLC Agreement, we have determined that 100% of the operating income or loss of the VIE should be allocated to us. As of December 31, 2013, our maximum exposure to loss as a result of our involvement is VIE, is 100% of our capital contributions to SIL, or \$163,000, plus 100% of the operating income or loss of the VIE, as noted above.

4. Property and Equipment

Property and equipment, net, are comprised of the following (\$ in thousands):

	December 31, 2013	December 31, 2012		
Computer equipment	\$ 188	\$ 85		
Furniture and fixtures	207	102		
Leasehold improvements	147	84		
Total property and equipment	542	271		
Less accumulated depreciation	(153)	(58)		
Total property and equipment, net	\$ 389	\$ 213		

Depreciation expense, including depreciation related to assets acquired through capital leases, was approximately \$96,000 and \$52,000, respectively, for the year ended December 31, 2013 and 2012.

5. Goodwill and Intangible Assets

Goodwill

Our goodwill balance as of January 1, 2012 was a result of the acquisition of the Naylor units of HPI as described in Note 1. Our goodwill balance as of December 31, 2013 was a result of the Secured acquisition as described in Note 2 as well as our goodwill balance existing prior to such acquisition.

The changes in the carrying amounts of goodwill were as follows (\$ in thousands):

Balance as of January 1, 2012	\$ 5,906
Goodwill acquired	-
Impairment of goodwill	-
Balance as of December 31, 2012	 5,906
Goodwill acquired	12,108
Impairment of goodwill	-
Balance as of December 31, 2013	\$ 18,014

Other intangible assets

Our other intangible assets arose primarily from the acquisitions described above and consist of a brand, the carrier network, distributor relationships, customer relationships, noncompete agreements and capitalized software. Finite-lived intangible assets are amortized over their useful lives from two to fifteen years.

Major classes of intangible assets as of December 31, 2013 consisted of the following (\$ in thousands):

	Weighted- average Amortization	Gross Carrying Amount	Accumulated Amortization	Intangible Asset, net
Brand	2.0	\$ 76	(17)	\$ 59
Carrier network	5.0	40	(18)	22
Distributor relationships	8.8	4,660	(1,192)	3,468
Noncompete agreements	4.8	942	(254)	688
Customer relationships	2.0	788	(181)	607
Capitalized software	2.2	571	(134)	437
Total intangible assets	6.9	\$ 7,077	(1,796)	\$ 5,281

Major classes of intangible assets as of December 31, 2012 consisted of the following (\$ in thousands):

	Weighted- average Amortization	Gı	ross Carrying Amount	Accumulated Amortization	 Intangible Asset, net
Brand	2.0	\$	400	\$ (250)	\$ 150
Capitalized software	5.0		45	(4)	41
Carrier network	5.0		40	(10)	30
Distributor relationships	7.0		3,610	(645)	2,965
Noncompete agreement	5.0		843	(70)	773
Total intangible assets	6.2	\$	4,938	\$ (979)	\$ 3,959

Amortization expense for year ended December 31, 2013 and 2012 was \$1.2 million and \$960,000, respectively.

Estimated annual pretax amortization for intangibles assets for 2014 and in each of the next five years are as follows (\$ in thousands):

2014	1,499
2015	1,181
2016	787
2017	689
2018	457
Thereafter	668
Total	5,281

6. Accounts Payable and Accrued Expenses

Accounts payable and accrued expenses consisted of the following as of (\$ in thousands):

	December 31, 2013		December 31, 2012	
Accounts payable	\$ 588	\$	735	
Accrued wages	793		90	
Accrued refunds	715		467	
Accrued credit card/ACH fees	80		56	
Accrued interest	35		12	
Accrued professional fees	34		683	
Deferred salaries	-		19	
Other accruals	66		-	
Total accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$ 2,311	\$	2,062	

7. Debt

During September 2011, HPI entered into a bank loan agreement with a principal balance of \$4.3 million. The purpose of this loan was to finance a portion of the acquisition of the remaining 50% interest in HPI as discussed in Note 1. In February 2013, we repaid the \$3.2 million outstanding balance of the loan using a portion of the proceeds of the IPO. The remaining deferred financing costs of \$71,000 were written-off to other expense (income) on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations when the loan was repaid.

Interest expense incurred on the loan for year ended 2013 and 2012 was \$17,000 and \$198,000, respectively. Amortization expense for the year ended 2013 and 2012 was \$7,000 and \$44,000, respectively.

8. Stockholders' Equity

Refer to Note 1 for further information regarding the current capital structure of the Company.

On February 13, 2013, we completed our IPO by issuing 4,666,667 shares of our Class A common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, at a price to the public of \$14.00 per share of common stock. In addition, we issued 8,666,667 shares of our Class B common stock, of which 8,580,000 shares of Class B common stock were obtained by HPI and 86,667 shares of Class B common stock were obtained by Health Plan Intermediaries Sub, LLC ("HPIS"), of which HPI is the managing member. In addition, we granted the underwriters of the IPO the right to purchase additional shares of Class A common stock to cover over-allotments (the "over-allotment option").

Holders of each of Class A common stock and Class B common stock are entitled to one vote per share on all matters to be voted upon by the shareholders, and holders of each class will vote together as a single class on all such matters. Holders of shares of our Class A common stock and Class B common stock vote together as a single class on all matters presented to our stockholders for their vote or approval, except as otherwise required by applicable law. As of December 31, 2013, Class A common stockholders have 37.7% of the voting power in HII and Class B common stockholders have 62.3% of the voting power of HII. Holders of shares of our Class A common stock have 100% of the economic interest in HII. Holders of Class B common stock do not have an economic interest in HII.

In accordance with the Exchange Agreement, in March 2013, we received a net amount of \$1.4 million in proceeds from the issuance of 100,000 shares of Class A common stock through the over-allotment option. We immediately used the proceeds to acquire Series B Membership Interests, together with an equal number of shares of our Class B common stock, from HPI. These Series B Membership Interests were immediately recapitalized into Series A Membership Interests in HPIH.

Upon completion of the IPO, HII became a holding company, the principal asset of which is our interest in HPIH. All of our business is conducted through HPIH. We are the sole managing member of HPIH and have 100% of its voting rights and control.

Our authorized capital stock consists of 100,000,000 shares of Class A common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, 20,000,000 shares of Class B common stock, par value \$0.001 per share and 5,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.001 per share.

Class A Common Stock

The determination to pay dividends, if any, to our Class A common stockholders will be made by our board of directors. We do not, however, expect to declare or pay any cash or other dividends in the foreseeable future on our Class A common stock, as we intend to reinvest any cash flow generated by operations in our business. We may enter into credit agreements or other borrowing arrangements in the future that prohibit or restrict our ability to declare or pay dividends on our Class A common stock. In the event of liquidation, dissolution or winding up of HII, the holders of Class A common stock are entitled to share ratably in all assets remaining after payment of liabilities, subject to prior distribution rights of preferred stock, if any, then outstanding. The holders of our Class A common stock have no preemptive or conversion rights or other subscription rights. There are no redemption or sinking fund provisions applicable to the Class A common stock. The rights, preferences and privileges of holders of our common stock will be subject to those of the holders of any shares of our preferred stock we may issue in the future.

Class B Common Stock

Class B common stockholders will not be entitled to any dividend payments. In the event of any dissolution, liquidation, or winding up of our affairs, whether voluntary or involuntary, after payment of our debts and other liabilities and making provision for any holders of our preferred stock that have a liquidation preference, our Class B common stockholders will not be entitled to receive any of our assets. In the event of our merger or consolidation with or into another company in connection with which shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock (together with the related membership interests) are converted into, or become exchangeable for, shares of stock, other securities or property (including cash), each Class B common stockholder will be entitled to receive the same number of shares of stock as is received by Class A stockholders for each share of Class A stock, and will not be entitled, for each share of Class B stock, to receive other securities or property (including cash). No holders of Class B common stock will have preemptive rights to purchase additional shares of Class B common stock.

Preferred Stock

Our board of directors has the authority to issue shares of preferred stock in one or more series and to fix the rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions thereof, including dividend rights, dividend rates, conversion rights, voting rights, terms of redemption, redemption prices, liquidation preferences and the number of shares constituting any series or the designation of such series, without further vote or action by the stockholders.

The issuance of preferred stock may have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control of HII without further action by the stockholders and may adversely affect the voting and other rights of the holders of Class A common stock. At present, we have no plans to issue any preferred stock.

Treasury Stock

Treasury stock is recorded at cost and arises pursuant to the surrender of shares by certain employees to satisfy statutory tax withholding obligations on vested restricted stock awards. In addition, certain restricted stock awards have been granted from shares in Treasury. During the year ended December 31, 2013, 312,845 shares were transferred to Treasury as a result of surrendered shares of vested restricted stock awards, and 182,964 shares were granted to certain employees from Treasury as restricted stock awards. As of December 31, 2013, we had 129,881 shares of treasury stock, carried at an aggregate cost of \$1.6 million.

9. Stock-based Compensation

We maintain one stock-based incentive plan, the Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. Long Term Incentive Plan (the "LTIP"), which became effective February 7, 2013, under which SARs, restricted stock, restricted stock units and other types of equity and cash incentive awards may be granted to employees, non-employee directors and service providers. The LTIP expires after ten years, unless prior to that date the maximum number of shares available for issuance under the plan has been issued or our board of directors terminates this plan. There are 1,250,000 shares of common stock reserved for issuance under the LTIP.

Restricted Stock

The vesting periods for grant recipients are at the discretion of the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors and may be vested upon grant in whole or in part but generally have used a four-year period. Restricted stock units are amortized using the accelerated method over the vesting period.

The table below summarizes activity regarding unvested restricted stock under the Plan during the year ended December 31, 2013 (\$ in thousands, except per share data):

	Weighted- Average Grant Date Number of Fair Shares Value (per Outstanding share)			ggregate insic Value
Restricted stock unvested at February 7, 2013			-	
2013 activity:				
Granted	806	\$	12.97	
Vested	(408)	\$	12.21	
Forfeited	(240)	\$	14.00	
Restricted stock unvested at December 31, 2013	158	\$	13.38	\$ 1,601

Stock Appreciation Rights

The SARs activity for the year ended December 31, 2013 is as follows (\$ in thousands, except per share data):

	SARs	Weighted- Average Exercise Price	Weighted- Average Remaining Contractual Term (in years)	Aggregate Intrinsic Value (a)
Outstanding at February 7, 2013	-	\$ -	-	\$ -
Granted	439	12.71	-	-
Exercised (b)(c)	-	-	-	-
Forfeited or expired	60	13.97		<u>-</u>
Outstanding at December 31, 2013	379	12.51	6.3 years	
Exercisable at December 31, 2013	50	\$ 13.97	3.7 years	\$ -

- (a) The intrinsic value of a SAR is the amount by which the market value of the underlying stock as of December 31, 2013 exceeds the exercise price of the option multiplied by the number of shares represented by such SAR.
- (b) Shares issued upon the exercise of SARs are treated as newly issued shares. There were no shares issued during the period related to exercises of SARs.
- (c) There was no tax benefit recognized in 2013 related to stock-based compensation for SARs.

During the year ended December 31, 2013, the weighted-average grant date fair value per share of stock-based compensation granted to employees during the period above was \$4.90. The total fair value of SARs that vested for the year ended December 31, 2013 was \$268,000.

During the year ended December 31, 2013, cash was not used to settle any equity instruments previously granted.

Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation

Expense for stock-based compensation is recognized based upon estimated grant date fair value and is amortized over the service period of the awards using the accelerated method. For grants of SARs, we apply the Black-Scholes option-pricing model in determining the fair value of share-based payments to employees. The resulting compensation expense is recognized over the requisite service period. The requisite service period is the period during which an employee is required to provide service in exchange for an award, which often is the vesting period. Compensation expense is recognized only for those awards expected to vest, with forfeitures estimated based on our historical experience and future expectations. All stock-based compensation expense is classified within Selling, general and administrative expense in the consolidated statements of operations. None of the stock-based compensation was capitalized during the year ended December 31, 2013.

The fair value of SARs granted during 2013 was based upon the Black-Scholes option-pricing model. The expected term of the awards represents the estimated period of time until exercise, giving consideration to the contractual terms, vesting schedules and expectations of future employee behavior. For 2013, the expected stock price volatility was determined using a peer group of public companies within our industry as it is not practicable for us to estimate our own volatility due to the lack of a liquid market and active market trades. The risk-free interest rate is based on the U.S. Treasury yield curve in effect at the time of grant with an equivalent remaining term. We have not paid dividends in the past and do not currently plan to pay any dividends in the foreseeable future.

The Black-Scholes option-pricing model was used with the following weighted average assumptions:

Risk-free rate	1.2%
Expected life	4.7 years
Volatility	44.0%
Expected dividend	none

The following table summarizes stock-based compensation expense for the year ended December 31, 2013 (\$ in thousands):

	ear Ended cember 31,
	 2013
SARs	\$ 525
Restricted shares	5,771
	\$ 6,296

The following table summarizes unrecognized stock-based compensation and the remaining period over which such stock-based compensation is expected to be recognized as of December 31, 2013 (\$ in thousands):

		Remaining
		years
SARs	\$ 1,302	2.48
Restricted shares	1,323	2.21
	\$ 2,625	

These amounts do not include the cost of any additional awards that may be granted in future periods nor any changes in our forfeiture rate. There were no SARs exercised during the year ended December 31, 2013.

We realized income tax benefits of approximately \$550,000 from activity involving restricted shares for the year ended December 31, 2013. We did not have any income tax benefits from activity involving stock appreciation rights for the year ended December 31, 2013.

10. Income Tax

The provision for income tax for the year ended December 31, 2013 consisted of the following components (\$ in thousands):

Current:	
Federal	\$ -
State	 18
Total current taxes	\$ 18
Deferred:	
Federal	-
State	-
Total deferred taxes	-
Income taxes	\$ 18

The items accounting for differences between the income tax provision or benefit computed at the federal statutory rate and the provision for income tax for the year ended December 31, 2013 was as follows:

U.S. federal income tax rate	35.0%
State income taxes, net of federal tax benefits	0.2
Valuation allowance	(6.7)
Operations of nontaxable subsidiary	(21.0)
Stock-based compensation contribution	(7.0)
Non-deductible or non-taxable items	(0.7)
Income taxes	(0.2)%

The deferred income tax assets consisted of the following as of December 31, 2013 (\$ in thousands):

Deferred tax assets:	
Investment in subsidiary	\$ 277
Tax receivable agreement	158
Net operating loss carryforwards	 127
Total deferred tax assets	562
Less valuation allowances	(562)
Deferred tax assets, net of valuation allowance	\$ _

We have federal net operating loss carryforwards of approximately \$338,000, and varying amounts of state net operating loss carryforwards. These carryforwards remain available for utilization through the 2033 tax year.

Our former operating entity, HPI, was taxed as an S corporation for income tax purposes. Therefore, we were not subject to entity-level federal or state income taxation prior to the IPO. HPIH is taxed as a partnership for income tax purposes; as a result, it is not subject to entity-level federal or state income taxation but its members are liable for taxes with respect to their allocable shares of each company's respective net taxable income. We are subject to U.S. corporate federal, state and local income taxes on our allocable share of net taxable income that is reflected in our consolidated financial statements. Additionally, certain state jurisdictions tax HPIH instead of its members, the effects of which are reflected in our consolidated provision for income taxes.

The effective tax rate for the year ended December 31, 2013 was (0.2)%; we incurred a provision for income taxes of \$18,000. Deferred taxes on our investment in HPIH are measured on the difference between the carrying amount of our investment in HPIH and the corresponding tax basis of this investment. We do not measure deferred taxes on differences within HPIH, as those differences inherently comprise our deferred taxes on our external investment in HPIH. Additionally, certain state jurisdictions tax HPIH and HPIS instead of their members, the effects of which are reflected in our consolidated provision for income taxes.

Our effective tax rate includes a rate detriment attributable to the fact that certain of our subsidiaries operate as limited liability companies which are not subject to federal or state income tax. Accordingly, a portion of our earnings or losses attributable to noncontrolling interests are not subject to corporate level taxes. Additionally, our effective tax rate includes a valuation allowance placed on all of our deferred tax assets, as our belief is more likely than not that our deferred tax assets will not be realized to offset future taxable income.

We evaluate quarterly the positive and negative evidence regarding the expected realization of net deferred tax assets. The carrying value of our net deferred tax assets is based on our assessment as to whether it is more likely than not that we will generate sufficient future taxable income to realize these deferred tax assets. We concluded that it is more likely than not that our deferred tax assets will not be realized due to the presence of losses during the only year in which we measured deferred tax assets and because there are limited means by which our deferred tax asset on our investment in HPIH can be realized. For these reasons, we provided a valuation allowance of \$562,000 against all of our deferred tax assets for the year ended December 31, 2013.

We account for uncertainty in income taxes using a two-step process. The first step is to evaluate the tax position for recognition by determining if the weight of available evidence indicates that it is more likely than not that the position will be sustained upon audit, including resolution of related appeals or litigation processes, if any. The second step requires us to estimate and measure the tax benefit as the largest amount that is more than 50% likely to be realized upon ultimate settlement. Such amounts are subjective, as a determination must be made on the probability of various possible outcomes. We reevaluate uncertain tax positions on a quarterly basis. This evaluation is based on factors including, but not limited to, changes in facts or circumstances, changes in tax law, effectively settled issues under audit, and new audit activity. Such a change in recognition and measurement could result in recognition of a tax benefit or an additional tax provision.

As of December 31, 2013, we did not have any balance of gross unrecognized tax benefits, and as such, no amount would favorably affect the effective income tax rate in any future periods. For the year ended December 31, 2013, there was no change to our total gross unrecognized tax benefit. We believe that there will not be a significant increase or decrease to the uncertain tax positions within 12 months of the reporting date. The Company accounts for interest and penalties associated with uncertain tax positions as a component of tax expense, and none were included in the Company's financial statements as there are not uncertain tax positions outstanding as of December 31, 2013. The Company's 2012 and 2013 tax years remain subject to examination by tax authorities.

11. Net Loss per Share

The computations of basic and diluted net loss per share attributable to Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. for the year ended December 31, 2013 were as follows (\$ in thousands, except share data):

	Year Ended December 31 2013			
Basic net loss attributable to Health Insurance Innovations, Inc.	\$	(3,355)		
Average shares—basic		4,813,222		
Effect of dilutive securities:				
Restricted shares		-		
SARs		<u>-</u>		
Average shares—diluted		4,813,222		
Basic net loss per share attributable to Health Insurance Innovations, Inc.	\$	(0.70)		
Diluted net loss per share attributable to Health Insurance Innovations, Inc.	\$	(0.70)		

Potential common shares are included in the diluted net loss per share calculation when dilutive. Potential common shares consist of Class A common stock issuable through restricted stock grants and stock appreciation rights and are calculated using the treasury stock method.

The following securities were not included in the calculation of diluted net loss per share because such inclusion would be anti-dilutive (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31, 2013
Restricted shares	158
SARs	379

12. Fair Value Measurements

We measure and report financial assets and liabilities at fair value on a recurring basis. Fair value is defined as the exchange price that would be received for an asset or paid to transfer a liability (referred to as an exit price) in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants on the measurement date. Valuation techniques used to measure fair value must maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs. The fair value of our financial assets and liabilities is determined by using three levels of input, which are defined as follows:

Level 1: Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities

Level 2: Quoted prices in active markets for similar assets or liabilities, quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active, or inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability

Level 3: Unobservable inputs for the asset or liability

The categorization of a financial instrument within the valuation hierarchy is based upon the lowest level of input that is significant to the fair value measurement.

We utilize the market approach to measure the fair value of our financial assets. As subjectivity exists with respect to many of the valuation techniques, the fair value estimates we have disclosed may not equal prices that we may ultimately realize if the assets are sold or the liabilities are settled with third parties. Below is a description of our valuation methods.

Investments. Our short-term investments include certificates of deposit of varying maturities. The certificates of deposit are classified as held to maturity and have maturities ranging from greater than three to fifteen months. The investments are classified within Level 1 of the fair value hierarchy. Because the carrying values of the investments approximate the fair values, there are no holding gains or losses on these securities.

Contingent consideration for business acquisition. The contingent consideration related to the acquisition of Secured includes periodic cash payments, as described in Note 2, and are valued using external valuation specialists. The inputs include discount rates reflecting the credit risk, risk and the probability of the underlying outcome of the results required by Secured to receive payment and the nature of such payments. The underlying outcomes are subject to actual revenues and earnings relative to the target results in the respective instruments or agreement. These liabilities are included in Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy.

Noncompete obligation. Our noncompete obligation, an exclusivity agreement with the developer of A.R.I.E.S as described in Note 15 are primarily valued using nonbinding market prices as stated in the agreement that are corroborated by observable market data. The inputs and fair value are reviewed for reasonableness and may be further validated by comparison to publicly available information or compared to multiple independent valuation sources. The noncompete obligation is classified within Level 2 of the fair value hierarchy.

The carrying amounts of financial assets and liabilities reported in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets for cash and cash equivalents, cash held on behalf of others, credit card transactions receivable, accounts receivable, advanced commissions, carriers and vendors payable, commissions payable, and accounts payable and accrued expenses as of December 31, 2013 approximate fair value because of the short-term duration of these instruments.

We recognize transfers between levels within the fair value hierarchy on the date of the change in circumstances that requires such transfer. We began classifying all of our contingent acquisition consideration as Level 3 in the fourth quarter of 2013.

As of December 31, 2013, our assets and liabilities measured at fair value were as follows (\$ in thousands):

				Fair Value Me	asur	ement as of Dec	embe	er 31, 2013
	Carrying Value as of December 31, 2013		Value as of December 31,		Level 2			Level 3
Assets:								
Certificates of deposit	\$	7,337	\$	7,337	\$	-	\$	-
Liabilities:								
Noncompete obligation, including current portion	\$	626	\$	-	\$	613	\$	-
Contingent acquisition consideration		3,876		-				3,876
	\$	4,502	\$	-	\$	613	\$	3,876

As of December 31, 2012, liabilities measured at fair value were as follows (\$ in thousands):

			Fair Value Me	asure	ment as of De	embe	er 31, 2012			
	Carrying Value as of December 31, 2012		Value as of December 31,		Level 1		Level 2		Level 3	
Liabilities:										
Long-term debt, including current portion	\$	3,314	\$ -	\$	3,314	\$		-		
Noncompete obligation, including current portion		779	 -		779					
	\$	4,093	\$ -	\$	4,093	\$				

A summary of the changes in the fair value of liabilities carried at fair value that have been classified in Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy was as follows (\$ in thousands):

	Contingent		
	Acquisition		
	Cons	Consideration	
Balance as of January 1, 2013	\$	-	
Issuances and settlements, net		3,423	
Realized loss included in income		29	
Unrealized loss included in income		424	
Total realized and unrealized loss		453	
Balance as of December 31, 2013	\$	3,876	

Realized and unrealized loss on the contingent acquisition consideration are included in other expense (income) on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

13. Operating Leases

We lease office facilities under operating leases, which expire in 2015, 2016 and 2017, respectively. The operating lease agreements contains rent holidays and rent escalation provisions. Rent holidays and rent escalation provisions are considered in determining straight-line rent expense to be recorded over the lease terms. The difference between cash rent payments and straight-line rent expense was approximately \$70,000 and \$63,000 as of December 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively.

Total rent expense under all operating leases, which includes equipment was approximately \$308,000 and \$193,000 for year ended December 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively, and is included in selling, general and administrative expenses in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

As of December 31, 2013, the future minimum lease payments under noncancellable operating leases were as follows (\$ in thousands):

2014	\$ 398
2015	350
2016	192
2017	89
Total minimum lease payments	\$ 1,029

14. Segments

Operating segments are defined as components of an enterprise about which separate financial information is available that is evaluated regularly by the chief operating decision-maker, or decision-making group, in deciding how to allocate resources and in assessing our performance. Our chief operating decision-maker is considered to be the chief executive officer ("CEO"). The CEO reviews our financial information in a manner substantially similar to the accompanying consolidated financial statements. In addition, our operations, revenues, and decision-making functions are based entirely in the United States and are not evaluated by state or region. Therefore, management has concluded that we operate in one operating and geographic segment.

15. Commitments and Contingencies

BimSym Agreements

On August 1, 2012, the Company entered into a software assignment agreement with BimSym eBusiness Solutions, Inc. ("BimSym") for our exclusive ownership of all rights, title and interest in the technology platform ("A.R.I.E.S. System") developed by BimSym and utilized by us. As a result of the agreement, we purchased the A.R.I.E.S. System for \$45,000 and this purchase was capitalized and recorded as an intangible asset. In connection with this agreement, we simultaneously entered into a master services agreement for the technology, under which we are required to make monthly payments of \$26,000 for 5 years. After the five-year term, this agreement automatically renews for one-year terms unless we give 60 days' notice.

Additionally, we also entered into an exclusivity agreement with BimSym whereby neither BimSym nor any of its affiliates will create, market or sell a software, system or service with the same or similar functionality as that of A.R.I.E.S. System under which we are required to make monthly payments of \$16,000 for 5 years. The present value of these payments has been capitalized and recorded as an intangible asset with a corresponding liability, on the accompanying consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2013.

Legal Proceedings

As of December 31, 2013, we had no significant outstanding legal proceedings. We are subject to certain legal proceedings and claims that may arise in the ordinary course of business. In the opinion of management, we do not have a potential liability related to any current legal proceedings and claims that would individually, or in the aggregate, have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, liquidity, results of operations, or cash flows.

16. Related-Party Transactions

Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC

HPI and its subsidiary HPIS, which are beneficially owned by Mr. Kosloske, are related parties by virtue of their Series B Membership interests in HPIH, of which we are managing member. During the year ended December 31, 2013, HPIH paid cash distributions of \$2.2 million to these entities related to estimated federal and state income taxes, pursuant to the operating agreement entered into by HPIH and HPI, including \$944,000 which was paid prior to the IPO. As of December 31, 2013, an accrued distribution of \$916,000 was recorded related to distributions of estimated federal income taxes relating to HPI and HPIS and is included in due to member on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

Tax Receivable Agreement

On February 13, 2013, we entered into a tax receivable agreement with the holders of Series B Membership Interests, which are beneficially owned by Mr. Kosloske. See Note 1 for further description of the tax receivable agreement.

As of December 31, 2013, we have made no such payments under the tax receivable agreement. As of December 31, 2013, we would be obligated to pay Mr. Kosloske \$423,000 if our taxes payable on our subsequent annual tax return filings are shown to be reduced as result of an increase in our tax basis due to the issuance of 100,000 shares of Class A common stock subsequent to the IPO under the IPO underwriters' option. See Note 8 for further information on this issuance of Class A common stock.

TSG Agency, LLC

In August 2012, we entered into a promissory note with Ivan Spinner, who controls TSG, in the amount of \$100,000 for the purpose of funding advanced commissions. The note was non-interest bearing and required equal monthly payments of \$25,000 beginning September 20, 2012 and ending December 20, 2012. This loan was modified on October 18, 2012 whereby the November and December payments were deferred to January 2, 2013 and February 1, 2013, respectively. The note had a balance of \$50,000 at December 31, 2012 and was repaid during the first quarter of 2013.

On March 14, 2013, the Company terminated its contract rights with TSG for an aggregate cash price of \$5.5 million. In conjunction with the transaction, Ivan Spinner joined HII as an employee.

On June 30, 2013, we purchased TSG's interest in ICE for a cash payment to TSG of \$90,000. See Note 2 for further information on this transaction.

Health Benefits One, LLC

In October 2013, HPIH formed SIL with HBO, one of our distributors. See Note 3 for more information on this joint venture. HBO is a related party by virtue of its 50% ownership of membership interests in SIL. During 2013, we made net advanced commissions payments of \$801,000, and recognized \$906,000 of commission expense related to HBO. As of December 31, 2013, the advanced commissions balance related to HBO included in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets was \$457,000.

17. Concentrations of Credit Risk and Significant Customers

Accounts receivable were approximately \$630,000 and \$273,000 as of December 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively. As of December 31, 2013 and 2012, a single distributor made up 21% and 83% of the accounts receivable balance, respectively.

Revenues consist of commissions earned for health insurance policies and discount benefit plans issued to members, enrollment fees paid by members, and monthly administration fees paid by members as a direct result of enrollment services provided by us. None of our members individually accounted for 10% or more of the Company's revenue for the year ended December 31, 2013 and 2012

During the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012, three carriers represented 41%, 22% and 20% and 46%, 25% and 22% of premium equivalents, respectively.

18. Subsequent Event

Registration of Class A Common Stock

On February 14, 2014, a registration statement on Form S-3 became effective under which we registered 8,566,667 shares of our Class A common stock for resale from time to time by the selling stockholders, of which all such shares are issuable upon the exchange of an equivalent number of Series B Membership Interests in HPIH (together with an equal number of shares of our Class B common stock). Mr. Kosloske beneficially owns all outstanding Series B Membership Interests in HPIH and Class B common stock.

As of March 14, 2014, no shares of Class A common stock have been resold pursuant to this registration statement.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

HEALTH INSURANCE INNOVATIONS, INC.

By: /s/ Michael W. Kosloske

Michael W. Kosloske

Chairman of the Board of Directors, President and

Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the Registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

DATE	SIGNATURE	TITLE
March 25, 2014	/s/ Michael W. Kosloske Michael W. Kosloske	Chairman of the Board of Directors, President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)
March 25, 2014	/s/ James P. Dietz James P. Dietz	Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Secretary (Principal Financial Officer)
March 25, 2014	/s/ Joan Rodgers Joan Rodgers	Chief Accounting Officer (Principal Accounting Officer)
March 25, 2014	/s/ Paul E. Avery Paul E. Avery	Director
March 25, 2014	/s/ Anthony J. Barkett Anthony J. Barkett	Director
March 25, 2014	/s/ Jeffrey Eisenberg Jeffrey Eisenberg	Director
March 25, 2014	/s/ Paul Gabos Paul Gabos	Director

$\label{eq:health} \begin{array}{c} \mbox{HEALTH INSURANCE INNOVATIONS, INC.} \\ \mbox{EXHIBIT INDEX} \end{array}$

Exhibit No.	Description		
3.1	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of Form 8-K filed February 13, 2013.		
3.2	Certificate of Correction to the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 of Form 8-K filed February 13, 2013.		
3.3	Amended and Restated Bylaws of Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.3 of Form 8-K filed February 13, 2013.		
4	Registration Rights Agreement among Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. and the stockholders named therein. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 of Form 8-K filed February 13, 2013.		
10.1	Third Amended and Restated Limited Liability Company Agreement of Health Plan Intermediaries Holdings, LLC. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of Form 8-K filed February 13, 2013.		
10.2	Contribution Agreement between Health Plan Intermediaries Holdings, LLC and Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of the Draft Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-00034 / Film No. 121193612) filed November 9, 2012.		
10.3	Tax Receivable Agreement among Health Insurance Innovations, Inc., Health Plan Intermediaries Holdings, LLC and Series B Members of Health Plan Intermediaries Holdings, LLC. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of Form 8-K filed February 13, 2013.		
10.4	Exchange Agreement among Health Insurance Innovations, Inc., Health Plan Intermediaries Holdings, LLC and Series B Members of Health Plan Intermediaries Holdings, LLC. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 of Form 8-K filed February 13, 2013.		
10.5	Loan Agreement between Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC and SunTrust Bank. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.7 of the Draft Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 377-00034 / Film No. 121193612) filed November 9, 2012.		
10.6	Master Service Agreement between Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC and BimSym eBusiness Solutions, Inc. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.8 of the Draft Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 377-00034 / Film No. 121193612) filed November 9, 2012.		
10.7	Software Assignment Agreement between Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC and BimSym eBusiness Solutions, Inc. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.9 of the Draft Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 377-00034 / Film No. 121193612) filed November 9, 2012.		
10.8†	General Manager's Agreement between Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC and Companion Life Insurance Company. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.10 of the Second Submission to the Draft Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 377-00034 / Film No. 121245775) filed December 6, 2012.		
10.9†	Agency Agreement between Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC and Starr Indemnity & Liability Company. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.11 of the Second Submission to the Draft Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 377-00034 / Film. No. 121245775) filed December 6, 2012.		
10.10	Administrative Services Agreement among Health Plan Insurance Innovations, LLC, United States Fire Insurance Company and The North River Insurance Company. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.12 of the Second Submission to the Draft Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 377-00034 / Film No. 121245775) filed December 6, 2012.		
10.11	Marketing/Billing Agreement between Med-Sense Guaranteed Association and Health Insurance Innovations. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.13 of the Second Submission to the Draft Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 377-00034 / Film No. 121245775) filed December 6, 2012.		

Exhibit No.	Description
10.12#	Employment Agreement between Michael W. Kosloske and Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.6 of Form 8-K filed February 13, 2013.
10.13#	Employment and Non-Compete Agreement between Gary Raeckers and Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.16 of the Draft Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 377-00034 / Film No. 121193612) filed November 9, 2012.
10.14#	Employment Agreement between Lori Kosloske and Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.8 of Form 8-K filed February 13, 2013.
10.15#	Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. Long Term Incentive Plan. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 of Form 8-K filed February 13, 2013.
10.16#	Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. Restricted Stock Award Agreement pursuant to the Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. Long Term Incentive Plan between Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. and Michael D. Hershberger. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 of Form 8-K filed February 13, 2013.
10.17	Office Lease Agreement between Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC and Magdalene Center of Tampa, LLC. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.22 of the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-185596 / Film No. 121278087) filed December 20, 2012.
10.18	Commitment Letter between Health Plan Intermediaries, LLC and SunTrust Bank. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.23 of Amendment No 2 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-185596 / Film No. 13547034) filed January 25, 2013.
10.19#	Employment Agreement between Michael D. Hershberger and Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.7 of Form 8-K filed February 13, 2013.
10.20	Asset Purchase Agreement dated March 14, 2013, by and among the Company, TSG Agency, LLC, and Ivan Spinner. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Form 8-K filed March 14, 2013.
10.21#	Employment Agreement by and between Health Plan Intermediaries Holdings, LLC and Ivan Spinner. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of the Form 8-K filed March 14, 2013.
10.22#	Form of Indemnification Agreement. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to Amendment No. 1 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q/A for the quarter ended March 31, 2013 filed August 13, 2013.
10.23#	Form of Restricted Stock Award Agreement. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to Amendment No. 1 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q/A for the quarter ended March 31, 2013 filed August 13, 2013.
10.24#	Form of Stock Appreciation Rights Award Agreement (Non-Employee Director; Stock-Settled). Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to Amendment No. 1 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q/A for the quarter ended March 31, 2013 filed August 13, 2013.
10.25	Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of July 17, 2013, by and among Health Plan Intermediaries Holdings, LLC, Health Insurance Innovations, Inc., Joseph Safina, Howard Knaster and Jorge Saavedra (the schedules and exhibits have been omitted pursuant to Item 601(b)(2) of Regulation S-K). Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 2.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed July 23, 2013.
10.26#	Form of Performance Based Stock Award (A) Agreement. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed July 23, 2013.
10.27#	Form of Performance Based Stock Award (B) Agreement. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed July 23, 2013.
10.28	Adjustable Promissory Note due June 30, 2015. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed July 23, 2013.
10.29	Guaranty, dated as of July 17, 2013, of Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed July 23, 2013.
10.30#*	Employment Agreement between James P. Dietz and Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. dated as of November 7, 2013.
10.31#*	Employment Agreement between Michael A. Petrizzo, Jr. and Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. dated as of October 27, 2013.
21*	List of subsidiaries.

Exhibit No.	Description
23.1*	Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm.
31.1*	Certification of Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a).
31.2*	Certification of Principal Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a).
32*	Section 1350 Certifications.
100.INS**	XBRL Instance Document.
101.SCH**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document.
101.CAL**	XBRL Taxonomy Calculation Linkbase Document.
101.LAB**	XBRL Taxonomy Label Linkbase Document.
101.PRE**	XBRL Taxonomy Presentation Linkbase Document.
101.DEF**	XBRL Taxonomy Definition Document.

- * Document is filed with this Form 10-K.
- ** Pursuant to Rule 406T of Regulation S-T, these interactive data files are deemed not filed or part of a registration statement or prospectus for purposes of Sections 11 and 12 of the Securities Act of 1933, are deemed not filed for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and otherwise are not subject to liability under those sections.
- # Indicates a management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement contemplated by Item 15(a)(3) of Form 10-K.
- † The Registrant has received confidential treatment with respect to portions of this exhibit. Those portions have been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to a confidential treatment request.

EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT

THIS EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT (this "Agreement") is dated as of November 7, 2013 (the "Effective Date"), by and between HEALTH INSURANCE INNOVATIONS, INC., a Delaware incorporated corporation (the "Company"), and JAMES P. DIETZ ("Executive").

Recitals

- A. The Company desires to hire Executive, and Executive desires to be hired by the Company, upon the terms and conditions set forth herein; and
- B. The Company and Executive agree to protect the interests of the Company and Company's customers and Confidential Information (as defined below) that may have been or that may be disclosed to Executive as set forth herein.

Agreement

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual promises made herein and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties, intending to be legally bound, agree as follows:

Section 1. Employment, Duties and Acceptance.

- (a) The Company shall employ Executive during the Term (as defined below) as Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Secretary. Executive shall be responsible for performing the duties and exercising the powers which the Chief Executive Officer of the Company or the Board of Directors of the Company (the "Board") may from time-to-time assign to him in his capacity as Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Secretary of the Company in connection with the conduct and management of the business of the Company and its subsidiaries and affiliates.
- (b) Executive hereby accepts such employment and agrees, during the Term, to render Executive's services to the Company on a full-time basis and to devote Executive's full business time and attention to the business and affairs of the Company and any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company. Executive agrees that at all times during the Term, Executive will faithfully perform the duties assigned by the Company to the best of Executive's ability. Executive further agrees to accept election and to serve during all or any part of the Term as an officer, director or representative of any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company, without any compensation therefor other than that specified in this Agreement. Executive shall report directly to the Company's Chief Executive Officer.
- (c) The duties to be performed by Executive hereunder shall be principally performed at the Company's offices located in Tampa, Florida, subject to reasonable travel requirements on behalf of the Company. Executive, however, will visit the Company's offices in Tampa, Florida as reasonably requested by the Company. Executive shall be entitled to an annual paid time off of 20 days on the same terms that the Company provides to other similarly situated senior Company executives in accordance with the Company's policies and practices; provided that Executive shall schedule the timing and duration of Executive's vacations in a reasonable manner taking into account the needs of the business of the Company.
- (d) Executive acknowledges that from time to time the Company may promulgate workplace policies and rules. Executive agrees to fully comply with all such policies and rules, and understands that failure to do so may result in a disciplinary action up to and including immediate discharge for Cause.
- Section 2. *Term.* As used herein, the "Term" means the period commencing on the Effective Date and ending on November 7, 2014. The Term shall be automatically extended for successive one-year periods unless Executive or the Company gives written notice of termination on or before the 30th day prior to the expiration of any Term of its desire not to renew the Term. Any such renewal shall be upon the terms and conditions set forth herein unless otherwise agreed between the Company and Executive. In the event that the Company gives written notice that it does not intend to renew the Term, Executive shall be entitled to the benefits set forth in Section 4(b)(iii).

Section 3. *Compensation.* Executive shall be entitled to the following compensation:

(a) The Company agrees to pay to Executive a salary in cash (the "Salary"), as compensation for the services to be performed by Executive, at the rate of \$275,000 per calendar year, paid in accordance with the Company's customary payroll procedures and subject to applicable withholding. During the Term, the Board shall have the right to increase, but not decrease, the Salary, except the Board may decrease the Salary in connection with a base salary decrease that is generally applicable to all members of the Company's senior management. Executive's salary as in effect from time to time shall constitute the "Salary" for purposes of this Agreement.

- (b) On the Effective Date, the Company shall execute and deliver to the Executive a Stock Appreciation Rights Award Agreement in the form attached hereto as Exhibit B (the "SARA Agreement"), evidencing a grant to Executive pursuant to the terms of the Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. Long Term Incentive Plan (the "LTI Plan")) of 50,000 SARs (as defined in the SARA Agreement).
- (c) The Company shall reimburse Executive for all reasonable expenses incurred by Executive in the course of performing Executive's duties under this Agreement that are consistent with the Company's policies in effect from time to time with respect to travel, entertainment and other business expenses, subject to the Company's requirements with respect to reporting and documentation of such expenses.
- (d) Executive shall be eligible to participate in any equity incentive plan, restricted share plan, share award plan, stock appreciation rights plan, stock option plan or similar plan adopted by the Company on the same terms and conditions applicable to other senior Company executives, with the amount of such awards to be determined by the Board in its sole discretion. Executive shall be eligible for an annual bonus (with a target for calendar year 2013 of 50% of the Salary, eligibility for which shall be based upon achievement of performance criteria determined by the Company in its sole discretion) and long term incentive awards made after the first anniversary of the Effective Date as determined at the sole discretion of the Board.
- (e) Executive shall be entitled to all rights and benefits for which Executive shall be eligible under any retirement, retirement savings, profit-sharing, pension or welfare benefit plan, life, disability, health, dental, hospitalization and other forms of insurance and all other so-called "fringe" benefits or perquisites (except for with respect to any plan that provides severance or other similar benefits), on the same terms that the Company provides to other similarly situated senior Company executives (subject to all restrictions on participation that may apply under federal and state tax laws).

Section 4. Termination.

- (a) Events of Termination. Executive's employment with the Company shall terminate (the date of such termination being the "Termination Date") immediately upon any of the following:
 - (i) Executive's death ("Termination Upon Death");
- (ii) the effective date of a written notice sent to Executive stating the Company's determination, made in good faith, that due to a mental or physical condition, Executive has been unable and failed to substantially render the services to be provided by Executive to the Company for a period of at least 180 days out of any consecutive 360 days ("Termination For Disability");
- (iii) the effective date of a written notice sent to Executive stating the Company's determination, made in good faith, that it is terminating Executive's employment for Cause (as defined below) ("Termination For Cause");
- (iv) the effective date of a notice sent to Executive stating that the Company is terminating Executive's employment without Cause (including any notice from the Company to Executive pursuant to Section 2 that the Company has decided not to renew the Term), which notice can be given by the Company at any time after the Effective Date at the Company's sole discretion, for any reason or for no reason ("Termination Without Cause");
- (v) the effective date of a notice (other than a notice delivered pursuant to <u>Section 4(a)(vi)</u> of this Agreement) sent to the Company from Executive stating that Executive is electing to terminate Executive's employment with the Company without Good Reason ("**Resignation Without Good Reason**"); or
- (vi) the effective date of a written notice to Company stating Executive's determination, made in good faith, that a Good Reason Event (as defined below) has occurred within 30 days preceding such notice and as a consequence Executive is electing to terminate Executive's employment hereunder for a Good Reason Event ("Resignation For Good Reason"); provided, however, that Executive will give the Company 30 days to cure such Good Reason Event, and if the Company fails to cure such Good Reason Event within 30 days after Executive gives written notice of resignation hereunder, then Executive may immediately terminate Executive's employment with the Company, and such termination will be a Resignation For Good Reason hereunder; provided, further, that Executive's termination shall be deemed a Termination For Cause if the Company has delivered to Executive written notice of any act or omission that, if not cured, would constitute Cause at any time preceding the notice provided by Executive hereunder.

As used herein, the term "Cause" shall mean (i) commission of a willful act of dishonesty in the course of Executive's duties hereunder, (ii) conviction by a court of competent jurisdiction of, or plea of no contest to, a crime constituting a felony or conviction in respect of, or plea of no contest to, any act involving fraud, dishonesty or moral turpitude, (iii) Executive's performance under the influence of controlled substances (other than those taken pursuant to a medical doctor's orders), or continued habitual intoxication, during working hours, (iv) frequent or extended, and unjustifiable, absenteeism, (v) Executive's personal misconduct or refusal to perform duties and responsibilities or to carry out the lawful directives of the Chief Executive Officer of the Company or the Board, which, if capable of being cured shall not have been cured, within 30 days after the Company shall have advised Executive in writing of its intention to terminate Executive's employment, or (vi) Executive's material non-compliance with the terms of this Agreement, which, if capable of being cured, shall not have been cured within 30 days after the Company shall have advised Executive in writing of its intention to terminate Executive's employment for such reason.

As used herein, the term "Good Reason Event" shall mean (i) a material adverse change in the responsibilities or duties of Executive as set forth in this Agreement without Executive's prior consent at a time when there are no circumstances pending that would permit the Board to terminate Executive for Cause, such that Executive is no longer acting as part of the senior management team of the Company, (ii) any reduction in the Salary or a material reduction in Executive's benefits (other than (x) a reduction in Salary that is the result of an administrative or clerical error, and which is cured within 15 business days after the Company receives notice of such failure or (y) a reduction in Salary or benefits that are generally applicable to all members of the Company's senior management), (iii) a material breach by the Company of this Agreement that is not cured within 30 days following the Company's receipt of written notice of such breach from Executive, or (iv) without Executive's prior written consent, the relocation of Executive's principal place of employment outside of a 30 mile radius from the location of the Company's offices in Tampa, Florida as of the Effective Date. With regard to clause (i), Executive acknowledges that the Company has flexibility under Section 1(a) to assign Executive a broad range of responsibilities and duties that are consistent with him being a member of the senior management team and such assignments will not constitute a "Good Reason Event."

- (b) Effect of Termination.
- (i) Death or Disability. In the event of Termination Upon Death or Termination For Disability pursuant to Sections 4(a)(ii) or 4(a)(ii) of this Agreement:
 - (A) Executive (or Executive's legal representative) shall be entitled to receive in cash an amount equal to any earned but unpaid Salary owing by the Company to Executive as of the Termination Date (the "Accrued Salary");
 - (B) Executive (or Executive's legal representative) shall be entitled to receive in cash, to the extent provided under any management bonus plan, an amount equal to the pro rata portion, determined as of the Termination Date, of any bonus to which Executive would have been entitled had Executive been employed by the Company at the time such bonus would have otherwise been paid (the "Accrued Bonus"); and
 - (C) unvested SARs subject to the SARA Agreement shall, pursuant to the accelerated vesting schedule set forth in the SARA Agreement, become fully vested and non-forfeitable, and all restrictions thereon shall lapse, as of the Termination Date, and shall remain exercisable for the maximum period permitted under the SARA Agreement.

Nothing contained herein shall be deemed to limit or abrogate any insurance or other similar benefits available to Executive.

- (ii) Termination For Cause. In the event of a Termination For Cause pursuant to Section 4(a)(iii) of this Agreement, Executive shall be entitled to receive in cash an amount equal to any Accrued Salary.
- (iii) Termination Without Cause and Resignation For Good Reason and Termination Upon Non-renewal. In the event of Termination Without Cause or Resignation For Good Reason pursuant to Sections 4(a)(iv) or 4(a)(vi) of this Agreement, subject to Section 4(c)(ii) of this Agreement:
 - (A) a Executive (or Executive's legal representative) shall be entitled to receive in cash an amount equal to the Accrued Salary;
 - (B) Executive (or Executive's legal representative) shall be entitled to receive in cash an amount equal to the Accrued Bonus;
 - (C) Executive (or Executive's legal representative) shall be entitled to receive in cash an amount equal to Executive's Salary hereunder (at the rate then in effect, and without taking into account any reductions that would have given rise to Good Reason termination by Executive), payable in equal monthly installments commencing on the Termination Date and ending 6 months after the Termination Date; and
 - (D) unvested SARs subject to the SARA Agreement shall, pursuant to the accelerated vesting schedule set forth in the SARA Agreement, become fully vested and non-forfeitable, and all restrictions thereon shall lapse, as of the Termination Date, and shall remain exercisable for the maximum period permitted under the SARA Agreement.
- (iv) Resignation Without Good Reason. In the event of Resignation Without Good Reason pursuant to Section 4(a)(v) of this Agreement, Executive shall be entitled to receive in cash an amount equal to any Accrued Salary.
 - (v) Upon Termination For Any Reason. In the event of any termination, Executive shall be entitled to receive:
 - (A) any unpaid reasonable, reimbursable business expenses incurred by Executive in the course of performing Executive's duties under this Agreement that were incurred in a manner consistent with the Company's policies in effect from time to time with respect to travel, entertainment and other business expenses, subject to the Company's requirements with respect to incurring, reporting and documenting such expenses; and
 - (B) benefits under the Company's benefit plans of general application as shall be determined under the provisions of those plans.

- (c) Additional Provisions.
- (i) Any amounts to be paid pursuant to this <u>Section 4</u> shall be paid in accordance with the Company's existing payroll or bonus payment practices, as applicable.
- (ii) As a condition to the Company's obligations, if any, to make any Accrued Bonus and severance payments provided under Section 4(b)(iii)(B) and (C), Executive shall have executed, delivered and not revoked a general release in the form attached hereto as Exhibit A.
- (iii) Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement, the obligations and commitments under <u>Section 5</u> of this Agreement shall survive and continue in full force and effect in accordance with their terms notwithstanding any termination of Executive's employment for any reason or termination of this Agreement for any reason.
- (iv) Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, the Company shall have no obligation to pay any amounts payable under <u>Sections 4(b)(ii)(B)</u>, 4(b)(iii)(B) or 4(b)(iii)(C) of this Agreement during such times as Executive is in breach of <u>Section 5</u> of this Agreement, after the Company provides Executive with notice of such breach.
- (v) Executive agrees that termination of Executive's employment for any reason shall, with no further action by Executive required, constitute Executive's resignation, as of the Termination Date and to the extent applicable, from all positions as an officer, director or representative of the Company and any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company.

Section 5. Noncompetition, Nonsolicitation And Confidentiality.

- (a) Definitions.
- "Company's Business" means (i) developing and administering web-based individual health insurance plans and ancillary health insurance products, (ii) designing and structuring data-driven individual health insurance plans and ancillary health insurance products, (iii) marketing such individual health insurance plans and ancillary health insurance products, (iv) managing relations with insureds, and (v) any other insurance or discount benefits business or commercial activity, in each case as conducted by the Company or any subsidiary or other affiliate of the Company.
 - "Competitor" means any company, other entity or association or individual that directly or indirectly is engaged in the Company's Business.
- "Confidential Information" means any confidential information with respect to the Company's Business and/or the businesses of its clients or customers, including, but not limited to: the trade secrets of the Company; products or services; standard proposals; standard submissions, surveys and analyses; Commercial Lines Quality Assurance Manual; Claims Services Department Procedures and Quality Assurance Manual; Surety Quality Assurance Manual; policy forms; fees, costs and pricing structures; marketing information; advertising and pricing strategies; analyses; reports; computer software, including operating systems, applications and program listings; flow charts; manuals and documentation; data bases; all copyrightable works; the Company's existing and prospective clients and customers, their addresses or other contact information and/or their confidential information; existing and prospective client and customer lists and other related data; expiration periods; policy numbers; coverage specifications; daily reports and related correspondence; premium renewal notices; and all similar and related information in whatever form. The term Confidential Information does not include, and there shall be no obligation hereunder with respect to, information that (i) is generally available to the public on the date of this Agreement, (ii) becomes generally available to the public other than as a result of a disclosure by Executive not otherwise permissible hereunder or (iii) Executive has learned or learns from other sources where, to Executive's knowledge, such sources have not violated their confidentiality obligation to the Company or any other applicable obligation of confidentiality.
- (b) Noncompetition. Executive covenants and agrees that during the period commencing on the Effective Date and ending two years following the Termination Date (the "Restricted Period"), Executive will not, directly or indirectly, own, manage, operate, control, render service to, or participate in the ownership, management, operation or control of any Competitor anywhere in the United States of America; provided, however, that Executive shall be entitled to own shares of stock of any corporation having a class of equity securities actively traded on a national securities exchange or on the Nasdaq Stock Market which represent, in the aggregate, not more than 1% of such corporation's fully-diluted shares.
- (c) Nonsolicitation of Employees. Executive covenants and agrees that during the Restricted Period, Executive will not, directly or indirectly, employ or solicit, or receive or accept the performance of services by any then current officer, manager, employee or independent contractor of the Company or any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company, or in any way interfere with the relationship between the Company or any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company, on the one hand, and any such officer, manager, employee or independent contractor, on the other hand.

- (d) Nonsolicitation of Customers and Vendors. Executive covenants and agrees that during the Restricted Period, Executive will not, directly or indirectly, knowingly induce, or attempt to induce, any customer, salesperson, distributor, supplier, vendor, manufacturer, representative, agent, jobber, licensee or other person known by Executive to be transacting business with the Company or any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company (collectively the "Customers" and "Vendors") to reduce or cease doing business with the Company or any such subsidiary or affiliate of the Company, or in any way to interfere with the relationship between any such Customer or Vendor, on the one hand, and the Company or any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company, on the other hand.
- (e) Representations and Covenants by Executive. Executive represents and warrants that: (i) Executive's execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement do not and will not conflict with, breach, violate or cause a default under any contract, agreement, instrument, order, judgment or decree to which Executive is a party or by which Executive is bound; (ii) Executive is not a party to or bound by any employment agreement, noncompete agreement or confidentiality agreement with any other person or entity (other than the Company) and Executive is not subject to any other agreement that would prevent Executive from performing Executive's duties for the Company or otherwise complying with this Agreement; (iii) Executive is not subject to or in breach of any nondisclosure agreement, including any agreement concerning trade secrets or confidential information owned by any other party; and (iv) upon the execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Company, this Agreement shall be the valid and binding obligation of Executive, enforceable in accordance with its terms.
- (f) Nondisclosure of Confidential Information. Executive hereby acknowledges and represents that Executive has consulted with independent legal counsel regarding Executive's rights and obligations under this Agreement and that Executive fully understands the terms and conditions contained herein and Executive agrees that Executive will not, directly or indirectly: (i) use, disclose, reverse engineer or otherwise exploit for Executive's own benefit or for the benefit of anyone other than the Company the Confidential Information except as authorized by the Company; (ii) during Executive's employment with the Company, use, disclose, or reverse engineer (x) any confidential information or trade secrets of any former employer or third party, or (y) any works of authorship developed in whole or in part by Executive during any former employment or for any other party, unless authorized in writing by the former employer or third party; or (iii) upon Executive's resignation or termination (x) retain Confidential Information, including any copies existing in any form (including electronic form), that are in Executive's possession or control, or (y) destroy, delete or alter the Confidential Information without the Company's consent. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Executive may use the Confidential Information in the course of performing Executive's duties on behalf of the Company or any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company as described hereunder, provided that such use is made in good faith. Executive will immediately surrender possession of all Confidential Information to Company upon any suspension or termination of Executive's employment with Company for any reason.
- (g) Inventions and Patents. Executive acknowledges that all (i) inventions, innovations, improvements, developments, methods, designs, analysis, drawings, reports, processes, novel concepts and all similar or related information (whether or not patentable) that relate to the Company's or any of its subsidiaries' or affiliates' actual or anticipated businesses, (ii) research and development and (iii) existing or future products or services that are, to any extent, conceived, developed or made by Executive while employed by the Company or any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company ("Work Product") belong to the Company or such subsidiary or affiliate. Executive shall promptly disclose such Work Product to the Board and, at the cost and expense of the Company, perform all actions reasonably necessary or requested by the Board (whether during or after the Term) to establish and confirm such ownership (including, without limitation, executing assignments, consents, powers of attorney and other instruments).

(h) Miscellaneous.

- (i) Executive acknowledges that (x) Executive's position is a position of trust and responsibility with access to Confidential Information of the Company, (y) the Confidential Information, and the relationship between the Company and each of its employees, Customers and Vendors, are valuable assets of the Company and may not be converted to Executives own use and (z) the restrictions contained in this Section 5 are reasonable and necessary to protect the legitimate business interests of the Company and will not impair or infringe upon Executive's right to work or earn a living after Executive's employment with the Company ends.
- (ii) Each of the foregoing obligations shall be enforceable independent of any other obligation, and the existence of any claim or cause of action that Executive may have against the Company, whether predicated on this Agreement or otherwise, shall not constitute a defense to the enforcement by the Company of these obligations.
- (iii) Executive acknowledges that monetary damages will not be an adequate remedy for the Company in the event of a breach of this Agreement and that it would be impossible for the Company to measure damages in the event of such a breach. Therefore, Executive agrees that, in addition to other rights that the Company may have at law or equity, the Company is entitled, without posting bond, to seek an injunction preventing Executive from any breach of this Agreement.
- (iv) In the event of a breach or violation by Executive during the Restricted Period of any restriction in Section 5(b), (b) or (d) of this Agreement, the Restricted Period shall be tolled until such breach or violation has been cured.

- (v) The parties intend to provide the Company with the maximum protection possible with respect to its Customers and Vendors. The parties, however, do not intend to include a provision that contravenes the public policy of any state. Therefore, if any provision of this Section 5 is unlawful, against public policy or otherwise declared void, such provision shall not be deemed part of this Agreement, which otherwise shall remain in full force and effect. If, at the time of enforcement of this Agreement, a court or other tribunal holds that the duration, scope or area restriction stated herein is unreasonable under the circumstances then existing, the parties agree that the court should enforce the restrictions to the extent it deems reasonable.
- (vi) Executive hereby agrees that prior to accepting employment with any other person or entity during the Term or during the Restricted Period following the Termination Date, Executive will provide such prospective employer with written notice of the existence of this Agreement and the provisions of this Section 5 of this Agreement, with a copy of such notice delivered simultaneously to the Company in accordance with Section 10 of this Agreement.
- (vii) Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement, the obligations and commitments of this Section 5 shall survive and continue in full force and effect in accordance with their terms notwithstanding any termination of Executive's employment for any reason or termination of this Agreement for any reason.
- Section 6. Withholding Taxes. Prior to making any payments required to be made pursuant to this Agreement, the Company may require that the Company be reimbursed in cash for any taxes required by any government to be withheld or otherwise deducted and paid by the Company in respect of such payment by the Company. In lieu thereof, the Company shall have the right to withhold the amount of such taxes from any sums due or to become due from it to Executive.
- **Section 7.** Expenses. In the event of any legal action to enforce Executive's or the Company's rights under this Agreement, each party will be responsible for that party's reasonable attorneys' fees, expenses and disbursements.
- **Section 8.** Assignment. This Agreement is binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns. Executive shall not assign or transfer any rights or obligations hereunder. The Company shall have the right to assign or transfer any rights or obligations hereunder only to (a) a successor entity in the event of a merger, consolidation, or transfer or sale of all or substantially all the assets of the Company or (b) a subsidiary or affiliate of the Company. Any purported assignment, other than as provided above, shall be null and void.
- **Section 9.** *Indemnification.* The Company shall indemnify Executive for any act or omission done or not done in performance of Executive's duties hereunder in accordance with the Company's certificate of incorporation, by-laws and any other constituent document to the extent provided for any other officer or member of the Board. The Company's obligations under this <u>Section 9</u> shall survive any termination of this Agreement or Executive's employment hereunder.

Section 10. *Notices.* All notices, requests, consents and other communications required or permitted to be given hereunder, shall be in writing and shall be delivered personally or sent by prepaid telegram, telex, facsimile transmission, overnight courier or mailed, first class, postage prepaid by registered or certified mail, as follows:

If to the Company: Health Insurance Innovations, Inc.

15438 N. Florida Avenue, Suite 201

Tampa, Florida 33613

Attention: Michael W. Kosloske Telecopy: (877) 376-5832

with a copy to (which shall not constitute notice hereunder): Health Insurance Innovations, Inc.

15438 N. Florida Avenue, Suite 201

Tampa, Florida 33613

Attention: Michael A. Petrizzo, Jr. Telecopy: (877) 376-5832

If to Executive: To Executive's address as reflected on the payroll records of the Company

or such other address as either party shall designate by notice in writing to the other in accordance herewith. Any such notice shall be deemed given when so delivered personally, by telex, facsimile transmission or telegram, or if sent by overnight courier, one day after delivery to such courier by the sender or if mailed, five days after deposit by the sender in the U.S. mails.

- **Section 11.** Entire Agreement. This Agreement shall constitute the entire agreement between Executive and the Company concerning the subject matter hereof. This Agreement supersedes and preempts any prior employment agreement or other understandings, agreements or representations by or among the parties, written or oral, that may have related to the subject matter hereof. No provisions of this Agreement may be modified, waived or discharged unless such waiver, modification or discharge is agreed to in writing, signed by Executive and an authorized officer of the Company.
- Section 12. Governing Law. This Agreement shall be subject to and governed by the laws of the State of Florida, without giving effect to the principles of conflicts of law under Florida law that would require or permit the application of the laws of a jurisdiction other than the State of Florida and irrespective of the fact that the parties now or at any time may be residents of or engage in activities in a different state. Employee agrees that in the event of any dispute or claim arising under this Agreement, jurisdiction and venue shall be vested and proper, and Employee hereby consents to the jurisdiction of any court sitting in Tampa, Florida, including the United States District Court for the Middle District of Florida.
- **Section 13.** Full Settlement. Executive acknowledges and agrees that, subject to the payment by the Company of the benefits provided in this Agreement to Executive, in no event will the Company nor any subsidiary or affiliate thereof be liable to Executive for damages under any claim of breach of contract as a result of the termination of Executive's employment. In the event of any such termination, the Company shall be liable only to provide to Executive, or Executive's heirs or beneficiaries, the benefits specified in this Agreement.
- Section 14. Strict Compliance. Executive's or the Company's failure to insist upon strict compliance with any provision of this Agreement or the failure to assert any right Executive or the Company may have hereunder shall not be deemed to be a waiver of such provision or right or any other provision or right of this Agreement. The waiver, whether express or implied, by either party of a violation of any of the provisions of this Agreement shall not operate or be construed as a waiver of any subsequent violation of any such provision.
- Section 15. Creditor Status. No benefit or promise hereunder shall be secured by any specific assets of the Company. Executive shall have only the rights of an unsecured general creditor of the Company in seeking satisfaction of such benefits or promises.
- Section 16. Section 409A. This Agreement is intended to comply with the requirements of Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended ("Section 409A"), and shall be construed accordingly. Any payments or distributions to be made to Executive under this Agreement upon a separation from service of amounts classified as "nonqualified deferred compensation" for purposes of Section 409A, shall in no event be made or commence until six months after such separation from service if Executive is determined to be a specified Executive of a public company (all as determined under Section 409A). Each payment of nonqualified deferred compensation under this Agreement shall be treated as a separate payment for purposes of Section 409A. Any reimbursements made pursuant to this Agreement shall be paid as soon as practicable but no later than 90 days after Executive submits evidence of such expenses to the Company (which payment date shall in no event be later than the last day of the calendar incurred). The amount of such reimbursements paid and any in-kind benefits the year following the calendar year in which the expense was provided during any calendar year shall not affect the reimbursements paid or in-kind benefits provided in any other calendar year, and the right to any such payments and benefits shall not be subject to liquidation or exchange for another payment or benefit.
- Section 17. Cooperation. Executive agrees to provide assistance to and cooperate with the Company upon its reasonable request with respect to matters within the scope of Executive's duties and responsibilities during the Restricted Period. During such Period, the Company shall, to the maximum extent coordinate or cause any such request with Executive's other commitments and responsibilities to minimize the degree to which such request interferes with such commitments and responsibilities. The Company agrees that it will reimburse Executive for reasonable documented travel expenses (i.e., travel, meals and lodging) that Executive may incur in providing assistance to the Company hereunder.
- Section 18. Non-disparagement. Executive agrees to not make any statements, written or oral, while employed by the Company and thereafter, which would be reasonably likely to disparage or damage the Company, its affiliates or subsidiaries or the personal or professional reputation of any present or former employees, officers or members of the managing or directorial boards or committees of the Company or its affiliates or subsidiaries. The Company agrees that it will instruct each of its and its affiliates' and subsidiaries' members, directors, managers, officers and employees not to make any disparaging communication regarding Executive, and no such person or entity will be authorized on the Company's or any affiliate's or subsidiary's behalf to make any such disparaging communications regarding Executive.

Section 19. Recoupment. Executive agrees to reimburse the Company for all or a portion, as determined below, of any bonus or incentive or equity-based compensation paid or awarded to Executive by the Company, if the Board determines that (a) the payment, award or vesting thereof was predicated upon the achievement of certain financial results that were subsequently the subject of a material financial restatement, (b) Executive engaged in fraud or misconduct that caused, in whole or in part, the need for the material financial restatement, and (c) a lower payment, award or vesting would have occurred based upon the restated financial results. In such event, Executive agrees to reimburse (in the manner determined by the Board, including cancellation of options or other stock awards) any bonus or incentive or equity-based compensation previously paid, awarded or vested in the amount by which such bonus or incentive or equity-based compensation actually paid, awarded or vested exceeds the lower payment, award or vesting that would have occurred based upon the restated financial result; provided that no reimbursement shall be required if the payment, award or vesting otherwise subject to reimbursement hereunder occurred more than three (3) years prior to the date the applicable reinstatement is disclosed. In addition, notwithstanding anything to the contrary, any bonus or incentive or equity-based compensation, or other compensation, payable to Executive pursuant to this Agreement or any other agreement, plan or arrangement of the Company shall be subject to repayment or recoupment (clawback) by the Company to the extent applicable under Section 304 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (and not otherwise exempted) and in accordance with such policies and procedures as the Board or the Compensation Committee of the Board may adopt from time to time, including policies and procedures to implement applicable law (including, but not limited to, Section 954 of the Dodd-Frank Act), stock market or exchange rules and regulati

Section 20. *Survival.* Any provision of this Agreement that is expressly or by implication intended to survive the termination of this Agreement shall survive or remain in effect after the termination of this Agreement.

Section 21. Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, anyone of which need not contain the signature of more than one party, but all such counterparts taken together shall constitute one and the same agreement.

[Signature Page Follows]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Agreement as of the day and year first written above.

HEALTH INSURANCE INNOVATIONS, INC.

By: /s/ Michael W. Kosloske

Name: Michael W. Kosloske

Title: Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer

EXECUTIVE

/s/ James P. Dietz James P. Dietz

EXHIBIT A FORM OF RELEASE

This RELEASE ("Release") is granted effective as of the [•] day of [•], 20[•] by JAMES P. DIETZ (the "Executive") in favor of HEALTH INSURANCE INNOVATIONS, INC. (the "Company") and the other Released Parties (as defined below). This is the Release referred to in the Employment Agreement, dated as of November 7, 2013, between the Company and the Executive (the "Employment Agreement"). The Executive gives this Release in consideration of the Company's promises and covenants contained in the Employment Agreement, with respect to which this Release is an integral part.

- 1. Release of the Company. The Executive, for himself, his successors, assigns, attorneys, and all those entitled to assert his rights, now and forever hereby releases and discharges the Company and its respective officers, directors, stockholders, trustees, Executives, agents, parent corporations, subsidiaries, affiliates, estates, successors, assigns and attorneys (the "Released Parties"), from any and all claims, actions, causes of action, sums of money due, suits, debts, liens, covenants, contracts, obligations, costs, expenses, damages, judgments, agreements, promises, demands, claims for attorney's fees and costs, or liabilities whatsoever, in law or in equity, which the Executive ever had or now has against the Released Parties, arising by reason of or in any way connected with or which may be traced either directly or indirectly to the employment relationship which existed between the Company or any of its parents, subsidiaries, affiliates, or predecessors and the Executive, or the termination of that relationship, that the Executive has, had or purports to have, from the beginning of time to the date of this Release, whether known or unknown, that now exists, no matter how remotely they may be related to the aforesaid employment relationship including but not limited to claims for employment discrimination under federal or state law, except as provided in Paragraph 2; claims arising under Title VII of the Civil Rights Act, 42 U.S.C. § 2000(e), et seq. or the Americans With Disabilities Act, 42 U.S.C. § 12101, et seq.; claims for statutory or common law wrongful discharge, including any claims arising under the Fair Labor Standards Act, 29 U.S.C. § 201, et seq.; claims for attorney's fees, expenses and costs; claims for defamation; claims for wages or vacation pay; claims for benefits, including any claims arising under the Executive Retirement Income Security Act, 29 U.S.C. § 1001, et seq.; and provided, however, that nothing herein shall release the Company of its obligations to the Executive under the Employment Agreement, the SARA Agreement (as defined in the Employment Agreement) or any other contractual obligations between the Company or its subsidiaries or affiliates and the Executive (including, without limitation, any equity award agreement or indemnification agreement), or any indemnification obligations to the Executive under the Indemnification Agreement, Company's certificate of incorporation, bylaws, operating agreement or other constituent document or any federal, state or local law or otherwise.
- 2. Release of Claims Under Age Discrimination in Employment Act. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Executive agrees that by executing this Release, he has released and waived any and all claims he has or may have as of the date of this Release for age discrimination under the Age Discrimination in Employment Act, 29 U.S.C. § 621, et seq. It is understood that the Executive has been advised to consult with an attorney prior to executing this Release; that he in fact has consulted a knowledgeable, competent attorney regarding this Release; that he may, before executing this Release, consider this Release for a period of 21 calendar days; and that the consideration he receives for this Release is in addition to amounts to which he was already entitled. It is further understood that this Release is not effective until seven calendar days after the execution of this Release and that the Executive may revoke this Release within seven calendar days from the date of execution hereof.

The Executive agrees that he has carefully read this Release and is signing it voluntarily. The Executive acknowledges that he has had 21 days from receipt of this Release to review it prior to signing or that, if the Executive is signing this Release prior to the expiration of such 21-day period, the Executive is waiving his right to review the Release for such full 21-day period prior to signing it. The Executive has the right to revoke this release within seven days following the date of its execution by him. However, if the Executive revokes this Release within such seven-day period, no severance benefit will be payable to him under the Employment Agreement and he shall return to the Company any such payment received prior to that date.

THE EXECUTIVE HAS CAREFULLY READ THIS RELEASE AND ACKNOWLEDGES THAT IT CONSTITUTES A GENERAL RELEASE OF ALL KNOWN AND UNKNOWN CLAIMS AGAINST THE COMPANY UNDER THE AGE DISCRIMINATION IN EMPLOYMENT ACT. THE EXECUTIVE ACKNOWLEDGES THAT HE HAS HAD A FULL OPPORTUNITY TO CONSULT WITH AN ATTORNEY OR OTHER ADVISOR OF HIS CHOOSING CONCERNING HIS EXECUTION OF THIS RELEASE AND THAT HE IS SIGNING THIS RELEASE VOLUNTARILY AND WITH THE FULL INTENT OF RELEASING THE COMPANY FROM ALL SUCH CLAIMS.

Name of Executive: James. P.

Dietz

Date: [•], 20[•]

EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT

THIS EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT (this "Agreement") is dated as of October 7, 2013, by and between HEALTH INSURANCE INNOVATIONS, INC., a Delaware incorporated corporation (the "Company"), and MICHAEL A. PETRIZZO, JR. ("Executive").

Recitals

- A. The Company desires to hire Executive, and Executive desires to be hired by the Company, upon the terms and conditions set forth herein; and
- B. The Company and Executive agree to protect the interests of the Company and Company's customers and Confidential Information (as defined below) that may have been or that may be disclosed to Executive as set forth herein.

Agreement

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual promises made herein and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties, intending to be legally bound, agree as follows:

Section 1. Employment, Duties and Acceptance.

- (a) The Company shall employ Executive during the Term (as defined below) as Executive Vice President and General Counsel. Executive shall be responsible for performing the duties and exercising the powers which the Chief Executive Officer of the Company or the Board of Directors of the Company (the "Board") may from time-to-time assign to him in his capacity as Executive Vice President and General Counsel of the Company in connection with the conduct and management of the business of the Company and its subsidiaries and affiliates.
- (b) Executive hereby accepts such employment and agrees, during the Term, to render Executive's services to the Company on a full-time basis and to devote Executive's full business time and attention to the business and affairs of the Company and any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company. Executive agrees that at all times during the Term, Executive will faithfully perform the duties assigned by the Company to the best of Executive's ability. Executive further agrees to accept election and to serve during all or any part of the Term as an officer, director or representative of any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company, without any compensation therefor other than that specified in this Agreement. Executive shall report directly to the Company's Chief Executive Officer.
- (c) The duties to be performed by Executive hereunder shall be principally performed at Executive's office in Villanova, Pennsylvania. Executive, however, will visit the Company's offices in Tampa, Florida as reasonably requested by the Company. Executive shall be entitled to an annual paid time off of 20 days on the same terms that the Company provides to other similarly situated senior Company executives in accordance with the Company's policies and practices; provided that Executive shall schedule the timing and duration of Executive's vacations in a reasonable manner taking into account the needs of the business of the Company.
- (d) Executive acknowledges that from time to time the Company may promulgate workplace policies and rules. Executive agrees to fully comply with all such policies and rules, and understands that failure to do so may result in a disciplinary action up to and including immediate discharge for Cause.
- **Section 2.** *Term.* As used herein, the "Term" means the period commencing on October 28, 2013 (the "Effective Date") and ending on October 28, 2014. The Term shall be automatically extended for successive one-year periods unless Executive or the Company gives written notice of termination on or before the 30th day prior to the expiration of any Term of its desire not to renew the Term. Any such renewal shall be upon the terms and conditions set forth herein unless otherwise agreed between the Company and Executive. In the event that the Company gives written notice that it does not intend to renew the Term, Executive shall be entitled to the benefits set forth in Section 4(b)(iii).

Section 3. *Compensation.* Executive shall be entitled to the following compensation:

(a) The Company agrees to pay to Executive a salary in cash (the "Salary"), as compensation for the services to be performed by Executive, at the rate of \$275,000 per calendar year, paid in accordance with the Company's customary payroll procedures and subject to applicable withholding. During the Term, the Board shall have the right to increase, but not decrease, the Salary, except the Board may decrease the Salary in connection with a base salary decrease that is generally applicable to all members of the Company's senior management. Executive's salary as in effect from time to time shall constitute the "Salary" for purposes of this Agreement.

- (b) On the Effective Date, the Company shall execute and deliver to the Executive (i) a Restricted Stock Award Agreement in the form attached hereto as Exhibit B (the "RSA Agreement"), evidencing a grant to Executive pursuant to the terms of the Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. Long Term Incentive Plan (the "LTI Plan") of 25,000 shares of Restricted Stock (as defined in the RSA Agreement) and (ii) a Stock Appreciation Rights Award Agreement in the form attached hereto as Exhibit C (the "SARA Agreement"), evidencing a grant to Executive pursuant to the terms of the LTI Plan) of 175,000 SARs (as defined in the SARA Agreement).
- (c) Executive shall be paid a signing bonus in the amount of \$50,000, subject to applicable withholding, on the date of Executive's first regular paycheck following the Effective Date. If Executive is terminated for Cause or resigns without Good Reason prior to the third anniversary of the Effective Date, Executive shall be responsible to reimbursing the Company for the *pro-rated* amount (measured on a monthly basis) of such bonus.
- (d) The Company shall reimburse Executive for all reasonable expenses incurred by Executive in the course of performing Executive's duties under this Agreement (including travel to and from the Company's offices) that are consistent with the Company's policies in effect from time to time with respect to travel, entertainment and other business expenses, subject to the Company's requirements with respect to reporting and documentation of such expenses.
- (e) Executive shall be eligible to participate in any equity incentive plan, restricted share plan, share award plan, stock appreciation rights plan, stock option plan or similar plan adopted by the Company on the same terms and conditions applicable to other senior Company executives, with the amount of such awards to be determined by the Board in its sole discretion. Executive shall be eligible for an annual bonus and long term incentive awards as determined at the sole discretion of the Board.
- (f) Executive shall be entitled to all rights and benefits for which Executive shall be eligible under any retirement, retirement savings, profit-sharing, pension or welfare benefit plan, life, disability, health, dental, hospitalization and other forms of insurance and all other so-called "fringe" benefits or perquisites (except for with respect to any plan that provides severance or other similar benefits), on the same terms that the Company provides to other similarly situated senior Company executives (subject to all restrictions on participation that may apply under federal and state tax laws).

Section 4. Termination.

- (a) Events of Termination. Executive's employment with the Company shall terminate (the date of such termination being the "Termination Date") immediately upon any of the following:
 - (i) Executive's death ("Termination Upon Death");
- (ii) the effective date of a written notice sent to Executive stating the Company's determination, made in good faith, that due to a mental or physical condition, Executive has been unable and failed to substantially render the services to be provided by Executive to the Company for a period of at least 180 days out of any consecutive 360 days ("Termination For Disability");
- (iii) the effective date of a written notice sent to Executive stating the Company's determination, made in good faith, that it is terminating Executive's employment for Cause (as defined below) ("Termination For Cause");
- (iv) the effective date of a notice sent to Executive stating that the Company is terminating Executive's employment without Cause (including any notice from the Company to Executive pursuant to <u>Section 2</u> that the Company has decided not to renew the Term), which notice can be given by the Company at any time after the Effective Date at the Company's sole discretion, for any reason or for no reason ("**Termination Without Cause**");
- (v) the effective date of a notice (other than a notice delivered pursuant to <u>Section 4(a)(vi)</u> of this Agreement) sent to the Company from Executive stating that Executive is electing to terminate Executive's employment with the Company without Good Reason ("**Resignation Without Good Reason**"); or
- (vi) the effective date of a written notice to Company stating Executive's determination, made in good faith, that a Good Reason Event (as defined below) has occurred within 30 days preceding such notice and as a consequence Executive is electing to terminate Executive's employment hereunder for a Good Reason Event ("Resignation For Good Reason"); provided, however, that Executive will give the Company 30 days to cure such Good Reason Event, and if the Company fails to cure such Good Reason Event within 30 days after Executive gives written notice of resignation hereunder, then Executive may immediately terminate Executive's employment with the Company, and such termination will be a Resignation For Good Reason hereunder; provided, further, that Executive's termination shall be deemed a Termination For Cause if the Company has delivered to Executive written notice of any act or omission that, if not cured, would constitute Cause at any time preceding the notice provided by Executive hereunder.

As used herein, the term "Cause" shall mean (i) commission of a willful act of dishonesty in the course of Executive's duties hereunder, (ii) conviction by a court of competent jurisdiction of, or plea of no contest to, a crime constituting a felony or conviction in respect of, or plea of no contest to, any act involving fraud, dishonesty or moral turpitude, (iii) Executive's performance under the influence of controlled substances (other than those taken pursuant to a medical doctor's orders), or continued habitual intoxication, during working hours, (iv) frequent or extended, and unjustifiable, absenteeism, (v) Executive's personal misconduct or refusal to perform duties and responsibilities or to carry out the lawful directives of the Chief Executive Officer of the Company or the Board, which, if capable of being cured shall not have been cured, within 30 days after the Company shall have advised Executive in writing of its intention to terminate Executive's employment, or (vi) Executive's material non-compliance with the terms of this Agreement, which, if capable of being cured, shall not have been cured within 30 days after the Company shall have advised Executive in writing of its intention to terminate Executive's employment for such reason.

As used herein, the term "Good Reason Event" shall mean (i) a material adverse change in the responsibilities or duties of Executive as set forth in this Agreement without Executive's prior consent at a time when there are no circumstances pending that would permit the Board to terminate Executive for Cause, such that Executive is no longer acting as part of the senior management team of the Company, (ii) any reduction in the Salary or a material reduction in Executive's benefits (other than (x) a reduction in Salary that is the result of an administrative or clerical error, and which is cured within 15 business days after the Company receives notice of such failure or (y) a reduction in Salary or benefits that are generally applicable to all members of the Company's senior management), (iii) a material breach by the Company of this Agreement that is not cured within 30 days following the Company's receipt of written notice of such breach from Executive, or (iv) without Executive's prior written consent, the relocation of Executive's principal place of employment outside of a 30 mile radius from the location of Executive's office as of the Effective Date. With regard to clause (i), Executive acknowledges that the Company has flexibility under Section 1(a) to assign Executive a broad range of responsibilities and duties that are consistent with him being a member of the senior management team and such assignments will not constitute a "Good Reason Event."

(b) Effect of Termination.

- (i) Death or Disability. In the event of Termination Upon Death or Termination For Disability pursuant to Sections 4(a)(ii) or 4(a)(ii) of this Agreement:
 - (A) Executive (or Executive's legal representative) shall be entitled to receive in cash an amount equal to any earned but unpaid Salary owing by the Company to Executive as of the Termination Date (the "Accrued Salary"),
 - (B) Executive (or Executive's legal representative) shall be entitled to receive in cash, to the extent provided under any management bonus plan, an amount equal to the pro rata portion, determined as of the Termination Date, of any bonus to which Executive would have been entitled had Executive been employed by the Company at the time such bonus would have otherwise been paid (the "Accrued Bonus"),
 - (C) all unvested Restricted Shares subject to the RSA Agreement shall become fully vested and non-forfeitable, and all restrictions thereon shall lapse, as of the Termination Date,
 - (D) unvested SARs subject to the SARA Agreement shall, pursuant to the accelerated vesting schedule set forth in the SARA Agreement, become fully vested and non-forfeitable, and all restrictions thereon shall lapse, as of the Termination Date, and shall remain exercisable for the maximum period permitted under the SARA Agreement, and
- (E) Executive and his eligible dependents shall be entitled to continue to participate in the medical, dental, life and disability benefit programs of the Company for a 12-month period following the Termination Date on the same basis that had been provided to Executive and his eligible dependents prior to termination; provided, that the Company may instead pay to Executive or his legal representative a lump sum amount which, after taxes, will enable Executive or his legal representative to purchase equivalent benefits for such 12-month period.

 Nothing contained herein shall be deemed to limit or abrogate any insurance or other similar benefits available to Executive.
- (ii) Termination For Cause. In the event of a Termination For Cause pursuant to Section 4(a)(iii) of this Agreement, Executive shall be entitled to receive in cash an amount equal to any Accrued Salary.
- (iii) Termination Without Cause and Resignation For Good Reason and Termination Upon Non-renewal. In the event of Termination Without Cause or Resignation For Good Reason pursuant to Sections 4(a)(iv) or 4(a)(vi) of this Agreement, subject to Section 4(c)(ii) of this Agreement:
 - (A) a Executive (or Executive's legal representative) shall be entitled to receive in cash an amount equal to the Accrued Salary;
 - (B) Executive (or Executive's legal representative) shall be entitled to receive in cash an amount equal to the Accrued Bonus;

- (C) Executive (or Executive's legal representative) shall be entitled to receive in cash an amount equal to Executive's Salary hereunder (at the rate then in effect, and without taking into account any reductions that would have given rise to Good Reason termination by Executive), payable in equal monthly installments commencing on the Termination Date and ending 12 months after the Termination Date;
- (D) all unvested Restricted Shares subject to the RSA Agreement shall become fully vested and non-forfeitable, and all restrictions thereon shall lapse, as of the Termination Date,
- (E) unvested SARs subject to the SARA Agreement shall, pursuant to the accelerated vesting schedule set forth in the SARA Agreement, become fully vested and non-forfeitable, and all restrictions thereon shall lapse, as of the Termination Date, and shall remain exercisable for the maximum period permitted under the SARA Agreement, and
- (F) Executive and his eligible dependents shall be entitled to continue to participate in the medical, dental, life and disability benefit programs of the Company for a 12-month period following the Termination Date on the same basis that had been provided to Executive and his eligible dependents prior to termination; provided, that the Company may instead pay to Executive or his legal representative a lump sum amount which, after taxes, will enable Executive or his legal representative to purchase equivalent benefits for such 12-month period.
- (iv) Resignation Without Good Reason. In the event of Resignation Without Good Reason pursuant to Section 4(a)(v) of this Agreement, Executive shall be entitled to receive in cash an amount equal to any Accrued Salary.
 - (v) Upon Termination For Any Reason. In the event of any termination, Executive shall be entitled to receive:
 - (A) any unpaid reasonable, reimbursable business expenses incurred by Executive in the course of performing Executive's duties under this Agreement that were incurred in a manner consistent with the Company's policies in effect from time to time with respect to travel, entertainment and other business expenses, subject to the Company's requirements with respect to incurring, reporting and documenting such expenses; and
 - (B) benefits under the Company's benefit plans of general application as shall be determined under the provisions of those plans.
 - (c) Additional Provisions.
- (i) Any amounts to be paid pursuant to this <u>Section 4</u> shall be paid in accordance with the Company's existing payroll or bonus payment practices, as applicable.
- (ii) As a condition to the Company's obligations, if any, to make any Accrued Bonus and severance payments provided under Section 4(b)(iii)(B) and (C), Executive shall have executed, delivered and not revoked a general release in the form attached hereto as Exhibit A.
- (iii) Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement, the obligations and commitments under <u>Section 5</u> of this Agreement shall survive and continue in full force and effect in accordance with their terms notwithstanding any termination of Executive's employment for any reason or termination of this Agreement for any reason.
- (iv) Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, the Company shall have no obligation to pay any amounts payable under <u>Sections 4(b)(ii)(B)</u>, 4(b)(iii)(B) or 4(b)(iii)(C) of this Agreement during such times as Executive is in breach of <u>Section 5</u> of this Agreement, after the Company provides Executive with notice of such breach.
- (v) Executive agrees that termination of Executive's employment for any reason shall, with no further action by Executive required, constitute Executive's resignation, as of the Termination Date and to the extent applicable, from all positions as an officer, director or representative of the Company and any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company.

Section 5. Noncompetition, Nonsolicitation And Confidentiality.

(a) Definitions.

"Company's Business" means (i) developing and administering web-based individual health insurance plans and ancillary health insurance products, (ii) designing and structuring data-driven individual health insurance plans and ancillary health insurance products, (iii) marketing such individual health insurance plans and ancillary health insurance products, (iv) managing relations with insureds, and (v) any other insurance or discount benefits business or commercial activity, in each case as conducted by the Company or any subsidiary or other affiliate of the Company; provided, however, that the Company's Business will not include the general practice of law in a law firm.

"Competitor" means any company, other entity or association or individual that directly or indirectly is engaged in the Company's Business.

"Confidential Information" means any confidential information with respect to the Company's Business and/or the businesses of its clients or customers, including, but not limited to: the trade secrets of the Company; products or services; standard proposals; standard submissions, surveys and analyses; Commercial Lines Quality Assurance Manual; Claims Services Department Procedures and Quality Assurance Manual; Surety Quality Assurance Manual; policy forms; fees, costs and pricing structures; marketing information; advertising and pricing strategies; analyses; reports; computer software, including operating systems, applications and program listings; flow charts; manuals and documentation; data bases; all copyrightable works; the Company's existing and prospective clients and customers, their addresses or other contact information and/or their confidential information; existing and prospective client and customer lists and other related data; expiration periods; policy numbers; coverage specifications; daily reports and related correspondence; premium renewal notices; and all similar and related information in whatever form. The term Confidential Information does not include, and there shall be no obligation hereunder with respect to, information that (i) is generally available to the public on the date of this Agreement, (ii) becomes generally available to the public other than as a result of a disclosure by Executive not otherwise permissible hereunder or (iii) Executive has learned or learns from other sources where, to Executive's knowledge, such sources have not violated their confidentiality obligation to the Company or any other applicable obligation of confidentiality.

- (b) Noncompetition. Executive covenants and agrees that during the period commencing on the Effective Date and ending two years following the Termination Date (the "Restricted Period"), Executive will not, directly or indirectly, own, manage, operate, control, render service to, or participate in the ownership, management, operation or control of any Competitor anywhere in the United States of America; provided, however, that Executive shall be entitled to own shares of stock of any corporation having a class of equity securities actively traded on a national securities exchange or on the Nasdaq Stock Market which represent, in the aggregate, not more than 1% of such corporation's fully-diluted shares; provided, further, that such restrictions shall not apply to the general practice of law by Executive in a law firm.
- (c) *Nonsolicitation of Employees*. Executive covenants and agrees that during the Restricted Period, Executive will not, directly or indirectly, employ or solicit, or receive or accept the performance of services by any then current officer, manager, employee or independent contractor of the Company or any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company, or in any way interfere with the relationship between the Company or any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company, on the one hand, and any such officer, manager, employee or independent contractor, on the other hand.
- (d) Nonsolicitation of Customers and Vendors. Executive covenants and agrees that during the Restricted Period, Executive will not, directly or indirectly, knowingly induce, or attempt to induce, any customer, salesperson, distributor, supplier, vendor, manufacturer, representative, agent, jobber, licensee or other person known by Executive to be transacting business with the Company or any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company (collectively the "Customers" and "Vendors") to reduce or cease doing business with the Company or any such subsidiary or affiliate of the Company, or in any way to interfere with the relationship between any such Customer or Vendor, on the one hand, and the Company or any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company, on the other hand.
- (e) Representations and Covenants by Executive. Executive represents and warrants that: (i) Executive's execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement do not and will not conflict with, breach, violate or cause a default under any contract, agreement, instrument, order, judgment or decree to which Executive is a party or by which Executive is bound; (ii) Executive is not a party to or bound by any employment agreement, noncompete agreement or confidentiality agreement with any other person or entity (other than the Company) and Executive is not subject to any other agreement that would prevent Executive from performing Executive's duties for the Company or otherwise complying with this Agreement; (iii) Executive is not subject to or in breach of any nondisclosure agreement, including any agreement concerning trade secrets or confidential information owned by any other party; and (iv) upon the execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Company, this Agreement shall be the valid and binding obligation of Executive, enforceable in accordance with its terms.
- (f) Nondisclosure of Confidential Information. Executive hereby acknowledges and represents that Executive has consulted with independent legal counsel regarding Executive's rights and obligations under this Agreement and that Executive fully understands the terms and conditions contained herein and Executive agrees that Executive will not, directly or indirectly: (i) use, disclose, reverse engineer or otherwise exploit for Executive's own benefit or for the benefit of anyone other than the Company the Confidential Information except as authorized by the Company; (ii) during Executive's employment with the Company, use, disclose, or reverse engineer (x) any confidential information or trade secrets of any former employer or third party, or (y) any works of authorship developed in whole or in part by Executive during any former employment or for any other party, unless authorized in writing by the former employer or third party; or (iii) upon Executive's resignation or termination (x) retain Confidential Information, including any copies existing in any form (including electronic form), that are in Executive's possession or control, or (y) destroy, delete or alter the Confidential Information without the Company's consent. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Executive may use the Confidential Information in the course of performing Executive's duties on behalf of the Company or any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company as described hereunder, provided that such use is made in good faith. Executive will immediately surrender possession of all Confidential Information to Company upon any suspension or termination of Executive's employment with Company for any reason.

(g) Inventions and Patents. Executive acknowledges that all (i) inventions, innovations, improvements, developments, methods, designs, analysis, drawings, reports, processes, novel concepts and all similar or related information (whether or not patentable) that relate to the Company's or any of its subsidiaries' or affiliates' actual or anticipated businesses, (ii) research and development and (iii) existing or future products or services that are, to any extent, conceived, developed or made by Executive while employed by the Company or any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company ("Work Product") belong to the Company or such subsidiary or affiliate. Executive shall promptly disclose such Work Product to the Board and, at the cost and expense of the Company, perform all actions reasonably necessary or requested by the Board (whether during or after the Term) to establish and confirm such ownership (including, without limitation, executing assignments, consents, powers of attorney and other instruments).

(h) Miscellaneous.

- (i) Executive acknowledges that (x) Executive's position is a position of trust and responsibility with access to Confidential Information of the Company, (y) the Confidential Information, and the relationship between the Company and each of its employees, Customers and Vendors, are valuable assets of the Company and may not be converted to Executives own use and (z) the restrictions contained in this Section 5 are reasonable and necessary to protect the legitimate business interests of the Company and will not impair or infringe upon Executive's right to work or earn a living after Executive's employment with the Company ends.
- (ii) Each of the foregoing obligations shall be enforceable independent of any other obligation, and the existence of any claim or cause of action that Executive may have against the Company, whether predicated on this Agreement or otherwise, shall not constitute a defense to the enforcement by the Company of these obligations.
- (iii) Executive acknowledges that monetary damages will not be an adequate remedy for the Company in the event of a breach of this Agreement and that it would be impossible for the Company to measure damages in the event of such a breach. Therefore, Executive agrees that, in addition to other rights that the Company may have at law or equity, the Company is entitled, without posting bond, to seek an injunction preventing Executive from any breach of this Agreement.
- (iv) In the event of a breach or violation by Executive during the Restricted Period of any restriction in Section 5(b), (b) or (d) of this Agreement, the Restricted Period shall be tolled until such breach or violation has been cured.
- (v) The parties intend to provide the Company with the maximum protection possible with respect to its Customers and Vendors. The parties, however, do not intend to include a provision that contravenes the public policy of any state. Therefore, if any provision of this Section 5 is unlawful, against public policy or otherwise declared void, such provision shall not be deemed part of this Agreement, which otherwise shall remain in full force and effect. If, at the time of enforcement of this Agreement, a court or other tribunal holds that the duration, scope or area restriction stated herein is unreasonable under the circumstances then existing, the parties agree that the court should enforce the restrictions to the extent it deems reasonable.
- (vi) Executive hereby agrees that prior to accepting employment with any other person or entity during the Term or during the Restricted Period following the Termination Date, Executive will provide such prospective employer with written notice of the existence of this Agreement and the provisions of this Section 5 of this Agreement, with a copy of such notice delivered simultaneously to the Company in accordance with Section 10 of this Agreement.
- (vii) Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement, the obligations and commitments of this Section 5 shall survive and continue in full force and effect in accordance with their terms notwithstanding any termination of Executive's employment for any reason or termination of this Agreement for any reason.
- Section 6. Withholding Taxes. Prior to making any payments required to be made pursuant to this Agreement, the Company may require that the Company be reimbursed in cash for any taxes required by any government to be withheld or otherwise deducted and paid by the Company in respect of such payment by the Company. In lieu thereof, the Company shall have the right to withhold the amount of such taxes from any sums due or to become due from it to Executive.
- **Section 7.** *Expenses.* In the event of any legal action to enforce Executive's or the Company's rights under this Agreement, each party will be responsible for that party's reasonable attorneys' fees, expenses and disbursements.
- **Section 8.** Assignment. This Agreement is binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns. Executive shall not assign or transfer any rights or obligations hereunder. The Company shall have the right to assign or transfer any rights or obligations hereunder only to (a) a successor entity in the event of a merger, consolidation, or transfer or sale of all or substantially all the assets of the Company or (b) a subsidiary or affiliate of the Company. Any purported assignment, other than as provided above, shall be null and void.
- **Section 9.** *Indemnification.* The Company shall indemnify Executive for any act or omission done or not done in performance of Executive's duties hereunder in accordance with the Company's certificate of incorporation, by-laws and any other constituent document to the extent provided for any other officer or member of the Board. The Company's obligations under this <u>Section 9</u> shall survive any termination of this Agreement or Executive's employment hereunder. In addition, on the Effective Date, the Company shall execute and deliver to Executive an Indemnification Agreement in the form attached hereto as Exhibit D.

Section 10. *Notices.* All notices, requests, consents and other communications required or permitted to be given hereunder, shall be in writing and shall be delivered personally or sent by prepaid telegram, telex, facsimile transmission, overnight courier or mailed, first class, postage prepaid by registered or certified mail, as follows:

If to the Company: Health Insurance Innovations, Inc.

15438 N. Florida Avenue, Suite 201

Tampa, Florida 33613

Attention: Michael W. Kosloske Telecopy: (877) 376-5832

with a copy to (which shall not constitute notice hereunder): Health Insurance Innovations, Inc.

15438 N. Florida Avenue, Suite 201

Tampa, Florida 33613 Attention: Gary Raekers Telecopy: (877) 376-5832

If to Executive: To Executive's address as reflected on the payroll records of the Company

or such other address as either party shall designate by notice in writing to the other in accordance herewith. Any such notice shall be deemed given when so delivered personally, by telex, facsimile transmission or telegram, or if sent by overnight courier, one day after delivery to such courier by the sender or if mailed, five days after deposit by the sender in the U.S. mails.

Section 11. Entire Agreement. This Agreement shall constitute the entire agreement between Executive and the Company concerning the subject matter hereof. This Agreement supersedes and preempts any prior employment agreement or other understandings, agreements or representations by or among the parties, written or oral, that may have related to the subject matter hereof. No provisions of this Agreement may be modified, waived or discharged unless such waiver, modification or discharge is agreed to in writing, signed by Executive and an authorized officer of the Company.

Section 12. Governing Law. This Agreement shall be subject to and governed by the laws of the State of Florida, without giving effect to the principles of conflicts of law under Florida law that would require or permit the application of the laws of a jurisdiction other than the State of Florida and irrespective of the fact that the parties now or at any time may be residents of or engage in activities in a different state. Employee agrees that in the event of any dispute or claim arising under this Agreement, jurisdiction and venue shall be vested and proper, and Employee hereby consents to the jurisdiction of any court sitting in Tampa, Florida, including the United States District Court for the Middle District of Florida.

Section 13. Full Settlement. Executive acknowledges and agrees that, subject to the payment by the Company of the benefits provided in this Agreement to Executive, in no event will the Company nor any subsidiary or affiliate thereof be liable to Executive for damages under any claim of breach of contract as a result of the termination of Executive's employment. In the event of any such termination, the Company shall be liable only to provide to Executive, or Executive's heirs or beneficiaries, the benefits specified in this Agreement.

Section 14. Strict Compliance. Executive's or the Company's failure to insist upon strict compliance with any provision of this Agreement or the failure to assert any right Executive or the Company may have hereunder shall not be deemed to be a waiver of such provision or right or any other provision or right of this Agreement. The waiver, whether express or implied, by either party of a violation of any of the provisions of this Agreement shall not operate or be construed as a waiver of any subsequent violation of any such provision.

Section 15. Creditor Status. No benefit or promise hereunder shall be secured by any specific assets of the Company. Executive shall have only the rights of an unsecured general creditor of the Company in seeking satisfaction of such benefits or promises.

Section 16. Section 409A. This Agreement is intended to comply with the requirements of Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended ("Section 409A"), and shall be construed accordingly. Any payments or distributions to be made to Executive under this Agreement upon a separation from service of amounts classified as "nonqualified deferred compensation" for purposes of Section 409A, shall in no event be made or commence until six months after such separation from service if Executive is determined to be a specified Executive of a public company (all as determined under Section 409A). Each payment of nonqualified deferred compensation under this Agreement shall be treated as a separate payment for purposes of Section 409A. Any reimbursements made pursuant to this Agreement shall be paid as soon as practicable but no later than 90 days after Executive submits evidence of such expenses to the Company (which payment date shall in no event be later than the last day of the calendar incurred). The amount of such reimbursements paid and any in-kind benefits the year following the calendar year in which the expense was provided during any calendar year shall not affect the reimbursements paid or in-kind benefits provided in any other calendar year, and the right to any such payments and benefits shall not be subject to liquidation or exchange for another payment or benefit.

Section 17. Cooperation. Executive agrees to provide assistance to and cooperate with the Company upon its reasonable request with respect to matters within the scope of Executive's duties and responsibilities during the Restricted Period. During such Period, the Company shall, to the maximum extent coordinate or cause any such request with Executive's other commitments and responsibilities to minimize the degree to which such request interferes with such commitments and responsibilities. The Company agrees that it will reimburse Executive for reasonable documented travel expenses (i.e., travel, meals and lodging) that Executive may incur in providing assistance to the Company hereunder.

Section 18. Non-disparagement. Executive agrees to not make any statements, written or oral, while employed by the Company and thereafter, which would be reasonably likely to disparage or damage the Company, its affiliates or subsidiaries or the personal or professional reputation of any present or former employees, officers or members of the managing or directorial boards or committees of the Company or its affiliates or subsidiaries. The Company agrees that it will instruct each of its and its affiliates' and subsidiaries' members, directors, managers, officers and employees not to make any disparaging communication regarding Executive, and no such person or entity will be authorized on the Company's or any affiliate's or subsidiary's behalf to make any such disparaging communications regarding Executive.

Section 19. Recoupment. Executive agrees to reimburse the Company for all or a portion, as determined below, of any bonus or incentive or equity-based compensation paid or awarded to Executive by the Company, if the Board determines that (a) the payment, award or vesting thereof was predicated upon the achievement of certain financial results that were subsequently the subject of a material financial restatement, (b) Executive engaged in fraud or misconduct that caused, in whole or in part, the need for the material financial restatement, and (c) a lower payment, award or vesting would have occurred based upon the restated financial results. In such event, Executive agrees to reimburse (in the manner determined by the Board, including cancellation of options or other stock awards) any bonus or incentive or equity-based compensation previously paid, awarded or vested in the amount by which such bonus or incentive or equity-based compensation actually paid, awarded or vested exceeds the lower payment, award or vesting that would have occurred based upon the restated financial result; provided that no reimbursement shall be required if the payment, award or vesting otherwise subject to reimbursement hereunder occurred more than three (3) years prior to the date the applicable reinstatement is disclosed. In addition, notwithstanding anything to the contrary, any bonus or incentive or equity-based compensation, or other compensation, payable to Executive pursuant to this Agreement or any other agreement, plan or arrangement of the Company shall be subject to repayment or recoupment (clawback) by the Company to the extent applicable under Section 304 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (and not otherwise exempted) and in accordance with such policies and procedures as the Board or the Compensation Committee of the Board may adopt from time to time, including policies and procedures to implement applicable law (including, but not limited to, Section 954 of the Dodd-Frank Act), stock market or exchange rules and regulati

Section 20. *Survival.* Any provision of this Agreement that is expressly or by implication intended to survive the termination of this Agreement shall survive or remain in effect after the termination of this Agreement.

Section 21. Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, anyone of which need not contain the signature of more than one party, but all such counterparts taken together shall constitute one and the same agreement.

[Signature Page Follows]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Agreement as of the day and year first written above.

HEALTH INSURANCE INNOVATIONS, INC.

By: /s/ Michael W. Koslsoke

Name: Michael W. Kosloske

Title: Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer

EXECUTIVE

/s/ Michael A. Petrizzo, Jr. Michael A. Petrizzo, Jr.

EXHIBIT A FORM OF RELEASE

This RELEASE ("Release") is granted effective as of the [•] day of [•], 20[•] by MICHAEL A. PETRIZZO, JR. (the "Executive") in favor of HEALTH INSURANCE INNOVATIONS, INC. (the "Company") and the other Released Parties (as defined below). This is the Release referred to in the Employment Agreement, dated as of October 7, 2013, between the Company and the Executive (the "Employment Agreement"). The Executive gives this Release in consideration of the Company's promises and covenants contained in the Employment Agreement, with respect to which this Release is an integral part.

- 1. Release of the Company. The Executive, for himself, his successors, assigns, attorneys, and all those entitled to assert his rights, now and forever hereby releases and discharges the Company and its respective officers, directors, stockholders, trustees, Executives, agents, parent corporations, subsidiaries, affiliates, estates, successors, assigns and attorneys (the "Released Parties"), from any and all claims, actions, causes of action, sums of money due, suits, debts, liens, covenants, contracts, obligations, costs, expenses, damages, judgments, agreements, promises, demands, claims for attorney's fees and costs, or liabilities whatsoever, in law or in equity, which the Executive ever had or now has against the Released Parties, arising by reason of or in any way connected with or which may be traced either directly or indirectly to the employment relationship which existed between the Company or any of its parents, subsidiaries, affiliates, or predecessors and the Executive, or the termination of that relationship, that the Executive has, had or purports to have, from the beginning of time to the date of this Release, whether known or unknown, that now exists, no matter how remotely they may be related to the aforesaid employment relationship including but not limited to claims for employment discrimination under federal or state law, except as provided in Paragraph 2; claims arising under Title VII of the Civil Rights Act, 42 U.S.C. § 2000(e), et seq. or the Americans With Disabilities Act, 42 U.S.C. § 12101, et seq.; claims for statutory or common law wrongful discharge, including any claims arising under the Fair Labor Standards Act, 29 U.S.C. § 201, et seq.; claims for attorney's fees, expenses and costs; claims for defamation; claims for wages or vacation pay; claims for benefits, including any claims arising under the Executive Retirement Income Security Act, 29 U.S.C. § 1001, et seq.; and provided, however, that nothing herein shall release the Company of its obligations to the Executive under the Employment Agreement, the RSA Agreement (as defined in the Employment Agreement), the SARA Agreement (as defined in the Employment Agreement), the Indemnification Agreement, dated as of October 21, 2013 (the "Indemnification Agreement"), between the Company and the Executive or any other contractual obligations between the Company or its subsidiaries or affiliates and the Executive (including, without limitation, any equity award agreement or indemnification agreement), or any indemnification obligations to the Executive under the Indemnification Agreement, Company's certificate of incorporation, bylaws, operating agreement or other constituent document or any federal, state or local law or otherwise.
- 2. Release of Claims Under Age Discrimination in Employment Act. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Executive agrees that by executing this Release, he has released and waived any and all claims he has or may have as of the date of this Release for age discrimination under the Age Discrimination in Employment Act, 29 U.S.C. § 621, et seq. It is understood that the Executive has been advised to consult with an attorney prior to executing this Release; that he in fact has consulted a knowledgeable, competent attorney regarding this Release; that he may, before executing this Release, consider this Release for a period of 21 calendar days; and that the consideration he receives for this Release is in addition to amounts to which he was already entitled. It is further understood that this Release is not effective until seven calendar days after the execution of this Release and that the Executive may revoke this Release within seven calendar days from the date of execution hereof.

The Executive agrees that he has carefully read this Release and is signing it voluntarily. The Executive acknowledges that he has had 21 days from receipt of this Release to review it prior to signing or that, if the Executive is signing this Release prior to the expiration of such 21-day period, the Executive is waiving his right to review the Release for such full 21-day period prior to signing it. The Executive has the right to revoke this release within seven days following the date of its execution by him. However, if the Executive revokes this Release within such seven-day period, no severance benefit will be payable to him under the Employment Agreement and he shall return to the Company any such payment received prior to that date.

THE EXECUTIVE HAS CAREFULLY READ THIS RELEASE AND ACKNOWLEDGES THAT IT CONSTITUTES A GENERAL RELEASE OF ALL KNOWN AND UNKNOWN CLAIMS AGAINST THE COMPANY UNDER THE AGE DISCRIMINATION IN EMPLOYMENT ACT. THE EXECUTIVE ACKNOWLEDGES THAT HE HAS HAD A FULL OPPORTUNITY TO CONSULT WITH AN ATTORNEY OR OTHER ADVISOR OF HIS CHOOSING CONCERNING HIS EXECUTION OF THIS RELEASE AND THAT HE IS SIGNING THIS RELEASE VOLUNTARILY AND WITH THE FULL INTENT OF RELEASING THE COMPANY FROM ALL SUCH CLAIMS.

Name of Executive: Michael A. Petrizzo, Jr.

Date: [●], 20[●]

LIST OF SUBSIDIARIES

	Jurisdiction of
	Incorporation or
Name of Subsidiary	Organization
Health Plan Intermediaries Holdings, LLC	Delaware
Insurance Center for Excellence, LLC	Florida
Secured Software Solutions LLC	Florida
Simple Insurance Leads, LLC	Florida
Sunrise Health Plans LLC	Florida
Sunrise Group Marketing LLC	Florida

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration Statement (Form S-8 No. 333-186503) pertaining to the Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. Long Term Incentive Plan and the Registration Statement (Form S-3 No. 333-193842) of Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. of our report dated March 25, 2014, with respect to the consolidated financial statements of Health Insurance Innovations, Inc., included in this Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended December 31, 2013.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP Certified Public Accountants

Tampa, Florida March 25, 2014

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

- I, Michael W. Kosloske, certify that:
 - 1. I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10-K of Health Insurance Innovations, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a) designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b) designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c) evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d) disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting, and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a) all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: March 25, 2014

/s/ Michael W. Kosloske
MICHAEL W. KOSLOSKE
CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS,
PRESIDENT AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER
(Principal Executive Officer)

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, James P. Dietz, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10-K of Health Insurance Innovations, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a) designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b) designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c) evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d) disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting, and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a) all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: March 25, 2014

/s/ James P. Dietz

JAMES P. DIETZ

EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT, CHIEF FINANCIAL

OFFICER AND SECRETARY

(Principal Financial Officer)

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

Each of the undersigned in connection with this Annual report of Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-K for the annual period ended December 31, 2013 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that to the undersigned's knowledge:

- (1) the Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (15 U.S.C. 78m or 78o(d)); and
- (2) the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operation of the Company.

Date: March 25, 2014

/s/ Michael W. Kosloske
MICHAEL W. KOSLOSKE
CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS, PRESIDENT
AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER
(Principal Executive Officer)

Date: March 25, 2014

/s/ James P. Dietz

JAMES P. DIETZ

EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT, CHIEF FINANCIAL

OFFICER AND SECRETARY

(Principal Financial Officer)

This certification accompanies the Report pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 and shall not, except to the extent required by the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, be deemed filed by the Company for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906 has been provided to Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. and will be retained by Health Insurance Innovations, Inc. and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.